Articulatory analysis of palatalised rhotics in Russian Implications for sound change

Taja Stoll

München 2017

Articulatory analysis of palatalised rhotics in Russian Implications for sound change

Inauguraldissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Philosophie an der Ludwig–Maximilians–Universität München

> vorgelegt von Taja Stoll aus Pawlodar 2017

Erstgutachter: Prof. Dr. Jonathan Harrington Zweitgutachter: Prof. Dr. Philip Hoole Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 3. Februar 2017

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors Prof. Jonathan Harrington and Prof. Philip Hoole for their motivation, patience, and continuous support of my thesis. They provided me with the best conditions to perform this scientific work and gave me the liberty to choose an exciting topic. Jonathan taught me to form the proper opinion and to stand up for it. Phil gave me the courage to enter the no man's land.

The friendly and working atmosphere at the Institute of Phonetics and Speech Processing at the Ludwig–Maximilians–Universität München was very motivating and encouraging. Thanks go to all the people from IPS for interesting discussions in the colloquia and outside. I could not have imagined having better advisors and a place for my Ph.D studies.

I am grateful to Daniela Müller for letting me teach in her class, where I also learnt a lot. Many thanks are due also to Susanne Waltl for helping with the technical aspects of my experiment, to Sandra Peters for her advice on scripts and literature, and to Raphael Winkelmann for helping me to transfer the data into EmuR. I would also like to thank the participants of the EMA-experiment.

This thesis would not have been possible without much financial and moral support from the Graduate School of Language and Literature at the LMU. I would like to thank Daniel Holl and Caroline Trautmann for their encouragement and for listening to me sympathetically. My appreciation goes of course to Philip de Decker, Matthias Klumm, Markus Kunzmann, Isabell Ciavarrella, and Katharina Jakob. Katharina Franko and Sandra Peters were my "Ph.D' big sisters" at GSLL and IPS, thank you!

My sincere thanks also go to Susan Lin, Keith Johnson, Darya Kavitskaya and the Department of Linguistics at the University of Berkeley, California, for their insightful comments. The program LMU-UCB Research in the Humanities made this short stay at UCB possible. I would like to thank Alexei Kochetov and Khalil Iskarous for the stimulating discussions about palatalisation. They provided the decisive push to work on this exciting topic. Many thanks to Ander Egurtzegi, Daniela Müller, Michael Proctor, and Maria-Josep Solé for interesting discussions on phonetics and beyond. I am also grateful to the people from the Department of Phonetics of St-Petersburg State University, especially Nina Volskaya and Daniil Kocharov, who gave me the opportunity to do research in the library. Thanks go especially to my husband who allowed me to leave him for the library during our honey moon in St-Petersburg in the first place!

I would like to thank Kathleen Rabl who helped me with the English version of the thesis and to receive a few student awards. Thanks are due as well to IPA and to National Science Foundation (USA) for IPA Student Award for ICPhS-2015 and the Student Award for LabPhon15.

Vielen Dank an meine Eltern Natalia und Alexander, an meinen Bruder Roman und meinen Mann Félix, die mich immer unterstützt haben.

This thesis is dedicated to my family and my husband, the only person I know who produces the trill in his cheek!

"La erre está palatalizada. ¿Quién la despalatalizará? El quien la despalatalice, ¡buen despalatalizador será!" Félix Rivas Trillo

Contents

	Acknowledgements						
	nfassung	xi					
	Abstract						
1	Introduction						
	1.1	Aim o	f the study	1			
	1.2	Palata	lisation	2			
		1.2.1	Phonetic and phonological views on palatalisation	2			
		1.2.2	Brief description of Russian phonetics and phonology	3			
		1.2.3	Acoustic correlate of palatalisation	5			
	1.3	Palata	lised and plain liquids in Slavic languages	6			
		1.3.1	Liquids as a phonological class	6			
		1.3.2	Articulation of liquids	7			
		1.3.3	Incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation	10			
		1.3.4	Diachronic evidence for asymmetry in contrast neutralisation be-				
			tween rhotics and laterals	11			
		1.3.5	Palatalised rhotics in other language families	18			
	1.4	Sound	change	19			
		1.4.1	Preconditions of sound change: Articulation- vs. perception-based				
			accounts	20			
		1.4.2	The present study	25			
2	Stability of articulatory contrast between palatalised and plain rhotics						
	and laterals 2.1 Introduction						

		2.1.1	Gestural reduction in word-final position	28					
		2.1.2	Influence of high vowels	31					
		2.1.3	Speech rate	33					
	2.2	Predic	tions and hypotheses	34					
	2.3	Metho	pd	35					
		2.3.1	Participants	35					
		2.3.2	Speech material	35					
		2.3.3	Recordings	36					
		2.3.4	Data processing	37					
		2.3.5	Measurements	38					
	2.4	Result	8	41					
		2.4.1	Articulatory distance between palatalised and plain consonants	41					
		2.4.2	Tongue dorsum position in palatalised rhotics and laterals $\ .\ .\ .$	47					
	2.5	Discus	sion \ldots	48					
		2.5.1	Articulation-based explanations	49					
		2.5.2	Perceptual explanation	50					
3	Inte	Intergestural organisation and CV-overlap in palatalised liquids 5							
	3.1								
	3.1	Introd	uction	54					
	3.1	Introd 3.1.1	uction	54 54					
	3.1	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2	uction	54 54 54					
	3.1	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3	uction	54 54 54 56					
	3.1	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4	uction	54 54 54 56 57					
	3.1 3.2	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot	uction	54 54 56 57 59					
	3.13.23.3	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59					
	3.13.23.3	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59 59					
	3.13.23.3	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59 59 60					
	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2 Result	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59 60 64					
	3.13.23.33.4	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2 Result 3.4.1	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59 59 60 64 64					
	3.13.23.33.4	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2 Result 3.4.1 3.4.2	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59 60 64 64 64					
	3.13.23.33.4	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2 Result 3.4.1 3.4.2 3.4.3	uction	54 54 56 57 59 59 60 64 64 64 76					
	 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2 Result 3.4.1 3.4.2 3.4.3 Discus	uction	 54 54 54 56 57 59 59 60 64 64 64 76 82 					
	 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 	Introd 3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 Hypot Metho 3.3.1 3.3.2 Result 3.4.1 3.4.2 3.4.3 Discus 3.5.1	uction General information on glide insertion after palatalised consonants . Mechanisms of glide insertion Intergestural timing . Intergestural timing . CV-overlap heses CV-overlap beses Measurements . Speech material Intergesturation . Measurements Intergestic duration . Speech material Intergestic duration . Speech function . Intergestic duration . Speech function . Speech function . Speech function . <t< td=""><td> 54 54 54 56 57 59 59 60 64 64 64 76 82 82 </td></t<>	 54 54 54 56 57 59 59 60 64 64 64 76 82 82 					

Content

		3.5.3	Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1995) and Sproat				
			and Fujimura (1993): predictions on timing	83			
		3.5.4	Theoretical explanations for glide insertion	85			
4	Influence of palatalisation on tongue tip in liquids						
	4.1	Introduction					
		4.1.1	Sound change in Czech and Polish	88			
		4.1.2	Phonetics of trill-fricatives	88			
		4.1.3	Tongue tip velocity in rhotics and laterals	89			
		4.1.4	Peak velocity, maximum displacement, and stiffness	90			
	4.2	Hypot	bleses	91			
	4.3	4.3 Method		92			
		4.3.1	Speech material	92			
		4.3.2	Measurements	92			
	4.4 Results		ts	93			
	4.5	Discussion					
		4.5.1	Summary	102			
		4.5.2	Articulatory difference between trills and taps	105			
		4.5.3	The importance of tongue tip velocity for the production of trills	106			
		4.5.4	Articulation-based theories and sound change	108			
		4.5.5	Conclusion	109			
5	Conclusion						
	5.1	Gener	al conclusion	111			
	5.2	5.2 Limitations of the present study		116			
	5.3	Recon	nmendations for future research	117			
	Appendix A						
	Appendix B						

Summary

Zusammenfassung

In dieser Arbeit wird der Frage nachgegangen, ob bestimmte Lautwandelprozesse phonetische Ursachen haben können und ob diese Ursachen in der synchronen Variation von Lauten erkenntlich sind. Das Hauptaugenmerk dient dabei palatalisierten Vibranten in Slawischen Sprachen. Es wurde oft beobachtet, dass der palatalisierte Vibrant /r^j/ aus diachroner Sicht ein instabiler Laut ist und sich oft wandelt (Broch 1910, Hock 1991: 133-135, Carlton 1991, Kavitskaya 1997). So haben mehrere slawische Sprachen diesen Laut im Laufe der Zeit verloren, sei es durch den Zusammenfall mit dem nicht-palatalisierten Vibrant (z.B. Weißrussisch; auch Schottisch Gälisch, Estnisch, wortfinal im Ukrainischen, Carlton 1991, Stadnik 2002), durch die Umwandlung in die Sequenz von zwei Lauten /r^j/ zu /rj/ (Slowenisch, Carlton 1991: 311; einige Dialekte des Ukrainischen, Jakobson 2002: 216) oder durch die Spirantisierung (/r^j/ zu /r/, /₃/, im Tschechischen und Polnischen Carlton 1991: 236, 251, Stieber 1973: 49).

Wenn ein Lautwandelprozess unabhängig voneinander in mehreren auch unverwandten Sprachen stattfindet, lässt sich vermuten, dass er einen phonetischen Grund haben könnte (Ohala 1993). Es wurde oft vorgeschlagen, dass die diachrone Instabilität von $/r^{j}/$ vor allem daran liegen könnte, dass die Zungenspitzen-Vibration und die sekundäre Palatalisierung artikulatorisch inkompatibel sind (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221, Kavitskaya 1997, Kavitskaya et al. 2009). Denn damit die Zungenspitze vibrieren kann, muss sich der Zungenrücken weiter hinten in der Mundhöhle platzieren und stabilisieren (Recasens 2013a, Proctor 2009). Die sekundäre Palatalisierung impliziert dagegen, dass sich der Zungenrücken hochhebt. In dieser Arbeit wird es also untersucht, ob die phonetische Natur der palatalisierten Vibranten einen Aufschluss über deren diachrone Instabilität geben kann.

Die vorliegende Dissertationsarbeit besteht aus fünf Kapiteln: Einleitung, drei Hauptkapitel und Schluss. Die Einleitung liefert die allgemeine Information zum Thema. Zunächst wird beschrieben, was man in Phonetik unter sekundärer Palatalisierung versteht. Der Begriff sekundäre Palatalisierung bezeichnet einen Prozess, wenn die Artikulation eines Konsonanten mit der gleichzeitigen Zungenhebung Richtung harter Gaumen realisiert wird (Pompino-Marschall 2003). Die sekundäre Palatalisierung betrifft fast alle Konsonanten im Russischen: sie können palatalisiert oder nicht-palatalisiert, unabhängig vom vokalischen Kontext oder Wortposition, auftreten (Bondarko 2005).

Diese Arbeit beschränkt sich auf die Analyse von palatalisierten und nicht-palatalisierten Vibranten und Laterale des Russischen. Diese Konsonanten werden oft zur natürlichen Klasse der Liquida gezählt (Maddieson 1980: 73). Obwohl es sich als schwierig erwiesen hat, eine gemeinsame artikulatorische Eigenschaft für diese beiden Arten von Konsonanten zu finden (Wiese 2001a), gibt es dennoch viele Hinweise darauf, dass sie zusammengehören.

Es wurde oft beobachtet, dass Vibranten und Laterale aus diachroner Sicht ein asymmetrisches Muster aufweisen. Schon das Proto-Slawische hatte eine phonologische Opposition zwischen palatalisierten und nicht-palatalisierten Vibranten und Lateralen (Carlton 1991: 159, Shevelov 1964: 207). Während die Opposition zwischen den Lateralen in vielen modernen Slawischen Sprachen erhalten geblieben ist, wurde die Opposition zwischen den Vibranten oft aufgelöst (Kochetov 2005). Der Grund für die diachrone Instabilität von der Opposition zwischen /r^j/ und /r/ wird oft in der Artikulation von palatalisierten Vibranten gesehen. Es wird angenommen, dass die Palatalisierung und die Zungenvibration in einem Konflikt stehen, weil sie gegensätzliche Bedingungen an den Zungenrücken stellen: er muss sich heben wegen der Palatalisierung, muss sich aber gleichzeitig auch zurückziehen und stabilisieren, damit die Zungenspitze vibrieren kann (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221). Es wird in dieser Arbeit also versucht, die Artikulation von palatalisierten Vibranten zu analysieren und sie mit nicht-palatalisierten Vibranten und mit Lateralen zu vergleichen. Als Untersuchungsgegenstand wurde das Russische gewählt, denn diese Sprache hat den Kontrast zwischen palatalisierten und nicht-palatalisierten Vibranten in allen Wortpositionen bewährt.

Die Daten werden im Licht der Artikulatorischen Phonologie (Browman and Goldstein 1992), des DAC-Models (Recasens et al. 1997) und Ohala's Lautwandel-Theorie (Ohala 1993) analysiert. Die Artikulatorische Phonologie und das DAC-Modell vertreten den Sprecher-orientierten Ansatz und versuchen den Lautwandel aus der Sicht der Artikulation zu beschreiben. Ohala sieht dagegen eine größere Bedeutung für den Lautwandel in der Wahrnehmung. Es wird hier also untersucht, ob sich die Lautwandelprozesse, die die palatalisierten Vibranten betroffen haben, mit den Sprecher- oder Hörer-basierten

Summary

Ansätzen erklären lassen.

In den Hauptkapiteln 2, 3 und 4 werden drei Lautwandelprozesse analysiert, die palatalisierte Vibranten beeinflusst haben: Kontrastneutralisierung zwischen / r^j / und /r/, *Glide Insertion*, und Spirantisierung. Die Studie basiert auf einem artikulatorischen Experiment, dass mit sechs russischen MuttersprachlerIinnen mit Hilfe von elektromagnetischer Artikulographie (EMA) durchgeführt wurde. Die InformantInnen mussten Zielwörter vorlesen, die in einen Tragesatz eingebaut wurden. Die Zielkonsonanten /l/, / l^j /, /r/, / r^j / sind in unterschiedlichen Wortpositionen (initial, medial, final), Vokalkontexten (/a/, /i/, /u/) und bei schnellem und normalem Sprechtempo aufgenommen worden. Die phonetische Umgebung und die Betonung wurden kontrolliert.

Im Kapitel 2 wird untersucht, warum die Opposition zwischen /r/ und /r^j/ öfter neutralisiert wird als zwischen /l/ und /l^j/ (z.B. Weißrussisch, Carlton 1991: 299). Die Literaturrecherche hat weiterhin gezeigt, dass die Positionen wortfinal und vor vorderen Vokalen (z. B. /i/) besonders "gefährlich" für die Opposition /r^j/-/r/ zu sein scheinen (z.B. Ukrainisch, Carlton 1991: 283; einige Dialekte des Russischen, Obnorskij et al. 1949). Dagegen ist der phonologische Kontrast in der Position vor nicht vorderen Vokalen (z. B. /a/) am stabilsten. Es gibt viele Beispiele in der Literatur, die zeigen, dass die Positionen wort-final und vor vorderen Vokalen besonders anflig fr die Lautwandelprozesse sind (Hock 1991: 95-96, (Recasens 2014: 106, 142)). Viele von diesen Lautwandelprozessen werden aus der artikulatorischen Perspektive erklärt. Zum einen, sollen wort-finale Laute mehr reduziert artikuliert sein, als wort-initiale Konsonanten (Krakow 1999). Zum anderen, soll der hohe vordere Vokal /i/ einen starken Einfluss auf die Artikulation von benachbarten Lauten ausüben (Recasens et al. 1997). Daher wurde in dieser Arbeit angenommen, dass die Kontexte wort-final und vor vorderen Vokalen auch für phonologische Opposition zwischen den Vibranten gefährlich sein können. Da der artikulatorische Unterschied zwischen diesen beiden Lauten schon ziemlich klein ist, wird er in diesen Positionen besonders beeinträchtigt.

Um den artikulatorischen Unterschied zwischen palatalisierten und nicht-palatalisierten Konsonanten jedes Paares zu untersuchen (also zwischen / r^j / und /r/, / l^j / und /l/), wurde die Mahalanobis-Distanz zwischen den Zungenrücken-Positionen ausgerechnet (s. detaillierte Beschreibung der Methode in De Maesschalck et al. 2000). Die Ergebnisse haben gezeigt, dass die Mahalanobis-Distanz zwischen / r^j / und /r/ kleiner ist, als zwischen / l^j / und /l/ (in übereinstimmung mit den Ergebnissen in Kochetov 2005). Die Distanz wurde aber von den Faktoren Wortposition, vokalischer Kontext oder Sprechtempo fast nicht beeinflusst. Die Analyse von vertikalen und horizontalen Positionen des Zungenrückens

im palatalisierten / r^{j} / und / l^{j} / hat gezeigt, dass der Zungenrücken in / r^{j} / in wortfinaler Position nicht reduziert wurde. Dieses Ergebnis ist entgegen der Annahme, dass die Konsonanten in wort-finaler Position reduziert sind. Es ist aber in übereinstimmung mit der Annahme, dass Vibranten sehr eingeschränkte Laute sind (Recasens 2013a). Durch die Annahmen von AP und DAC lässt sich aber nicht erklären, warum die Opposition zwischen / r^{j} / und /r/ wort-final und vor vorderen Vokalen zur Neutralisierung tendiert. Der Perzeptionsansatz wurde dazu gezogen, um diesen Lautwandel zu erklären.

Im Kapitel 3 wird der Lautwandel analysiert, der durch glide insertion entstanden ist. In Slowenisch, Untersorbisch und einigen Dialekten des Ukrainischen hat der palatalisierte Vibrant sich zu der Sequenz /r + j/ gewandelt. Um diesen Lautwandel zu analysieren, wurde die zeitliche Koordinierung (Timing) zwischen der Zungenspitze und dem Zungenrücken in palatalisierten Vibranten und Lateralen /r^j/ und /l^j/ analysiert. Die Zielkonsonanten wurden in drei Wortpositionen und im Kontext von /a/-Vokal analysiert. Zum einen hat diese Analyse die Ergebnisse von Kochetov (2005) bestätigt und auf weitere Wortpositionen erweitert, indem gezeigt wurde, dass das Timing zwischen den beiden Gesten sequentiell in Vibranten aber simultan in Lateralen ist. Das heißt, die Palatalisierung tritt in Vibranten erst nach der Vibration ein. Außerdem wurde festgestellt, dass die Koordination zwischen zwei Gesten weniger stabil in Vibranten ist, im Vergleich zu den Lateralen. Diese Befunde haben die Hypothese bestätigt, dass die sequentielle zeitliche Koordinierung zwischen Vibration und Palatalisierung eventuell die Ursache für den Lautwandel /r^j/ zu /rj/ im Slowenischen sein könnte.

Im Kapitel 4 wird der Einfluss der sekundären Palatalisierung auf die Zungenspitze in Vibranten und Lateralen analysiert. Im Polnischen und Tschechischen ist der palatalisierte Vibrant zu einem Frikativ umgewandelt. Es könnte unter anderem daran liegen, dass die Zungenspitze nicht so gut vibrieren kann, wenn die sekundäre Palatalisierung mitartikuliert werden soll. Es ist bekannt, dass sehr viele Faktoren übereinstimmen müssen, damit die Vibranten richtig artikuliert werden können. Frühere Studien haben beobachtet, dass die Initiation der Vibranten mit einer sehr schnellen Zungenspitzenbewegung realisiert wird (Hoole et al. 2013, Howson and Kochetov 2015, Scobbie et al. 2013). Bisher wurde aber nie systematisch analysiert, ob die Zungenspitzen-Geschwindigkeit für die Produktion von Vibranten wichtig ist. Wenn dem so ist, wäre es auch interessant zu untersuchen, wie die sekundäre Palatalisierung die Zungenspitzengeschwindigkeit beeinflusst.

In dieser Studie wurde die Bewegung der Zungenspitze aus ihrer Ruheposition hin zur Zielposition in Vibranten und Lateralen genauer untersucht. Drei Elemente wurden

Summary

gemessen: maximale Geschwindigkeit der Zungenspitze, der Abstand zwischen der Ruheund Zielposition und Stiffness. Stiffness ist die Normalisierung der Geschwindigkeit durch den Abstand (Roon et al. 2007), denn reine maximale Geschwindigkeit kann von vielen Faktoren beeinflusst werden. Die Ergebnisse zeigen, dass die Zungenspitze in Vibranten viel schneller ist als in Lateralen. Es wurde weiterhin herausgefunden, dass die Zungenspitze im palatalisierten Vibrant langsamer ist als in einem nicht-palatalisierten Vibrant, obwohl beide die gleiche Strecke zurücklegen müssen. In Lateralen ist die Situation genau umgekehrt. Dieses Ergebnis könnte eine Bestätigung dafür sein, dass die Palatalisierung die Zungenspitzenbewegung in Vibranten beeinträchtigt.

Im letzten Kapitel 5 werden die wichtigsten Befunde und Ergebnisse zusammengefasst. Aus den eben beschriebenen Versuchen kann man schließen, dass die Artikulation von palatalisierten Vibranten für ihre diachrone Instabilität verantwortlich ist. Erstens unterscheiden sich palatalisierte Vibranten wenig von den nicht-palatalisierten Vibranten im Vergleich zu palatalisierten und nicht-palatalisierten Lateralen (gemessen in der Zungenrückenpositionen). Zweitens, ist die zeitliche Koordination zwischen der primären und sekundären Gesten sequentiell und wenig stabil in $/r^{j}/$, aber nicht in $/l^{j}/$. Außerdem ist die Zungenspitze langsamer in $/r^{j}/$ im Vergleich zu /r/, obwohl die Zunge die gleiche Strecke zurücklegt. All diese Befunde deuten darauf hin, dass $/r^{j}/$ artikulatorisch schwer zu produzieren ist. Dies könnte der Grund dafür sein, dass dieser Laut diachron instabil ist und oft einen Lautwandel durchmacht, im Vergleich zu $/l^{j}/$. Einschränkungen der Studie und Ausblick werden präsentiert.

Summary

Abstract

The present work investigates the articulatory variation of palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals in Russian. It has often been often observed that palatalised rhotics are diachronically quite unstable, which has been attributed to the articulatory incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation. The sound changes which affected palatalised rhotics in Slavic languages can be divided into three categories (Kavitskaya 1997, Carlton 1991)¹:

- contrast neutralisation: palatalised $/r^{j}/$ and plain /r/ merge into /r/ (Chapter 2)
- glide insertion: /r^j/ changes into a sequence of plain /r/ followed by a glide /j/ (Chapter 3)
- spirantisation: /r^j/ changes into a fricative trill /r/ or a postalveolar fricative /3/ (Chapter 4)

Although laterals and rhotics belong to the same class of liquids (Proctor 2009, Kochetov 2005), the phonological opposition between $/l^j/$ and /l/ has been neutralised less often than between $/r^j/$ and /r/. I, therefore, aim to investigate whether the comparison between rhotics and laterals could shed light on the diachronic instability of the phonological opposition between $/r^j/$ and /r/ and of palatalised rhotics itself.

The main hypothesis to be tested in the present work is: since trilling and palatalisation are incompatible articulatorily, then the articulation of palatalised rhotics should be greatly influenced by conditions such as word position, vocalic context, or speech rate. There should therefore be a notable reduction of the secondary gesture in $/r^{j}/$ resulting in a greater articulatory similarity with the plain /r/ under certain conditions. There should also be an increased overlap between the palatalisation gesture and the following vowel, which could lead to the interpretation of delayed F2 transitions as a separate glide and

¹In the structuralist framework (Martinet 1952), all three changes imply the loss of phonemic contrast: palatalised and plain rhotics stop being part of the opposition [+/- pal].

the change from $/r^{j}a/$ into /rja/. Moreover, the tongue tip in palatalised rhotics but not in laterals would be negatively influenced by the secondary gesture, which could be one of the reasons for the spirantisation of $/r^{j}/$.

In the introductory chapter, I summarise the relevant information on secondary palatalisation. Then, I present the cross-linguistic evidence for the diachronic instability of palatalised rhotics and the incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation in general. Then, I elaborate on the articulatory and acoustic properties of palatalised and plain liquids in Russian. The introductory chapter concludes with the summary of articulationbased theories Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1992), and DAC-model (Recasens et al. 1997), and perception-based account (Ohala 1993) on sound change.

The second chapter presents the analysis of the articulatory difference between palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals and the variability in the secondary gesture articulation. The articulatory distance between the palatalised and the plain consonant of each pair in their tongue dorsum positions was analysed, due to the fact that the raised tongue dorsum is the primary cue for palatalisation. The results confirm previous findings (Kochetov 2005) that the articulatory distance is smaller between rhotics than between laterals. Contrary to my hypothesis, the articulatory distance between palatalised and plain rhotics was not influenced by word-position, vocalic context, or speech rate. The results from the subsequent analysis of the secondary gesture in palatalised liquids suggest that the secondary gesture is highly constrained in palatalised rhotics but more variable in palatalised laterals. This poses a problem for the articulation-based account (Articulatory Phonology, Browman and Goldstein 1992, Bybee 2015), which argues that gestural reduction and reduction in gestural magnitude are the driving force in sound change.

The third chapter deals with the temporal organisation between the primary and the secondary gestures in palatalised rhotics and laterals. Here, I show that the timing between the two gestures is more variable and sequential in $/r^{j}/$ than in $/l^{j}/$. Since the secondary gesture and the following low vowel greatly overlap at a faster speech rate, the prominent F2-transitions associated with delayed palatalisation might be re-interpreted by the listener as a glide.

In chapter four, I analyse the influence of the secondary gesture on the tongue tip gesture in palatalised rhotics and laterals. The assumption to be tested here is that, provided the fast tongue-tip raising gesture is important for the articulation of alveolar rhotics, the secondary gesture will influence the tongue-tip velocity negatively.

The conclusion chapter critically evaluates the results from the present analysis in the

Summary

frameworks of Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1992) the DAC-model (Recasens et al. 1997), and the Ohala's (1993) perception model and suggests some ideas for further investigation. The present study has shown that the diachronic instability of a sound can have roots in its specific phonetic realisation.

Summary

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Aim of the study

The aim of the present study is to investigate whether a detailed articulatory analysis of palatalised rhotics can provide us with a better understanding of the mechanisms of sound change which these sounds usually undergo. It has often been suggested that palatalised rhotics are diachronically unstable sounds mainly because of their articulatory complexity. In particular, the realisation of palatalised rhotics implies two antagonistic tongue dorsum gestures: the trilling requires the tongue dorsum lowering and stabilisation, which is in conflict with the tongue dorsum raising needed for palatalisation (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221). Thus, the main focus of the research reported in this thesis lies on the articulation of palatalised rhotics, which will be compared with their plain counterparts and with palatalised and plain laterals. By doing this, I particularly operate with the framework of Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1986, 1989, 1990a, 1990b, 1992, 1995, 2000), DAC-model (Recasens et al. 1997, Recasens 2007, Recasens and Espinosa 2009), as well as Ohala's perception model (Ohala 1981, 1993, 2012). In the framework of Articulatory Phonology, mainly two factors are responsible for many sound changes: reduction in gestural magnitude and increase in overlap between gestures (Browman and Goldstein 1991, Beckman et al. 1992, Bybee 2015). The DAC-model states that sounds differentiate in their degree of constraint and aggressiveness against neighbouring sounds. In contrast, Ohala attributes the primary role in the sound change to the listener. In the present study, these accounts will be applied to the empirical data in order to analyse whether they are able to explain the sound change processes that palatalised rhotics underwent.



Figure 1.1: Tracing from X-rays of a) a velarised lateral and b) a palatalised lateral in Russian (from Bolla 1981).

1.2 Palatalisation

1.2.1 Phonetic and phonological views on palatalisation

Palatalisation is one of the types of secondary articulation consisting of tongue dorsum raising towards the hard palate, which occurs more or less simultaneously with the primary consonant articulation (e.g. Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 355, 363-365, Ladefoged 2001: 316, Bondarko 2005, Hall 2000a: 16). Figures 1.1a and 1.1b show X-ray images of palatalised and plain laterals in Russian. It can be observed that the tongue dorsum is raised in [l^j], while it is flat or even concave during the articulation of [t]. Obviously, the palatalisation is not just an added gesture. As Bondarko (2005) notes, only palatalised labial consonants present a case where the raising tongue dorsum does not interfere with the primary consonant articulation, i.e. labial occlusion. In alveolar, velar, or uvular consonants, the simultaneous tongue dorsum raising necessarily causes a change in the primary constriction location or duration (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 364-365). Thus, the tongue tip is slightly retracted in a palatalised lateral as compared to its plain counterpart (Kochetov 2005). The term "secondary gesture" will be used in the present study to refer to the tongue dorsum raising in palatalised consonants.

The term "palatalisation" can also refer to the historical sound change when a consonant changes the primary place of articulation mostly due to the influence of a high front vowel

1.2. PALATALISATION

1 2007). In English, for ins

or a glide (Ladefoged 2001: 245, Kochetov 2011, Bateman 2007). In English, for instance, alveolar consonants [t], [d], [s], [z] changed into palato-alveolars [tf], [dg], [f], [g] in contact with a palatal glide, as in examples *face - facial* (Kochetov 2011). However, the present study is concerned only with the phonetic definition of this term, i.e. the palatalisation as the secondary articulation of consonants.

It is important for the further discussion to differentiate between palatal and palatalised consonants. Compare, for instance, the palatalised and palatal lateral approximants $/l^{j}/$ and $/\Lambda/$ from Russian and Spanish. In the former, the tongue tip actively participates in the articulation of the sound; the tongue tip constriction occurs more or less simultaneously with the tongue dorsum raising (Figure 1.1b). However, there is no tongue tip contact during the articulation of the palatal $/\Lambda/$ (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 189); the occlusion occurs between the tongue body and palate (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 189, Stadnik 2002: 27). Thus, palatalised consonants are usually described as sounds with complex articulation, while palatal consonants are supposed to be articulated with one whole gesture (Recasens 2014: 32-33; see also Recasens and Romero 1997 on palatalised and palatal nasals).

Consonants in almost all languages of the world can present some degree of palatalisation, mostly due to the coarticulation with neighbouring front vowels or glides (phonetically palatalised consonants). For instance, German and English consonants are slightly palatalised when followed by high vowels (Ordin 2010). But comparatively few languages have developed a phonological opposition between palatalised and non-palatalised consonants when the realisation of a palatalised or plain consonant does not depend on the phonetic context in which it is produced. Ladefoged and Maddieson (1996: 355) claim that palatalisation is not as frequent a type of secondary articulation, as for example labialisation is. Nevertheless, many languages have the opposition between palatalised and plain consonants (32 out of 112 languages investigated in Bateman 2007 have this opposition; see also overviews in Bhat 1978, Stadnik 2002, Kochetov 2011, among others). Slavic languages present a famous example of secondary palatalisation as a phonemic feature. Especially the Russian language makes an extensive use of the opposition between palatalised and plain consonants (Bondarko 2005).

1.2.2 Brief description of Russian phonetics and phonology

Secondary articulation like palatalisation has often attracted research interest; a considerable body of work has been dedicated to the analysis of this phenomenon, especially from the acoustic and perceptual points of view (Sinder et al. 1964, Diehm 1998, Zsiga 2000, Padgett 2003, Pritchard 2012, Bolanos 2013). Palatographic and X-ray analyses of palatalised consonants can be found in works of Koneczna and Zawadowski (1956), Skalozub (1963) or Bolla (1981). More, recently, studies performed by Kochetov (by means of Electromagnetic Articulography: 2002, 2005, 2006b, 2009), Kedrova and colleagues (by means of MRI: Kedrova et al. 2008, 2010) and others (Pompino-Marschall and Żygis 2003 on Polish; Gick et al. 2006 on Serbo-Croatian with ultrasound) provided a more comprehensive description of the articulation of palatalised consonants. Nevertheless, a more detailed analysis of the interplay between primary and secondary gestures in palatalised consonants is needed in order to understand how the palatalisation is realised.

Russian has five vocalic phonemes 1/a, e, i, o, u/ and 35 consonant phonemes (Avanesov 1974, Vinogradov 1960: 49). As mentioned earlier, the secondary palatalisation is a distinctive phonological feature in Russian, meaning that almost all consonants participate in the opposition of palatalised vs. plain. However, since palatalisation implies a relationship between the consonant and the vowel, it is not always clear whether this feature has a phonological status in a given language. Sometimes it is also difficult to decide which of these two classes bears the phonological distinction and which presents an allophonic variation associated with it (see Stadnik 2002: 25). Even in Russian, where the opposition between palatalised and plain consonants is undoubtedly phonemic², there is still a debate on whether velar consonants are phonemically or just phonetically palatalised, due to only a few minimal pairs with palatalised and plain velar consonants. In the same line, there is also an unsolved issue about whether the contrast before a mid-high front vowel /e/ is phonemic, in Russian. Most consonants are realised as palatalised ones in the context before the vowel /e/ in this language. However, there are some foreign words, where a non-palatalised consonant is articulated before /e/ (Ordin 2010). As a result, a few minimal pairs have been created (ex. 1.1). The issue of functional load and the marginality of phonemic contrast is always a debate in phonological theories and is beyond the scope of the present study.

(1.1) /m^jer/ 'measure (PL.Gen)' vs. /mer/ 'burgomaster')

(1.2) /gor^jko/ 'bitter' vs. /gorka/ 'slide'

¹There is a long standing discussion on the phonemic status of i-vowel. Some researchers consider it as a separate phoneme, while others see it as an allophone of /i/ (see Popov 2004: 72-93 for discussion). Since [i] always appears after palatalised consonants and [i] after plain ones, they will be considered as allophones of the phoneme /i/ in the present study.

²But see an opposite view in Bratkowsky (1980).

1.2. PALATALISATION

(1.3) /pol^jka/ 'Pole(fem)' vs. /polka/ 'shelf'

(1.4) /vol^jna/ 'free' vs. /volna/ 'wave'

The contrast between palatalised and plain consonants is preserved in all positions in Russian: before vowels, in word-final position and also in pre-consonantal position. Rhotics and laterals can also be realised as palatalised or plain. In pre-consonantal position, both rhotics and laterals are distinctive before labials and velars, but laterals are distinctive also before alveolars (ex. 1.2-1.4, Kochetov 2005, Vinogradov 1971: 47-51). Both plain and palatalised rhotics and laterals are relatively common phonemes in Russian (Bondarko et al. 1977, Smirnova and Chistikov 2011). All four consonants can occur word-initially and word-finally. Palatalised laterals occur more often word-finally than plain laterals (ca. 1250 vs. 700 words, Zaliznjak 1987); mostly in words of foreign origin: /gosp^jital^j/ 'hospital', /pedal^j/ 'pedal', etc. In contrast, word-final palatalised rhotics are less common than the plain ones (ca. 210 vs. 2130 words). Many word-final palatalised rhotics mark the imperative verb forms (ex. 1.5).

(1.5) Minimal pair: /udar/ 'strike' vs. /udar^j / 'strike (Imp.)'

Palatalised consonants exert a notable influence on flanking vowels. The relative stability of the tongue dorsum or the complexity of palatalised consonants occurs at the cost of the vowels (see Öhman 1966, Purcell 1979). A consequence of this is the quite simple phonological system of five vowels with many allophones (Vinogradov 1960, Kuznetsova 1965, Ordin 2010). The vowels following or preceding palatalised consonants are much more fronted than in contexts with plain consonants (Matusevich 1976: 182-183, Vinogradov 1960: 56-57). The influence of preceding palatalised consonants seems to be stronger than that of subsequent consonants. For instance, the phoneme /a/ is articulated as $[\alpha]$ when realised between two plain consonants; it is more fronted and has a diphthongoid character when preceded by a palatalised consonant and followed by a plain one; and is realised as [æ]when flanked by two palatalised consonants (Panov 1979: 149-153, Akišina 2009: 86-97).

1.2.3 Acoustic correlate of palatalisation

The primary acoustic correlates of palatalisation are the high second formant values in the palatalised consonant and in the flanking vowels (e.g. Öhman 1966, Purcell 1979, Halle 1959, Derkach et al. 1970, Shupljakov et al. 1970, Kavitskaya 2006). Perceptual analyses have shown that the transitions from or into flanking vowels play a decisive role in the perception of the presence or absence of palatalisation (Kavitskaya 2006, Kochetov 2002). For example, Bondarko (1998) describes an experiment where palatalised and plain consonants of Russian were recorded in VCV-sequences. The recordings were manipulated, so that the plain consonants were flanked by vowels from palatalised contexts and vice versa. The participants almost always identified palatalised consonants in a context of "plain" vowels as plain consonants, while plain consonants were identified as palatalised when flanked by "palatalised" vowels.

Secondary cues of palatalisation may also lie in longer acoustic durations or higher noise ratio (in plosives and fricatives) of palatalised consonants as compared to their plain counterparts (Kochetov 2002, Zsiga 2000, Bondarko 1998). Palatalised alveolar stops are usually produced with an audible burst at the consonant release due to the narrower constriction between tongue body and palate, which provokes some sort of audible turbulence (Matusevich 1976: 183, Kochetov 2002). Palatalised rhotics are more often realised as taps or approximants than plain ones (Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010).

1.3 Palatalised and plain liquids in Slavic languages

1.3.1 Liquids as a phonological class

Rhotics and laterals are often grouped into a major natural class of *liquids* (Maddieson 1980: 73), although the attempts to find a common acoustic or articulatory property have been shown to be a difficult task (Wiese 2001a). However, the studies in Proctor (2009) and Recasens (2013a) suggest that liquids may indeed have a common articulatory feature: a constrained tongue dorsum, which is actively involved in the production of both types of consonants.

Laterals and rhotics have much in common. For instance, they are the most sonorous oral consonants (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 182) and can form a syllabic nucleus in several languages (Wiese 2001b, Beňuš 2014). Laterals and rhotics are allophones of one phoneme in some languages (e.g. Tukang Besi, Proctor 2009: 33 or Korean, Iverson and Sohn 1994). Both types of consonants often present similar phonotactic behaviour. In some languages, consonant clusters can be formed only with liquids as second consonants³, where liquids usually occur near the vocalic nucleus. Rhotics and laterals are often subject

³Of the type Cr- or Cl-, where C is fricative or plosive consonant (Proctor 2009: 23-24).

to same sound changes: metathesis (Blevins and Garrett 1998), neutralisation (dialects of Spanish, Quilis 1999), alternation (rhoticisation of laterals and lateralisation of rhotics, Proctor 2009, Müller 2011), vocalisation, etc.

In Slavic languages, rhotics and laterals are also usually considered as belonging to the phonological class of liquids (Matusevich 1976, Bulanin 1970, Vinogradov 1960: 51, Carlton 1991). In Slovak and Czech, liquids can form a syllabic nucleus (Beňuš 2014, Carlton 1991). Both types of consonants participated in a variety of phonological changes (e.g. *tort/tolt*-variation, see Carlton 1991: 151-153). Although both /l/ and /r/ have their palatalised counterparts in most Slavic languages, the current distribution varies from language to language. Below, a more detailed description on the asymmetrical distribution of palatalised and plain liquids in modern Slavic languages will be presented.

1.3.2 Articulation of liquids

Articulation of lateral approximants

The most common type of lateral approximant is the dental or alveolar lateral approximant. These sounds are produced with central tongue tip or blade constriction and lowered tongue sides, where the air can freely flow through (Maddieson 1984: 76-77, Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 183-184). As in the case of alveolar trills, the articulation of laterals requires a stabilised tongue dorsum (Recasens 2013a, Proctor 2009, see Müller 2011 for more cross-linguistic data). However, the tongue dorsum is probably less constrained in the latter, as compared to the former (Recasens 2013a). Laterals do not require a strict control over the tongue tip, unlike trills. Indeed, coda laterals may even lack the tongue tip constriction, especially in the case of velarised laterals (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Recasens and Espinosa 2010, 2005).

Cross-linguistically, laterals are often differentiated as "dark" and "clear". The term "dark" refers to laterals with tongue postdorsum raised towards the velum, i.e. velarised laterals. "Clear" laterals usually denote consonants without prominent tongue postdorsum gesture as in the case of German laterals or English onset laterals.⁴ Recasens (2012a) investigated lateral approximants in 23 languages and found that languages differ in the degree of variability of these sounds. While some languages have strongly velarised laterals in all positions (i.e. Russian, Majorcan Spanish) or only "clear" laterals with little variation,

 $^{^{4}}$ As can be deduced, especially the term "clear" is very subjective. In the present study, the term "dark" will be used as a synonym for "velarised". See Chapter 3 for more detailed analysis on intergestural coordination in laterals.

most languages present considerable allophonic variation.

It is widely agreed that Russian /l/ is strongly velarised, while it is still unclear whether other non-palatalised consonants of Russian are velarised or not (Kedrova et al. 2011). In Polish, "clear" laterals are velarised before low and back vowels, and are palatalised when followed by high vowels (Stolarski 2010). These data suggest that lateral approximants, unlike alveolar trills and taps, can be produced with variable articulation and are good hosts for palatalisation (Hall 2000b).

Laterals in Russian

Russian palatalised and plain laterals are produced with central tongue tip occlusion; one or both lateral sides of the tongue are lowered, so that the air can flow through freely (Bulanin 1970: 66-67, Matusevich 1976: 151-152). Plain laterals are apical, postdental or alveolar, and strongly velarised. The predorsum is lowered and takes a concave form, the postdorsum is raised toward the velum. Palatalised laterals are described as apical by Matusevich (1976: 152-152) but as dorsal by Bulanin (1970: 66-67) and Hall (2000b), and are produced with some lip protrusion. Laterals, as well as rhotics, are partly devoiced in word-final position before a pause (Matusevich 1976: 189).

Articulation of alveolar rhotics

Alveolar trills require a precise articulatory control over the whole tongue in order for the vibration to be initiated and maintained (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 217-219, Solé 2002, McGowan 1992). The tongue predorsum has to lower, the postdorsum has to retract and to stabilise (Recasens and Pallarès 1999: 144, Solé 2002, Matusevich 1976: 155, Proctor 2009, Kavitskaya et al. 2009, Recasens 1991). The stabilised tongue dorsum allows the small portion of the tongue tip to move freely. As Kavitskaya et al. (2009) claim

If the entire tongue is mobile and has the same effective mass, a great deal of the vibration energy would be dissipated in the by the [sic] more massive dorsum, inhibiting the vibration of the tip. Immobilization through retraction renders the dorsum highly massive and incapable of flutter.

The intraoral pressure also plays an important role in the production of trills. As Solé (1999: 407) argues, it "should be high enough to produce tongue tip vibration and low enough not to impair the transglottal flow required for voicing". Howson et al. (2015) suggest,

following McGowan (1992), that the lateral tongue bracing may be another important requirement in the production of trills.

Tongue tip vibration in trills occurs due to aerodynamic processes (McGowan 1992, Laver 1994: 218-219, Solé 1998, Solé 2002, Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996). The principle of vibration of the tongue tip is similar to the vocal fold vibration: first, the tongue tip rises towards the alveolar ridge, without necessarily touching it (taking the "critical position", Solé 2002). Meanwhile, the air from the lungs accumulates in the month cavity, and the intra-oral pressure starts to build up. Eventually, the intra-oral pressure overtakes the force of the tongue tip by pushing it away from the alveolar ridge. The air starts to escape from the mouth through the created opening. Due to the Bernoulli effect, the tongue tip is pulled back toward the alveolar ridge, and the intra-oral pressure starts to build up again (Laver 1994: 219). Trills usually have two to five cycles (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996). The acoustic duration of each closed-open cycle is ca. 50 ms.

The articulatory difference between trills and taps is not very clear. Although taps are described as having one ballistic contact with the alveolar ridge (Catford 1982: 128-135, Solé 1999, Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Recasens and Espinosa 2007), alveolar trills imply more than one tongue tip contact and are realised due to the aerodynamic forces described above. Some languages differentiate between taps and trills phonemically (e.g. Spanish). Due to such complex articulation, trills often present much variation and can be realised as taps, fricatives, approximants or can be vocalised. Even in languages with phonemic contrast between trills and taps, the former might often present only one alveolar contact.

Rhotics in Russian

Palatalised and plain rhotics in Russian are apical: the tongue tip touches the alveolar ridge or the post-dental part (Matusevich 1976: 132-133, Bolla 1981: 99). Bulanin (1970: 67-68) states that palatalised and plain rhotics are produced with a tense, slightly curled back tongue tip and thus are cacuminal, with less curled tongue tip in $/r^{j}/$ than in /r/. Palatalised rhotics are slightly fronted in comparison to the plain ones (Bulanin 1970: 67, Kochetov 2005).

While they are usually described as trills, both plain and palatalised rhotics are most commonly realised as taps or approximants (Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010). The production of rhotics depends on several factors like word position, speech tempo, emphatic speech, etc. Matusevich (1976: 155) states that plain rhotics have one or two cycles word-initially; they are typically produced with only one cycle intervocalically and usually present several, partly devoiced cycles word-finally. She claims that palatalised rhotics present the same number of cycles as /r/, but are much more often devoiced in word-final position than their plain counterparts (Matusevich 1976: 156). Similarly, Bolla (1981: 99) reports that both rhotics usually present three to four cycles, although produced with only one or two cycles in word-initial and intervocalic positions. For /r/, the tongue takes the position similar to the articulation of Russian $/\int/$ or /3/, which have a slightly lowered predorsum (Bulanin 1970: 67). This description is in line with the findings in Howson et al. (2015) about Czech trills.

1.3.3 Incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation

Secondary palatalisation and trilling seem to be incompatible because they pose different articulatory requirements on the tongue (Kavitskaya 1997, Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221, Widdison 1997, Żygis 2005, Solé 1999, 2002, Kavitskaya et al. 2009). The production of trilling requires the tongue body to retract and stabilise (Recasens 2013a, Proctor 2009). However, the tongue dorsum raising due to palatalisation interacts with this necessary condition. As a result, the tongue tip grows in mass (McGowan 1992, Kavitskaya 1997) and the whole tongue is advanced (Broch 1910, Kochetov 2005). In addition, the contact area between the tongue tip and the alveolar ridge increases (Broch 1910, Kavitskaya 1997, Skalozub 1963: 102). Consequently, the tongue tip is not able to trill freely as in the case of a plain /r/. Iskarous and Kavitskaya (2010) showed in an empirical study that palatalised rhotics are produced as taps or approximants in the most cases. Moreover, palatalised rhotics often display some period of offglide frication (Żygis 2005: 147).

Whereas Kavitskaya (1997) and Recasens (2014) see the reason for the incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation in antagonistic requirements posed on the tongue dorsum, Hall (2000b) sees the problem rather in the tongue tip itself. He claims that rhotics and retroflex consonants are bad hosts for palatalisation because they are necessarily produced with the tongue tip, unlike laterals or alveolar and dental consonants. According to Hall, the apical articulation would be negatively influenced by the raised tongue dorsum needed for palatalisation. A laminal articulation is inappropriate for trilling but seems to pose no problem for lateral sounds.⁵ In addition, while rhotics are defined as sounds with one or more short contacts between the tongue tip and the palate, laterals do not neces-

 $^{{}^{5}}$ Remember that palatalised laterals have also been described as laminal by some researchers (e.g. Bulanin 1970: 66-67).

sarily have to present an occlusion (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 182). The tongue tip position or grade of occlusion may vary considerably in a lateral approximant without having much influence on the acoustic output (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 192). These findings suggest that the tongue tip gesture can vary in laterals but should be stable in rhotics.

Similarly, Yamane et al. (2015) claim that taps, although they do not have constricted tongue dorsum, are still quite resistant to palatalisation cross-linguistically, phonotactically, and diachronically. The authors suggest that this instability could be caused rather by the interference between the tongue tip and palatalisation than by the conflict between tongue dorsum retraction (required for trilling) and tongue raising (required for palatalisation).

Further evidence for incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation comes from languages like Spanish (Recasens 2014: 133), Bantu languages (Kavitskaya 1997; see many more examples in Hall and Hamann 2010), where rhotics seem to avoid the presence of high vowels.

It is commonly agreed that Proto-Slavic had palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals. However, palatalised rhotics have not been preserved in all modern Slavic languages. Some languages lost the secondary gesture in rhotics completely (e.g. in Belarusian, $/r^{j}/$ changed to /r/). In Czech and Polish, $/r^{j}/$ changed to a fricative (/r/ and /3/, /f/). Although laterals and rhotics present similar articulatory, acoustic and phonotactic properties, palatalised laterals do not seem to have any conflict between primary and secondary gestures. Unlike rhotics, the contrast between palatalised and plain laterals seems to be stable diachronically (if a language undergoes depalatalisation, laterals are the last sounds to be lost, e.g. Serbo-Croatian). The following chapter presents a detailed description of the formation of palatalisation contrast in Proto-Slavic and the outcomes of the palatalised rhotics in modern Slavic languages.

1.3.4 Diachronic evidence for asymmetry in contrast neutralisation between rhotics and laterals

Formation of palatalisation in Proto-Slavic

The present study is concerned with the loss of palatalisation contrast in rhotics in Slavic languages. However, it is essential to explain, first, how and at which temporal stage the opposition between palatalised and plain consonants evolved in Proto-Slavic. The following description in Hock (1991: 73) about the general principle of the formation of phonological palatalisation contrast is applicable to Proto-Slavic as well: "Palatalization consists in the partial assimilation of a consonant to a neighbouring front vocalic segment. [...] Like umlaut, palatalization and labiovelarization become phonologically significant through some other process which makes them unpredictable. More usually, this process consists in the loss of some of the conditioning environments".

Many researchers claim that first Proto-Slavic palatalised consonants were created through the process of *jotation*, when "a consonant and the following *j* merge to form a new segment" (Carlton 1991: 112, Iskarous and Kavitskaya ming). Through this process, the first palatalised consonants $/l^j/$, $/n^j/$, $/r^j/$ were created in Proto-Slavic in the fifth to eighth centuries and were in phonological opposition to their non-palatalised counterparts /l/, /n/, /r/ (Shevelov 1964: 217, Carlton 1991: 112-113, Eckert et al. 1983: 48-49). As a result, the contrast between palatalised and plain liquids was passed on to all Slavic languages (Carlton 1991: 159, Shevelov 1964: 207).

The second process which led to the formation of phonemic contrast between palatalised and plain consonants, as we know it from e.g. modern Russian, occurred later (12 to 15th century) and most probably did not affect to the full extent the South-Western group (i.e. Slovene, Serbo-Croatian, Macedonian, and West-Bulgarian, Carlton 1991: 160). It is assumed that consonants were first phonetically palatalised before front vowels in Eastand West-Slavic groups. Through subsequent sound change processes like the fall of *jers* (high, lax, ultrashort vowels ĭ and ŭ, Carlton 1991: 165), cluster simplifications, and several morphological changes, palatalised consonants could also occur in the position before nonfront vowels, before consonants, and word-finally. The newly created palatalised consonants fell together with the palatalised liquids and nasal from the jotation process. Consequently, the contexts of phonological contrast between palatalised and plain consonants increased in languages which participated in this second process (Eckert et al. 1983: 125-129, Carlton 1991).⁶

As mentioned above, not all modern Slavic languages created the full spectrum of palatalised and plain consonants. The South-Western group probably never developed the full phonological contrast (Carlton 1991: 160, Shevelov 1964: 489). Languages from the East-Slavic family (Russian, Ukrainian, Belarusian) were the most progressive in this sense by developing the correlation between palatalised vs. non-palatalised for the most

⁶However, Zhivov (1996) claims that palatal (see above) liquids and nasals and the newly created palatalised ones did not fall together in the East-Slavic group. In his opinion, a three-way opposition was created: palatal vs. palatalised vs. plain liquids and nasals. Later, palatal liquids and nasals were just lost without merging with the new palatalised ones.

consonants at a given historical period of time. The West-Slavic family (Polish, Czech, Upper- and Lower-Sorbian) occupies an intermediate position in this respect (Carlton 1991: 160). However, it is commonly assumed that all Slavic languages had the opposition between palatalised and plain liquids and alveolar nasals at some stage of their history, although the functional load varied considerably from language to language.

Phonetic nature of Proto-Slavic *rj, *lj, and *nj reflexes

The question as to whether the outcomes of the process of jotation were palatalised or palatal liquids and nasal is still being debated (Stadnik 2002, Galinskaja 2004: 56). In Russian literature, the terms "soft", "half-soft" or "originally soft" are used to refer to palatalised or palatal consonants (Stadnik 2002: 34). The liquids and nasal outcomes from the jotation process are sometimes referred to as "originally soft"; a term which only refers to the diachronic aspect, but not to the phonetic nature of these sounds. Some authors understand under the term "originally soft" palatal consonants, as opposed to palatalised ones from posterior sound changes (Isačenko 1980). Another common opinion is that all outcomes of the sound changes described above were palatalised consonants (Shevelov 1964, Carlton 1991). Some studies even use both definitions "palatalised" and "palatal" as synonyms (Horlek 1992, Macaulay 1994: 101, as cited in Stadnik 2002: 34). However, as discussed earlier, the phonetic term "palatal" means the "change in primary place of articulation", while the term "palatalised" refers to secondary articulation consisting in raising the tongue dorsum, without changing drastically the primary place of articulation (Stadnik 2002: 26-27).

To discover how exactly these sounds were articulated is a necessary, although quite a challenging task. While palatal laterals and nasals are not uncommon in the languages of the world and even some modern Slavic languages have palatal laterals and nasals in their phonemic inventories (e.g. Croatian, Polish), the existence of palatal trills is highly questionable. A palatal trill would be produced with the vibration of the tongue dorsum against the palate, which is virtually impossible from the articulatory point of view, since the tongue body would not be able to participate in the mechanical vibration. Indeed, no palatal trills have been attested in cross-linguistic surveys (Maddieson 1984, Bhat 1978, Bateman 2007). As Hall (2000b: 15) claims "rhotics are universally immune to nonanteriorization (full palatalization), because the output of such a process would be a postalveolar laminal rhotic, a non-existent segment".

Stadnik (2002: 142-145) discusses this issue in much detail. She is aware of the articu-

latory impossibility of palatal trills and suggests that, instead, the outcome of the jotation process could have been either a trill-fricative as in Czech, a palatalised trill $/r^{j}/$ or even a sequence of a trill and a jod /rj/, while laterals and nasals became truly palatal. If those trills were trill-fricatives as in Czech, they would be produced with considerable frication (See Chapter 4 for more detail about the articulation of trill-fricatives). However, it is unlikely that trill-fricatives would have still been interpreted as palatalised consonants in order to be able to merge with newly created palatalised trills at a posterior stage. The assumption that the realisation of Proto-Slavic trills was the sequence of /r/ and /j/ is also controversial. In my opinion, the outcomes of the jotation process were palatalised - and not palatal - rhotics and laterals, which were passed on to all Slavic languages.

Reflexes of palatalised liquids in modern Slavic languages

Modern Slavic languages are traditionally divided into three groups (Schenker 1993: 60):

- South-Slavic: Bulgarian, Macedonian, Serbo-Croatian, Slovene
- West-Slavic: Czech, Slovak, Upper Sorbian, Lower Sorbian, Polish, Cassubian
- East-Slavic: Russian, Ukrainian, Belarusian

They present quite a manifold picture, as far as the secondary palatalisation is concerned. The number of still preserved contrasts between palatalised and plain consonants goes from almost absent or very few in the South-Slavic group, to very developed systems in East-Slavic languages. The West-Slavic group presents an intermediate stage (Carlton 1991). As mentioned earlier, it is assumed that the Proto-Slavic must have presented the contrast at least between palatalised and plain laterals, rhotics, and nasals. Some Slavic languages never went further to expand this phonological opposition to other consonants.

Many Slavic languages experienced the process of depalatalisation at some earlier stages of their history, neutralising the opposition between palatalised and plain consonants at least in some phonetic conditions. In general, labials and rhotics seem to be poor hosts for palatalisation (Hock 1991: 133-135, Kochetov 2002, Kochetov 2005, Stadnik 2002). The contrast is especially vulnerable in preconsonant coda position, word-finally, and before high vowels. The focus of the present analysis lies on palatalised trills, which will be compared to palatalised laterals. Although laterals and rhotics are grouped in the same class of liquids because of similar articulatory, acoustic and phonotactic properties, the opposition between palatalised and plain rhotics is more prone to be neutralised, unlike between palatalised and plain laterals (Broch 1910, Kochetov 2005), as will be seen from the following cross-linguistic analysis.

Complete merger between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/

The tendency for rhotics to depalatalise can be observed from the very beginnings of the history of Slavic languages (Broch 1910, Filin 1972). Written sources of Old Church Slavonic⁷ present already the cases of depalatalisation of rhotics (Bondaletov 2005, Kul'bakin 1915: 46).

It is assumed that Serbo-Croatian, Slovene, Macedonian and West-Bulgarian have never developed the full palette of contrast between palatalised and plain consonants (Carlton 1991: 160). Nevertheless, these languages should have inherited the palatalised reflexes from the jotation process, which took place in Proto-Slavic. Modern Slovak presents the phonological contrast between palatalised and plain $/l^j/$, $/d^j/$, $/t^j/$, $/n^j/$ and /l/, /d/, /t/, /n/, but rhotics no longer participate in this contrast (Carlton 1991: 242, Greenberg 2000). Similarly, Serbo-Croatian has the contrast between palatalised and plain laterals and nasals, but not between rhotics (Carlton 1991: 330, Broch 1910). Macedonian neutralised the palatalisation contrast in all consonants, expect laterals and alveolar nasals (Carlton 1991: 324-325, Koneski 1983: 44-48). All these languages have only a plain rhotic in their phonemic inventories.

In Belarusian, most of the consonants still participate in the opposition palatalised vs. plain. However, the contrast between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was lost completely in favour of the plain rhotic (Carlton 1991: 299, Hlebka 1957: 82-83, Wexler 1977: 152-154, Krivitskij et al. 1990: 46-48).⁸ The first written sources for this language exhibit the total merger of the two phonemes, it is thus not clear whether this process was gradual or abrupt. The contrast between palatalised and plain laterals is still active in all word positions.

Many dialects of Russian, the standard variant of which preserves the contrast between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ in all positions, present considerable variation in the articulation of $/r^{j}/$. For instance, Sergeeva (1984: 108) reports that Russian dialects of the Kursk region often have a plain rhotic instead of $/r^{j}/$ (see also Obnorskij et al. 1949, Galinskaja 2004: 115-116, Galinskaja 2001: 156-157).

Loss of contrast in coda position

Some Slavic languages still preserve the contrast between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ in some contexts

⁷Old Church Slavonic is the first Slavic written language, which "was created especially for the purpose of serving the needs of the Slavonic Orthodox church" (Gasparov 2001).

⁸Some dialects of Belarusian still present the opposition, which has probably been restored due to the contact with Russian (Kavitskaya 1997).

but lost it in others. Ukrainian, Bulgarian, Slovene, and Upper Sorbian no longer contrast between /r/ and /r^j/ in word-final position (Carlton 1991: 260-261, 282-283, 305-306, Shevelov 1964: 495-496, Shevelov 1979: 188-192, Zhovtobrjuch 1973: 12, Mirčev 1978: 150-151, Trofimowitsch 1977: 178). In contrast, the opposition between palatalised and plain laterals is still preserved in all word-positions in Ukrainian (Shevelov 1979). In Upper Sorbian, similarly to Polish, the opposition $/l^j/-/l/$ switched to /l/-/w/ (Carlton 1991: 260). In Bulgarian, however, the contrast between palatalised and plain laterals was also lost in word-final position (Carlton 1991: 306).

Standard Russian differentiates between $/r/vs. /r^j/and /l/vs. /l^j/everywhere:$ in prevocalic-, syllable-, and word-final positions⁹. However, non-final coda $/r^j/vs$ depalatalised in some contexts at earlier stages of Russian. Several works from the 60s of XX century state that the pronunciation of palatalised rhotics in pre-consonant position in some words should be considered obsolete at that time (Vinogradov 1960: 77, Péter 1969: 91, Isačenko 1980: 179, Krysin 2008: 283, Panov 1968: 57-58). Word-final $/r^j/$, unlike $/l^j/$, has been lost in toponyms like **Vladimirj*, which changed into "Vladimir" (place name), but not in *Jaroslavlj* (place name, Galinskaja 2004: 115-116).

Contrast neutralisation before front vowels

It is worth noting that the literature review does not provide strong evidence for the asymmetry between rhotics and laterals, as far as the neutralisation before front vowels is concerned. All consonants might be neutralised in this position (e.g. some dialects of Russian Avanesov and Orlova 1965: 85). Padgett (2001: 193) claims that there is a cross-linguistic tendency to avoid the contrast between palatalised vs. plain consonants before front vowels. Kavitskaya (1997, personal communication, February 24, 2016) also states that the contrast neutralisation between rhotics before front vowels may be due to perception rather than articulation. However, it has been shown that the articulatory difference between rhotics is smaller than between laterals (Kochetov 2005). In addition, rhotics, but not laterals, tend to avoid the contact with high vowels for articulatory reasons (Recasens 2014: 133). It can thus be hypothesised that the articulatory contrast between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ is even more impaired under unfavourable conditions, like the presence of front vowels, compared to that between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/.

In Bulgarian, all consonants lost the contrast before front vowels i, e (Carlton 1991: 306). Many Ukrainian dialects often depalatalised the $/r^{j}/$ at the beginning of the XX century. At that time, some dialects preserved the opposition between palatalised and

⁹Palatalised and plain rhotics are contrastive in coda position before labial and velar consonants. Coda palatalised and plain laterals contrast before all consonants, except other laterals (Vinogradov 1971: 47-50).
plain rhotics only in a position before /a/ and sometimes before /u/. A plain rhotic was realised in all other positions, even before the front vowel /i/ (Zilyns'kyĭ 1932: 103-106). At earlier historical stages, some Ukrainian dialects probably also experienced a neutralization between palatalised and plain rhotics before front vowels. Kuraszkiewicz 1934 (as cited by Sherekh 1953: 17) gives some examples of the confusion between vowels [i] and [i] after rhotics, which he attributes to the depalatalisation of $/r^{j}/$.

Trofimowitsch (1977: 179) states that the Upper-Sorbian phonemes $/b^{j}/, /p^{j}/, /m^{j}/, /n^{j}/, textipar^{j}/, but not /l^{j}/, are less palatalised when followed by front vowels than by low vowels. Sergeeva (1984: 86) found the same asymmetry between <math>/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ before front vowels for Russian dialects of the Vologda region (see further evidence for Russian dialects in Obnorskij et al. 1949, Filin 1972: 314-319).

Spirantisation

Czech, Polish, Upper- and Lower-Sorbian belong to the West-Slavic group and form the intermediate stage between the South-Slavic with few palatalised consonants and the East-Slavic group with an almost fully developed system. In Czech and Polish, the palatalised rhotic changed very early (ca. 13th century) to the trill-fricative /r/ (Stieber 1973: 49, Żygis 2005). Later, Polish /r/ changed further to a postalveolar voiced or voiceless fricative /3/ or / \int / (depending on the context), falling together with the already existing phonemes (Stieber 1973: 109-110). Since these fricative reflexes of Proto-Slavic /r^j/ lack a palatalised gesture, they no longer form part of the phonological opposition palatalised-non palatalised. Although the opposition between palatalised and plain laterals has also been neutralised in these languages (through complete merger in Czech or the change from /l/ to /w/ and from /l^j/ to /l/ in Polish), these processes are dated posterior to the spirantisation of /r^j/ (Carlton 1991: 236, Stieber 1973: 109-110, Rospond 1971: 115-117).

Glide insertion

Another, rather rare change, is the depalatalisation from $/r^j/$ to a sequence of /r/and /j/ in intervocalic position, called "glide insertion". This sound change took place in Slovene, some Ukrainian dialects, and Lower-Sorbian (Greenberg 2000: 95-96, Carlton 1991: 311-312, Jakobson 2002: 216, Stadnik 2002: 149). Although $/l^j/$ and $/n^j/$ also underwent depalatalisation through glide insertion intervocalically in Slovene, this change was posterior to $/r^j/ > /rj/$ Carlton (1991: 311-312). In addition, Broch (1910: 158-159) observes that he perceived the realisation of $/l^j/$ and $/n^j/$ as /jl/ and /jn/, i.e. with a glide usually inserted before these consonants in some dialects of Slovene. However, $/r^j/$ was always realised as /rj/.

Summary

In sum, the opposition between rhotics seems to be less stable than between laterals. If a language loses the contrast between palatalised and plain consonants, rhotics (among with labials) often lead this change. In Slavic languages, palatalised rhotic underwent three types of change: loss of secondary gesture and a subsequent merger with its plain counterpart, spirantisation, or glide insertion (Kavitskaya 1997, Filin 1972). Usually, the opposition between laterals does not neutralise; instead, both palatalised and plain laterals experience a phonetic change: the palatalised lateral might change to a plain lateral after the velarised [4] vocalises into [w] (like Polish, Upper Sorbian, some Russian dialects; Carlton 1991, Avanesov 1949: 169-171).

1.3.5 Palatalised rhotics in other language families

Several languages from other linguistic families present secondary palatalisation as phonemic feature, e.g. Tatar (Turkic family), Khalkha Mongolian, Buryat (Mongolic family) or Karelian (Uralic family, Stadnik 2002). Estonian and Scots Gaelic also have palatalised consonants in their phonemic inventories. Estonian lost the contrast between palatalised and plain rhotics, unlike between palatalised and plain laterals. While Ariste (1943: 43) still observes $/r^{j}/$ in spoken Estonian at the beginning of the XX century, studies from 50-60s provide controversial data. For some authors, $/r^{j}/$ is still a phoneme of Estonian (Liiv 1965), for others it is no more part of the consonantal system (Lehiste 1965, Eek 1973).¹⁰ Scots Gaelic does not contrast between /r/ and $/r^{j}/$ in word-final position and before front vowels any more (Stadnik 2002: 148). The contrast between laterals is still active in all positions.

Also Proto-Tupían probably had plain and palatalised taps in its inventory, where the latter changed posteriorly to a retroflex fricative /z/ (Rodrigues and Cabral 2012: 509). However, there were presumably no laterals in this language.

Shevelov (1964: 217) states that Rumanian treated lj-, nj-, rj-clusters in a similar way to Proto-Slavic. The author claims that all three clusters changed to palatalised consonants at an intermediate historical stage. But while lj- and nj-clusters changed later to /j/, rj-clusters lost the palatalisation and merged with plain /r/.

¹⁰Thanks to Pire Teras for providing this information.

1.4 Sound change

One of the most intriguing issues in historical linguistics concerns the question of why and how the sound change takes place. It is well known that human speech displays much variation and no two utterances, even by the same speaker, are identical (Ohala 1993: 239). At the same time, speakers should not change their pronunciation drastically if they want to be understood by other speakers of the same linguistic community. At which moment and why, then, did, e.g. the Latin speakers from the Iberian Peninsula start to deviate in their pronunciation of the word FILIUM 'son' so that after several centuries, all speakers of modern standard Spanish pronounce it as /ixo/?

The long-lasting interest in sound change, which was especially initiated by Grimm's studies on Proto-Indo-European language (Hock and Joseph 1996: 114-118), still persists, as the existence of two regular and independent workshops on sound change demonstrates.¹¹ One of the attractive aspects in studying sound change lies in the fact that it can (and should) be investigated from very different directions such as preconditions of sound change, actual triggers of a given sound change, its spread through the lexicon and through the community (see Ohala 1993: 238). While some researchers limit their investigation to only the initiation of sound change (Ohala 1993, Recasens et al. 1997, Browman and Goldstein 1992, Garrett and Johnson 2013, Blevins 2004) or to its propagation in the community (Labov 1963, Hale 2003), other researchers highlight the importance of combining the two directions in one model (Harrington et al. 2016).

Nevertheless, the most broadly investigated direction is the analysis of phonetic preconditions of sound change. While first attempts to explain sound change made the speaker responsible for it (Paul 1995, Martinet 1952), Ohala was practically the first one who consistently developed the idea that the listener plays the crucial role in sound change (Ohala 1981, 1989, 1993, etc.). Some theories like H-and-H-theory (Lindblom et al. 1995) intend to combine speaker's and listener's role in one model. However, the discussion as to whether the crucial change occurs in the articulation or in the perception continues to be a hot topic (see e.g. the recent article from Bybee 2015 criticising the perception-based account).

¹¹International Workshop on Sound Change (WSC) and Workshop on Sound Change which usually takes place in Salamanca, Spain.

1.4.1 Preconditions of sound change: Articulation- vs. perceptionbased accounts

The first attempts to explain why sounds change over time consisted in attributing the main role to the speaker. A very common opinion stated that speakers would change their pronunciation in order to make some sounds "easier" to be articulated. To consider the speaker as a driving force in sound change has a very long tradition (Osthoff and Brugman 1967, Paul 1995, Martinet 1952). More recent articulation-based theories began to disregard the teleological idea that sound change has a goal.

The main idea in articulation-based accounts is that sounds influence each other due to coarticulation. As a result, the acoustic outcome is ambiguous and leads the listener to fail to recover the intended sound. On the other hand, the perception-driven account claims that the listener is the primary source of sound change. For Ohala (1981, 1989, 1993), the articulation is necessarily always ambiguous but the listener usually correctly recovers the produced sound. Sound change occurs when the listener fails to recover the produced sound or believes he or she hears a sound which was not intended by the speaker but is rather due to the coarticulation.

Thus, in the theories about the initiation of sound change, two main directions can be traced. Both directions agree that sound change happens because of variation in speech. As Chitoran (2012: 312) states,

Where they differ is in determining the relative importance of a particular type of variation: the phonetic variation inherent in the signal produced by the speaker (production-oriented change), or the variation perceived by the listener (perception-oriented change).

In the following, I will describe the articulation- and perception-based theories - Articulatory Phonology, DAC-model, and Ohala's perception model - in more detail.

Articulatory Phonology

The framework of Articulatory Phonology has been developed to describe the phonological representation of sounds by embedding the phonetic information (Browman and Goldstein 1986, 1989, 1992, 1995, 2000, see detailed overviews in Bombien 2011, Peters 2015, etc.), but has also been extended to the analysis of sound change (Browman and Goldstein 1991, Beckman et al. 1992, Mowrey and Pagliuca 1995, Bybee 2002, 2015). Articulatory Phonology operates with basic units called *gestures*, which are, simultaneously, minimal

1.4. SOUND CHANGE

abstract phonological units and concrete phonetic realisations. *Gestures* are specified by a small definite set of *tract variables*:

- lip protrusion (LP)
- lip aperture (LA)
- tongue tip constriction location (TTCL)
- tongue tip constriction degree (TTCD)
- tongue body constriction location (TBCL)
- tongue body constriction degree (TBCD)
- velic aperture (VEL)
- glottal aperture (GLO)

which involve related physical articulators (upper and lower lips, tongue tip, tongue body, velum, glottis, and jaw). The *gestures* are combined into greater constellations to form words or utterances. An utterance is specified by a *gestural score*, which specifies the activation of appropriate tract variables for this utterance, the target, stiffness (i.e. frequency of oscillation) and damping of the articulators (Browman and Goldstein 1992: 23-24).

The spatial and temporal distribution of the activated articulators or gestures is also important in this model. Thus, an aspirated plosive $/t^h/$ in English differs from an unaspirated /t/ in Spanish in the relative timing between tongue tip gesture and glottis opening: while they are articulated simultaneously in the latter, the glottis stays open (or wide) longer with respect to the tongue tip in the former. The advantage of this way of thinking is that the AP-framework does not need an extra label for aspiration, but is able to represent it just by specifying the relative timing between the two involved gestures.

Thus, a large number of phonetically different sounds can be described or specified by the limited set of parameters. Two gestures can be differentiated from each other in the set of involved tract variables (which encode both constriction location and constriction degree, corresponding to articulation place and manner); in the relative timing between these tract variables; and also in target, stiffness, and damping of the articulators. It should be kept in mind that stiffness is defined as frequency of oscillation (in Hertz) rather than as muscular activity (Browman and Goldstein 1990b: 6). Since stiffness involves relative velocity of the articulators, there have been several attempts to use this parameter to differentiate between natural classes of sounds (Browman and Goldstein 1992: 26; see Chapter 4 for more discussion on stiffness).

The timing between tract variables and gestures is of a greater relevance, not only for separate sounds and languages, but also at the syllabic level. In the AP model (Browman and Goldstein 1986, 1988) it is assumed that the syllable-initial CV-sequences present tighter and more stable connections (they are organised in-phase) than the syllable-final VC-sequences (anti-phase). Chapter 3 discusses the implications of timing in more detail.

Articulatory Phonology and sound change

The framework of Articulatory Phonology has been used to explain many sound changes (Browman and Goldstein 1989, 1991, Beckman et al. 1992, Bybee 2002, etc.). In this framework, two processes are claimed to be responsible for many sound changes: reduction of gestural magnitude (both in space and time) and/or gestural overlap (Bybee 2015). These two processes have been observed in casual or fast speech (Browman and Goldstein 1990b: 17) and applied to explain many processes of sound change such as weakening, assimilation or segment deletion (Browman and Goldstein 1991).

Two sound change processes should be presented here in more detail: segment deletion and insertion. The AP predicts that the gestures are always activated during the production of a particular sound. But what happens at faster speech rates is that they are reduced in space and time and or overlap more than at slower speech rates. As a result, the acoustic outcome may create the perception that particular sounds are realised more weakly or are omitted. For example, in a faster speech, the release of /t/ may be obscured by the overlapping gesture for the following /m/ in the sequence *perfect memory*. Although the tongue tip gesture for /t/ is articulated, it is acoustically masked by the following /m/. As a consequence, the listener may interpret /t/ as omitted (Browman and Goldstein 1990b: 364-365). Beckman et al. (1992) applied this model to explain many apparently unrelated sound changes like vowel reduction, consonant lenitions or insertions, voicing of stops and fricatives etc.

In contrast, segmental insertion may occur as the acoustic result of the variation in gestural overlap (Browman and Goldstein 1992: 327). Examples of such sound changes can be seen in English nasal-fricative sequences in words like *something*, where an epenthetic stop is inserted. The explanation for this sound change can be due to the relative timing between the velic gesture in the nasal and the following fricative. It can happen that the

1.4. SOUND CHANGE

velic gesture lowers or rises earlier than it should due to the following oral consonant. As a consequence, a short part of a denasalised bilabial constriction can occur between the nasal and the fricative, which could be interpreted as an oral bilabial plosive /p/.

Bybee (2002, 2015) incorporates the two mechanisms proposed by Browman and Goldstein in her model of sound change. For Bybee (2015: 467), speech is "automation of repeated behaviours", where gestures necessarily present the reduction in magnitude and increasingly overlap with an increased proficiency of language. As a result, the sound change affects the highly frequent words first because they are used more often (see Bybee 2002 for empirical evidence of both gradual phonetic and gradual lexical diffusion of sound change). That means that the speaker changes his or her pronunciation while he or she speaks (the sound change happens online, Bybee 2002). The sound change is thus due to automation of articulation and not to the false previous perception (Bybee 2015).

DAC-model

The DAC-model (Degree of Articulatory Constraint) has been developed to account for the coarticulation resistance of sounds (Recasens et al. 1997, Recasens 2007) and extended to studies of sound change (see Recasens 2014). The articulatory constraint of a speech sound is mainly defined as "the degree of involvement of the tongue dorsum in closure or constriction formation" (Recasens et al. 1997: 544). The DAC-model predicts that the more complex the articulation of a consonant or vowel is (especially in the tongue dorsum), the more resistant it is to and the greater will be its influence on surrounding speech sounds. It is not to say that articulatorily complex speech sounds will not be influenced at all. Rather, the sound will allow less variation in the part which is directly involved in its production but will present more variation in the speech organ which does not participate directly in its articulation. For example, the velarised [1] would be highly constrained in the tongue dorsum because it is the most important part in its articulation. This means that the tongue dorsum in the velarised [1] should be highly resistant to coarticulation from adjacent sounds and at the same time execute prominent effects on other sounds (Recasens 2013a). At the same time, the tongue tip in $/\Lambda/$ could present more variation than the tongue dorsum because the former is not directly involved in its production (Recasens 2013b: 2).

Based on several empirical studies, especially on Catalan and Spanish, Recasens and colleagues (1997) proposed a scale on which the phonetic segments are grouped according to their degree of articulatory constraint. In agreement with this scale, the consonants and

vowels can be divided in three groups (from the least to the most constrained):

(1)
$$/b/$$
, $/a/ > (2) /a/ /t/$, $/n/$, $/s/ > (3) /n/$, $/f/$, $/k/$, $/i/$, $/t/$, $/r/$

Although the scale is based primarily on the data from Catalan and Spanish sound systems, the authors suggest that it could potentially be applied to other languages, since it is based on production data. However, Recasens et al. (1997) claim that some sounds could differentiate in the same group and more research is needed in order to determine whether the scale should be more differentiated and whether it can be applied to other languages.

As is shown in the scale, velarised laterals and alveolar trills are the most constrained sounds, at least in Romance languages (Recasens 2013a). Some studies showed that alveolar trills and velarised laterals are stronger than alveolar taps and "clear" laterals, respectively (Recasens and Pallarès 1999, Recasens and Espinosa 2005, Recasens 2012a). At the same time, alveolar trills (like in Spanish or Catalan) seem to be even more constrained than velarised laterals, because the former require very precise articulatory conditions in order for the trilling to occur (Recasens 2013a). In alveolar trills, the whole tongue is highly constrained.

Recasens applied the DAC-model to describe and explain many sound changes in Romance languages (Recasens 2014). He demonstrated that the degree of relative constraint of a given sound can potentially predict how resistant this sound would be against the influence of other sounds, which could be the possible outcome due to coarticulation and also the directionality of the influence.

Perception-based account

While speaker-based theories like Articulatory Phonology or the DAC-model see the origin of sound change in the articulation, over the years, Ohala (1981, 1989, 1993, 2012) has been developing the idea of the ultimate importance of the listener in sound change. Ohala (1993) highlights the fact that the variation in speech is omnipresent. But he claims that, most of the time, listeners are aware of coarticulation. The listeners know that sounds may be highly reduced or overlap with other sounds in connected speech, and, thus, always perceptually normalise for this. This is the reason why the sound change happens extremely rarely.

However, a mini sound change may occur if the listener fails to normalise for speech. Ohala (1993) distinguishes mainly between two types of sound change: hypo- and hy-

1.4. SOUND CHANGE

percorrection. For Ohala (1993: 247-248), the phonological nasalisation of vowels which happened, e.g. in French, is an example of sound change due to hypocorrection. Vowels surrounded by nasals present some phonetic nasalisation. Listeners usually know this and in most cases rule it out correctly and interpret the vowels as oral. But the listeners may eventually interpret the phonetic nasalisation as planned by the speaker. As a result, the vowels would acquire the distinctive feature of [+/-] nasalised, while the coda nasals would get lost in these contexts.

Another type of sound change, which happens due to hypercorrection, may occur when the listener interprets a phonological quality of a sound as a result of pure coarticulation. In such cases, she or he normalises "too much". For example, in the Latin word /k^wiŋk^wē/, both velar plosives were originally labialised (Ohala 1993: 250-251). With the course of the time, however, the first /k^w/ lost the labialisation. Ohala explains this sound change as follows: the listener perceived the labialisation on both consonants and the vowel inbetween. She or he would get confused by the fact that the labialisation is extended over the whole word. The listener would think that only one of the consonants actually might have phonemic lip-rounding, while another one has it just due to coarticulation. As a result, the listener would interpret the word as */kiŋk^wē/ (which later changed to Italian /tʃiŋk^we/, Ohala 1993: 250). Ohala's explanation will also be applied to the data in order to explain the sound change which happened to palatalised rhotics.

1.4.2 The present study

The present study intends to analyse the articulation of palatalised rhotics in Russian and to compare it to plain rhotics and to palatalised and plain laterals. As has been described in the previous chapters in more detail, Proto-Slavic palatalised rhotics have three reflexes in the modern Slavic languages: they either lost the secondary gesture and fell together with plain trills, were broken up into /r/ and /j/ through glide insertion, or changed to fricatives. The following chapters analyse the articulation of palatalised rhotics, by paying special attention to these three sound changes. In Chapter 2, the articulatory difference between palatalised and plain rhotics is analysed and compared to laterals, addressing the first type of sound change. In Chapter 3, the timing between the primary and secondary gestures is investigated in more detail. This analysis intends to shed light on glide insertion. In Chapter 4, the influence of the secondary gesture on the tongue tip is analysed in order to investigate the change from $/r^j/$ to /r/ (spirantisation). Particularly, the tongue tip velocity and stiffness in palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals are compared. Chapter 5 closes the present study with a general conclusion.

Chapter 2

Stability of articulatory contrast between palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals

2.1 Introduction

Although rhotics and laterals belong to the same phonological class of liquids, the contrast between palatalised and plain rhotics has been neutralised more often than between laterals, cross-linguistically (Kochetov 2005, Hall 2000b). Three main outcomes of sound change affecting palatalised rhotics are: contrast reduction (complete or partial merger between $/r^{j}/vs$. /r/into /r/, Belarusian, Serbo-Croatian, Slovak, Ukrainian, etc.), glide insertion (the change from $/r^{j}/into /r_{j}/$, Slovenian, some dialects of Ukrainian), or spirantisation (the change from $/r^{j}/into /r_{j}/inc /r_{j$

¹Even in cases when the contrast between palatalised and plain laterals was finally lost, this usually was dated posterior to the change in rhotics (e.g. word-finally in Slovene, Carlton 1991: 312).

The main reason behind this asymmetry, it has been suggested, lies in the articulation. Palatalisation and trilling are claimed to be two incompatible modes of articulation (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221, Kavitskaya 1997), which have negative consequences for palatalised rhotics. On the one hand, the articulatory difference between palatalised and plain rhotics seems to be smaller than between palatalised and plain laterals (Kochetov 2005). On the other hand, the timing between the primary and secondary gestures is simultaneous in palatalised laterals but sequential in palatalised rhotics, where the tongue body is delayed with respect to the tongue tip gesture (Kochetov 2005, Stoll et al. 2015; see Chapter 3 for more details). Since the main acoustic difference between palatalised and plain consonants lies in the F2, which corresponds to the tongue height, a smaller articulatory difference and a delayed tongue dorsum raising gesture could lead more easily to a confusion between /r/ and $/r^j/$ than between /l/ and $/l^j/$.

The word-final position and the position before front vowels have been recognised as the environments where the contrast reduction or other phonological changes are more prone to occur (Hock 1991: 80-96, Ohala and Kawasaki 1984, Padgett 2001). These sound changes have often been attributed to articulation, i.e. to the gestural reduction in wordfinal position (Hock 1991: 96) or to a strong articulatory influence of high front vowels (Flemming 2013: 103). The underlying assumption is that the smaller articulatory difference in such contexts will render a less stable phonological opposition, diachronically (following Kochetov 2002, 2005, Flemming 2013, Steriade 1997). In other words, articulatory and/or acoustic proximity will be the main reasons behind the contrast neutralisation (Recasens 2014: 184). The aim of the present study is, thus, to analyse whether the often observed contrast neutralisation between palatalised and plain rhotics can be explained by their articulatory properties.

2.1.1 Gestural reduction in word-final position

Diachronic evidence for word-final contrast neutralisation

A substantial body of research work on historical linguistics has shown that sounds tend to undergo changes more often in word-final than word-initial position (Hock 1991, Ohala and Kawasaki 1984, Hooper 1976: 199). The most typical sound changes affecting wordfinal position are assimilation, weakening, loss, etc. (Hock 1991: 95-96, Honeybone 2008, Cser 2015: 199-201, Krakow 1999). These processes have in common that they are often interpreted as "lenition" processes (Harris 2009). In contrast, word-initial position has

2.1. INTRODUCTION

been described in phonology as a strong position, where the sounds change less often than in word-final position (Fougeron 1999). Sound change processes which affect sounds in this position are typically related to "strengthening" processes (Cser 2015: 201, Hooper 1976: 199, Harris 2009). The contrast between palatalised and plain rhotics was lost in word-final position in Ukrainian, Bulgarian, Slovene, Upper Sorbian, and Scots Gaelic (Carlton 1991, Stadnik 2002: 148; see Chapter 1 for more detail).

Phonetic causes of final neutralisation

Word-final contrast neutralisation has often been attributed to gestural reduction. Many empirical studies have shown that consonants differ in their articulation depending on whether they occur in initial vs. final word-position (see overviews in Krakow 1999, Fougeron 1999, Mok 2010, Solé 2010, Browman and Goldstein 1995, Byrd 1996b). Krakow (1999) presented a rather broad description of studies on articulation and inter-gestural timing in consonants depending on their position in the word. The author concluded that there is a substantial body of empirical evidence that coda consonants are articulatorily "weaker" elements, as compared to onset consonants (Krakow 1999: 48). Overall, coda consonants present less tight articulatory gestures and extensive variability or less acoustic duration (Krakow 1999: 25).

Many studies have shown that coda consonants are more prone to lose the primary than the secondary articulation (Browman and Goldstein 1995: 26). For example, laterals usually present reduced tongue tip gesture in word-final position (see references in Krakow 1999). Giles and Moll (1975) demonstrated that the tongue tip contact in laterals was sometimes absent in word-final position, especially at a fast speech rate, but never in word-initial position. Browman and Goldstein (1995) confirmed previous findings about the tongue-tip reduction in word-final position for English laterals. They showed that, at least in English, there is a considerable gestural reduction in syllable-final position, measured as reduction in absolute vertical position.

Less attention has been paid to the tongue dorsum gesture in different word positions. The analysis of tongue dorsum in coda velarised laterals in English indicated that the tongue dorsum is reduced less than the tongue tip (Lin et al. 2014). Hsieh and Goldstein (2015) state that "Gick (2003) found that all gestures of syllable-final [j] and [w] exhibited final reduction compared with word-initial onglides a property usually found in coda consonantal gestures." Recasens and Espinosa (2010) give examples for depalatalisation of coda palatal nasals and their subsequent merger with plain nasals in Romance languages. The authors attributed the contrast neutralisation between coda palatal and plain nasals in some Spanish varieties to a reduced dorsum gesture in the former, although their empirical analysis could not support this hypothesis. Concerning the secondary palatalisation, Kochetov (2006a) investigated palatalised and plain plosives /p/ and $/p^{j}/$ in syllable-initial and -final positions in Russian and found that the tongue dorsum in syllable-final $/p^{j}/$ was reduced (by measuring the vertical position). In his analysis of several Russian consonants, Kochetov (2009: 66-67) mentioned that the tongue dorsum generally presented gestural reduction in syllable-final position.

On the other hand, some findings make us wonder whether gestural reduction is indeed always at work in word-final position. Krakow (1989) found that syllable-final nasals in English presented a more lowered velum than in syllable-initial position. Fougeron and Keating (1997) found differences in onset and coda alveolar nasals, which they attributed to initial strengthening rather than to word-final gestural reduction. The strength of the consonants increased with the increase of prosodic organisation (word initial vs. phrase initial, etc.). However, by comparing the consonants in the same word-domain (wordinitial, medial, vs. final) the authors found only little evidence of the gestural weakening of coda consonants (in one out of three speakers).

Although gestural reduction was not the main goal in their study, Gick et al. (2006) mention that they did not observe gestural reduction in velarised coda laterals (as compared to initial position) in Serbo-Croatian. The authors attributed this finding to the fact that Serbo-Croatian presents a phonological opposition between palatalised and plain laterals. As a consequence, the gestural organisation between the tongue tip and tongue dorsum might be tighter and the gestures are not reduced as easily as in the case of languages without such phonemic opposition. In an acoustic study, Iskarous and Kavitskaya (2010) also found no traces of reduction of the palatalisation gesture in word-final palatalised trills in Russian.

To summarise the data presented in this section, the consonants usually do exhibit spatial and/or temporal reduction in word-final position, although there are studies which presented little or no evidence for this hypothesis. While it seems to be the case that the tongue tip gesture is often reduced in word-final position, the tongue dorsum gesture seems to be more resistant to the influence of word-position. Nevertheless, the results are mixed even for languages with phonemic contrast between palatalised and plain consonants (compare e.g. Kochetov 2006a vs. Gick et al. 2006 on Russian and Serbo-Croatian). It is hypothesised that the tongue dorsum in palatalised consonants is probably less prone to be

2.1. INTRODUCTION

reduced because of the phonological opposition which has to be maintained (as compared to languages without the phonological opposition). Nevertheless, palatalised rhotics will probably show more tongue dorsum variation. Since the problem of palatalised trills lies in the antagonistic requirements associated with their articulation, it is expected that this conflict will somehow be teased apart every time there is a possibility to do so. While palatalised laterals should present no tongue dorsum gestural reduction in coda position, palatalised rhotics would have lower a tongue dorsum as compared to onset position.

2.1.2 Influence of high vowels

Diachronic evidence

It has been observed that high vowels, especially high front vowels, act as triggers in sound change processes more often than low vowels do (Recasens 2014: 106, 142). Vennemann (1988: 8) considers low vowels the weakest sounds on the Universal Consonantal Strength scale. High front and back vowels trigger secondary articulation like palatalisation, velarisation, or labialisation (Hock 1991: 73-77, Recasens 2014). High front vowels trigger umlaut, i.e. the raising of preceding low vowels (Hock 1991: 66-68, Garrett 2015). High vowels, unlike low vowels, trigger vocalic harmony in Basque (Egurtzegi 2013: 130-132). At the same time, high vowels (especially high front vowels) present high coarticulation resistance (Recasens et al. 1997). In many languages, the contrast between palatalised and plain consonants was neutralised before front vowels, while it still remains active before low vowels (Stadnik 2002). In Slavic languages, the contrast before front high vowels has been lost in Bulgarian and some dialects of Russian (see Chapter 1 for more details).

Articulatory reasons for the contrast neutralisation before high vowels

Contrast neutralisation before high front vowels usually affects all consonant phonemes in a language equally; there is not necessarily a bias for rhotics. Nevertheless, the opposition between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ may be especially prone to impairment in the context before both /i/ and /u/, unlike before /a/. The reasons for that might be, first, the general instability of palatalised rhotics and, second, a smaller articulatory difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/.

High vowels are considerably constrained because they imply an active tongue dorsum raising and, thus, exert more influence on neighbouring sounds (Recasens et al. 1997). In contrast, the articulation of low vowels depends more on the jaw lowering than on an active tongue dorsum movement (see Recasens 1999 and references therein). The assumption is, thus, that the high vowel greatly overlaps with the preceding plain consonant. As a consequence, the distance between palatalised and plain consonants is smaller in the context of high than in that of low vowels (see Flemming 2013: 103 for similar explanation).

Predictions in AP and DAC-model

Articulatory Phonology

The AP framework states that the two main causes for sound change are gestural reduction and increased gestural overlap (Browman and Goldstein 1991). Thus, this model predicts that the contrast neutralisation in word-final position would be due to the tongue dorsum reduction in the palatalised consonant (both $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$). The AP would also state that an increased overlap between a plain consonant and the following high vowel will result in a smaller articulatory difference between palatalised and plain consonants in this context. The reason for this is that both palatalised and plain consonants would present a more or less raised tongue dorsum due to the palatalisation and to the influence of a high vowel. This framework does not predict different behaviour for different vowels and consonants. Thus, this claim should hold for both rhotics and laterals in the context of both /i/ and /u/. As a result, a smaller articulatory difference between the palatalised and plain consonants would lead to a smaller acoustic difference between the more should be due to a smaller acoustic difference between the more should be due to a smaller acoustic difference between them. Since the distance between the rhotics is already small compared to laterals, the distance will be even smaller under unfavourable conditions like word-final position or before high vowels.

DAC-model

The explanation for the present sound changes will be similar in the DAC-model to that exposed for the AP: the gestural reduction in word-final position (see Recasens and Espinosa 2010a) and increased overlap with the following high vowel. However, the DAC-model differentiates between sounds in the degree of their coarticulatory resistance or aggressiveness. Although word-final consonants would generally be reduced, rhotics may be quite resistant to the influence of this phonetic context. Particularly, Recasens showed that rhotics, especially trills, were not reduced in word-final position in Eastern Catalan (Recasens and Espinosa 2007). Thus, the DAC-model would predict that, on the one hand, both $/l^{j}/$ and $/r^{j}/$ may not be reduced in word-final position because both sounds imply a quite complex articulation. On the other hand, the DAC-model gives the same value to rhotics and high vowels /i/, but laterals are less constrained than rhotics (Recasens 2013a). Thus, $/r^{j}/$ may present less or no traces of gestural reduction word-finally because this sound is very resistant to coarticulation, compared to $/l^{j}/$.

2.1. INTRODUCTION

33

The high vowel is supposed to exert a great influence on neighbouring consonants and to overlap with them considerably. Although both vowels /i/ and /u/ involve an active tongue dorsum raising, /i/ is probably more aggressive and presents more overlap with the preceding consonant than /u/ (Recasens 1999, Recasens 2012b). The reason behind this is that the tongue dorsum plays an important role in the production of liquids: the articulation of liquids, especially trills, requires a quite fixed and retracted tongue dorsum. But the high front vowel poses an additional effort on it, because it implies active tongue dorsum raising (which does not occur with low vowels). It could by hypothesised that the distance between tongue dorsum positions in $/r^{j}/-/r/$ and $/l^{j}/-/l/$ pairs is smaller before high vowels than before low vowels because plain consonants will be quite influenced by the high vowel. Admittedly, the plain rhotics are very resistant to the vocalic influence (Proctor 2009 for Russian and Spanish, Recasens 2013a for Spanish), but it is not true that trills are invariable at all. Iskarous and Kavitskaya (2010) demonstrated that Russian palatalised and plain rhotics also present some variability.

In sum, it is expected that the distance between palatalised and plain liquids will be smaller in the context of high vowels /i/ and /u/ due to the increased overlap between the plain consonant and the following high vowel, compared to /a/-vowel. Although both /i/ and /u/ imply the raised tongue dorsum gesture, the overlap should be greater and the distance smaller before /i/ than before /u/. In addition, the influence of high vowels should be greater in the case of laterals than rhotics.

2.1.3 Speech rate

Another factor which was chosen for the analysis of the articulation of palatalised rhotics is the influence of speech rate: normal (here referred to as slow speech rate) and fast speech rates, which correspond to hyper- vs. hypo-articulated speech. Fast speech rate may be responsible for many reduction processes (e.g. final -s in Spanish, File-Muriel and Brown 2011). Several previous studies have used this technique to elicit more vs. less careful speech (Gay 1978, Slis and Van Lieshout 2016). Fast speech rate has been reported to exert influence on the articulation of sounds. Giles and Moll (1975) found out that the tongue tip in word-final laterals was more reduced at faster speech rate. Hertrich and Ackermann (1995) claim that there was less coarticulation at slower speech rate. The framework of Articulatory Phonology states that the fast speech rate is responsible for gestural reduction (Browman and Goldstein 1991: 324). Thus, a greater tongue dorsum reduction at faster speech rate in both palatalised rhotics and palatalised laterals is expected.

2.2 Predictions and hypotheses

This chapter has two goals. The first is to investigate whether the articulatory difference (measured at the tongue dorsum position) between palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals varies depending on their position in the word. The second is to determine if any such variation in articulatory difference is due to a local weakening of secondary gesture in palatalised consonants and to a strong influence of high vowels on /r/.

The assumption behind the present analysis is the following: since trilling and palatalisation are incompatible (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221, Kavitskaya 1997) and the articulatory difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ (manifested mainly in the tongue dorsum position) is relatively small (4 mm vs. 10 mm between laterals, Kochetov 2005), I expect this difference to be negatively influenced in certain contexts. First, due to the cross-linguistic tendency to gestural reduction in word-final position, I expect the tongue dorsum to lower in $/r^{j}/$ in coda position. Second, the high front vowel would overlap considerably with the preceding plain rhotic. The fast speech rate will probably also influence the articulatory distance negatively, also leading to a tongue dorsum reduction in $/r^{j}/$. Under these conditions, the articulatory distance between palatalised and plain rhotics will be reduced, which would provide poorer cues for the differentiation between palatalised and plain rhotics.

Thus, the hypotheses to be tested here are the following:

H1: The articulatory difference is smaller between rhotics than between laterals (as already shown in Kochetov 2005).

H2: The articulatory difference between palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals is smaller in word-final position as compared to initial/medial positions.

H3: The articulatory difference between palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals is smaller before high vowels than before low vowels. But since the articulatory difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ is already quite small, the negative effect will be greater in rhotics than in laterals.

H4: Palatalised rhotics present greater tongue dorsum variation and reduction because of the articulatory conflict between trilling and palatalisation as compared to palatalised laterals.

H5: The articulation is influenced by speech rate, especially in palatalised rhotics: the articulatory difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ is even smaller at a fast than at a slow speech rate.

2.3 Method

2.3.1 Participants

In order to address the hypotheses, an articulatory experiment using Electromagnetic Articulography (EMA, AG501, Carstens Medizinelektronik, GmbH) with six native Russian speakers (5 female, 1 male; age: 25-35) was performed. All the subjects grew up in a Russian-speaking country and were monolingual in Russian until at least 17 years of age. They were recruited at the Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich and had spent two to fifteen years in Germany at the time of recording. No speech or hearing disorders were reported. A pilot study was performed initially with the author as the first informant in order to check whether the experiment design was adequate. After the data analysis of the pilot study, the speech material was slightly modified (See Appendix A for the design of the main study). The data from both pilot and main study will be analysed here. The speakers were unaware of the purpose of the study, except the informant V1 (the author). Before the recordings, all participants read a detailed description of the experiment procedure and potential risks in the Russian language. The participants were explicitly informed of their right to interrupt the experiment at any time.

2.3.2 Speech material

The participants pronounced real words embedded in a carrier sentence. Target words contained the consonants /r/, $/r^j/$, /l/, $/l^j/$ and the stressed vowels /a/, /i/, /u/. When possible, two-syllable words were chosen. Different word domains were selected: word-initial, -medial, and -final positions. In word-initial and -medial positions, the stressed vowel /a/, /i/ or /u/ followed the liquid; the preceding vowel was an unstressed /a/-vowel.² In word-final position, the reverse was true. Since the present chapter deals with the difference between final and non-final positions, the word-initial and word-medial positions were collapsed into one group. The participants were asked to read the sentences at a slow and a fast speech rate alternately. The target words, the carrier sentences, and translation from the main study are presented in Appendix A.

In order to minimise the articulatory influence from surrounding consonants, target words and carrier sentences with plain nasal or oral labial consonants were chosen whenever possible (non-palatalised alveolar consonants otherwise). Consequently, the target words

²Note that in Russian, non-stressed vowels undergo substantial reduction.

were not controlled for word frequency.

2.3.3 Recordings

The participants were recorded by means of EMA at a data rate of 1250 Hz.³ EMA coils were attached to the upper and lower lips, the jaw, and the tongue. The tongue-tip (TT) sensor was placed a few millimetres from the tongue tip. The tongue-back (TB) sensor was placed as far behind as participants could tolerate, approximately 6 cm from the tongue tip. The tongue-dorsum (TD) sensor was placed between the two other sensors. Additional coils for head movement correction were located above the upper incisors, on the bridge of the nose, and behind each ear. The sensors were attached with a glue to the tongue and face. The sensors on the tongue were additionally reinforced with medical cement in order to prevent them from becoming detached during the recordings. The articulatory data were sampled at a frequency of 40 Hz.

In order to habituate the informants of the main study with the sensors, they had to participate in two sessions. During the first session, the informants were asked to speak freely without being recorded, in order to insure they were comfortable with the coils on the tongue. The data presented here were recorded during the second session which took place a few days later. The overall time the participants spent in the lab amounted to 2.5-3 hours for two sessions. The participants were paid 25, Euros per hour for their efforts.

Acoustic data were recorded at the same time with a microphone and were sampled at 25600 Hz.⁴ The speech material was presented to the speakers for reading ten to twenty times in randomised order. If the participants mispronounced the target word, they were told to read the sentence again immediately. The sentences were integrated into a Power Point presentation and were displayed on a monitor in Cyrillic script.

The speech material was presented to the speakers for reading in blocks consisting of 36 target sentences in randomised order preceded by one dummy sentence. The participants were asked to read the sentences at a slow and a fast speech rate alternately, by changing the speech rate after each block. A posterior statistical comparison of word durations showed a significant difference between slow and fast speech rates. The participants were allowed to stop and drink after each block. Participants were also recorded by means of a video camera for possible later questions. The recordings took place in an anechoic room

 $^{^{3}}$ Due to the EMA software actualisation in the period between the pilot and the main study, the data from the pilot were recorded at 200 Hz.

 $^{^4\}mathrm{The}$ acoustic data from the pilot were sampled at 24000 Hz.

2.3. METHOD

at the Institute for Phonetics and Speech Processing at the Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich in the summer of 2014.

The purpose of the experiment was to collect ten repetitions per trial and per speech rate; this way, the participants were expected to pronounce each target word a total of twenty times. However, in two sessions (participants V3 and V4), the experiment was interrupted earlier because the participants were tired. Thus, only 10 and 16 repetitions per target word were recorded for these participants, respectively. Approximately 2 per cent of the total data had to be disregarded for several reasons (e.g. due to false pronunciation or accentuation).

2.3.4 Data processing

The raw data were passed to Matlab for further normalisation and data correction. Acoustic data were manually labelled in Mtnew⁵ and also automatically segmented with The Munich Automatic Segmentation System MAUS (Schiel 1999, Kisler et al. 2012), passed into the Emu-System (Cassidy and Harrington 2001, Winkelmann 2015, Harrington 2010) and manually corrected.

The labelling of physiological data was performed in Mtnew based on the tangential velocity (as a sum of vertical and horizontal velocities) of the articulators. Following articulators were labelled: tongue tip (for $/r^{j}/, /r/, /l^{j}/, /l/$), tongue back and tongue mid (only for $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$). A gesture was labelled with the following landmarks:

Gesture onset,

Velocity onset (maximum velocity at onset),

Plateau onset (beginning of plateau),

Maximum constriction,

Plateau offset (end of plateau),

Velocity offset (maximum velocity at offset),

Gesture offset.

Maximum constriction and maximum velocity at onset and offset were detected easily. However, the onset and offset of a gesture and beginning and end of the plateau wwere more difficult to identify because of several zero crossing points. As a result, we chose their values as 20 percent threshold of the difference between two peaks in the velocity signal. Figure 2.1) shematically represents the positioning of the landmarks.

 $^{^5 \}rm Mtnew$ (Multichannel signal display) is a set of Matlab programs for processing of EMA-data designed by Philip Hoole. http://www.phonetik.uni-muenchen.de/~hoole/articmanual.



Figure 2.1: Schematic representation of landmark positioning.

2.3.5 Measurements

The main points of interest in the present chapter are, first, the articulatory distance between the palatalised and plain consonants of each pair (i.e. between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ and between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/), measured in their tongue dorsum positions, and, second, the vertical tongue dorsum position in palatalised $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/.^{6}$

The second coil (TD) was chosen in order to analyse the tongue dorsum positions in palatalised and plain consonants. It was possible to label the tongue dorsum gesture reliably only practically in palatalised $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ in the context of low vowels. The impossibility of labelling the tongue dorsum in all other cases was due either to the absence of the raising gesture in plain consonants, obviously, or to the presence of high vowels. In contrast, the tongue tip gesture could always be reliably identified. Thus, the **tongue dorsum** position (TD coil) in the temporal **tongue-tip** plateau midpoint will be analysed in the present chapter.⁷

⁶Since a palatalised consonant is characterised by the tongue dorsum raising towards the hard palate, the tongue dorsum position is the primary cue for palatalisation (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 363, Kochetov 2005). But the difference between palatalised and plain consonants might also lie in the tongue tip gesture (position and constriction duration), and acoustic duration (Kochetov 2005, Matusevich 1976, Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010). The analysis of these factors is presented in Chapter 4.

⁷It should be kept in mind that the tongue dorsum gesture is delayed with respect to the primary gesture in rhotics, unlike laterals (Kochetov 2005, Stoll et al. 2015, see Chapter 3). However, this measure



Figure 2.2: Two plots of the simulated data with Euclidean distance (left) and Mahalanobis distance (right) applied on them (following De Maesschalck et al. 2000: 4).

The articulatory difference between palatalised and plain consonants of each pair was measured with the Mahalanobis distance method. The Mahalanobis distance is based on the probabilistic distance between tokens in a two or more dimensional space (see De Maesschalck et al. 2000; also Brunner et al. 2011, Kartushina et al. 2015, Marin 2014 for applying this method to phonetic data). The Mahalanobis distance resembles Euclidean distance; both methods measure the distance from a token to the mean value of (other) tokens' distribution. But while the Euclidean distance does not presuppose any statistical distribution of the tokens, the Mahalanobis distance takes the covariation of the tokens into account (see Figure 2.2). Mahalanobis distance also presumes that the distribution of points that belong to a category follow a Gaussian distribution. Unlike Euclidean distance, the analysis of the data with Mahalanobis distance is based on elliptical rather than circular data distribution. In Figure 2.2, the graphs represent the distribution of the same data analysed with Mahalanobis (right) and Euclidean (left) distances. It can be seen that the Mahalanobis distance, unlike the Euclidean distance, adapts to the data distribution. Mahalanobis distance takes into account that, due to a non-normal data distribution, the distance from one token (e.g. token 9) to the mean is similar to the distance from another token (e.g. token 10) to the mean in terms of probability but not in the units of length (e.g. in mm).

Thus, the main advantage of the Mahalanobis distance over the Euclidean distance is that the former adapts to the data distribution. However (and still), if there is no correlation between the variables, the Mahalanobis distance is equal to the Euclidean distance (De Maesschalck et al. 2000).

In the present analysis, the articulatory difference between the palatalised and plain consonant of each pair is the main point of interest: i.e. the distance between $/r^j/$ and /r/ and between $/l^j/$ and /l/. First, the centroid for each consonant, speaker, and experiment condition (word position, vocalic context, and speech rate) was calculated. A total number of 288 centroids was calculated (4 consonants * 6 speakers * 2 word positions * 3 vowels * 2 speech rates). Then, the Mahalanobis distance from each token from one consonant (e.g. /r/) to the centroid of the other consonant (e. g. $/r^j/$) and reverse was calculated.

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis with a) Mahalanobis distance between the palatalised and the plain consonant or with b) the tongue dorsum position as dependent variable, speech rate (two levels: slow vs. fast), word position (two levels: non-final vs. final), and vowel (three

was taken in order to have a uniform analysis.

2.4. RESULTS

levels: /a/ vs. /i/ vs. /u/) as fixed factors and speaker (speakers V1-V6) as the random factor was performed with linear mixed models and post-hoc Tukey tests using package lmerTest in R.

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Articulatory distance between palatalised and plain consonants

First, the results of the Mahalanobis distance between the palatalised and the plain consonant of each pair, measured in the tongue dorsum position will be presented. Figure 2.3 shows the spatial distribution of tongue-dorsum positions in palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals in a normalised space for all speakers. It can be observed that the distance is smaller overall between palatalised and plain rhotics (black triangles) than between laterals (grey dots). Moreover, there is a tendency to a greater overlap between palatalised and plain rhotics in word-final than in initial/medial position in /a/- and /i/-contexts. The distance between palatalised and plain laterals also seems to be smaller in word-final than in initial/medial position in /i/- and /u/-contexts.

The statistical analysis with Mahalanobis distance as a dependent variable and liquid $(/r^{j}/-/r/-distance vs. /l^{j}/-/l/-distance)$, word position (non-final vs. final), vowel (/a/ vs. /i/ vs. /u/), and speech rate (slow vs. fast) has shown a significant main effect of liquid. The averaged distance between palatalised and plain rhotics is 5.16 mm (standard deviation: 0.26 mm) and between palatalised and plain laterals 8.98 mm (standard deviation: 0.29 mm).⁸

In the following, the analysis of the influence of word position, speech rate, and vocalic context will be presented for each pair of liquids separately. Due to the complex design (the presence of four factors), it has been decided to split the data into two groups and to perform the statistical analysis for each pair separately.

Mahalanobis distance between palatalised and plain rhotics

First, consider the distribution of Mahalanobis distance between palatalised and plain rhotics in different contexts in Figure 2.5. The Mahalanobis distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ seems to be smaller in /i/-context as compared to /a/-context.

The statistical analysis of Mahalanobis distance between palatalised and plain rhotics

⁸Calculated as Euclidean distance on real data.



Figure 2.3: Normalised tongue dorsum positions of /l/, $/l^{j}/$ (empty and filled dots), /r/, and $/r^{j}/$ (empty and filled triangles) in initial/medial (top) and final (bottom) word positions, in /a/, /i/, and /u/ contexts. Lips are on the left.



Mahal. distance betw. palatalized and plain consonant

Figure 2.4: Mahalanobis distance between palatalised and plain consonant of each pair $(/l^j/-/l/ \text{ and }/r^j/-/r/)$.

with vowel (/a/, /i/, /u/), word position (non-final, final), and speech rate (slow, fast) as fixed factors and with the speaker as a random factor showed the main effect of vowel (F[2] = 13, p < 0.001), and two-way interactions between word position and vowel (F[2] = 26, p < 0.001), between vowel and speech rate (F[2] = 23.8, p < 0.001), and a small interaction between position and speech rate (F[1] = 3.9, p < 0.05).⁹

Post hoc Tukey tests showed no significant difference between non-final and final positions for /i/- and /a/-contexts (p > 0.1). The Mahalanobis distance was even greater in final position than in non-final position in /u/-context at both speech rates (p < 0.05). The Mahalanobis distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was smaller in the context of /i/-vowel in word-final position as compared to /u/ (p < 0.001) and to /a/ at slow speech rate (p < 0.05). In word-initial position, the Mahalanobis distance was smaller in /i/-context only in comparison to /u/ at a fast speech rate (p < 0.01). The speech rate had only a weak influence on the Mahalanobis distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ in initial/medial position for /a/-context (p = 0.067).

⁹Six per cent of the outliers was removed at each side (twelve percent of the data).



Mahalanobis distance between /r/ and /rj/

Figure 2.5: Mahalanobis distance between /r/ and $/r^{j}/$ in initial/medial (left) and final (right) word positions; at a slow (top) and a fast (bottom) speech rate; in different vocalic contexts: /a/, /i/, and /u/.

2.4. RESULTS

In sum, we see no significant influence of word position on the distance between palatalised and plain rhotics. Contrary to the predictions, the articulatory distance between tongue dorsum gestures in $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ is not smaller in word-final position as compared to word-initial/medial position. Although the data suggest that the distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ is smaller in the context before high vowels in initial/medial position, no significant difference was observed in the statistical analysis. Speech rate also had very little influence only in /a/-context in word-initial/medial position. The distance between tongue dorsum positions between palatalised and plain rhotics seems to be quite stable.

Mahalanobis distance between palatalised and plain laterals

Figure 2.6 presents the Mahalanobis distance between palatalised and plain laterals in different contexts. As in the case of rhotics, the distance between laterals does not seem to be influenced by word position. For laterals, a separate mixed model with Mahalanobis distance as a dependent variable and with the same fixed factors was performed. Neither of the three factors showed the main effect. A two-way interaction between position and vowel (F[2] = 56.6, p < 0.001), vowel and speech rate (F[2] = 19.1, p < 0.001), and a three-way interaction between position, vowel, and speech rate (F[2] = 12.3, p < 0.001) was observed.

Indeed, the post hoc Tukey tests revealed a significant difference between initial/medial and final positions only in /a/-context at a faster speech rate (p < 0.01): the distance between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/ was even greater in word-final position.

Unlike rhotics, the distance between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/ seems to be smaller in the /a/-context as compared to /i/- and /u/-contexts, in initial/medial position. The distance between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/ was indeed significantly smaller in initial/medial position in /a/-context in comparison to /u/ (slow: p < 0.001, fast: p < 0.01) and /i/ (slow: p < 0.05, fast: p < 0.01). The Mahalanobis distance was greater in word-final position at a fast speech rate in /a/-context vs. /u/ (p < 0.01). The Mahalanobis distance was significantly greater at a faster speech rate (vs. slow) in /a/-context in word-final position (p < 0.001).

To summarise the results, it has been observed that the word position had very little influence on the Mahalanobis distance between the plain and the palatalised consonant of each pair (both rhotics and laterals). The vocalic context had more influence: although not always significantly different, however. Here, the most remarkable finding is that the distance between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/ is small in word-initial/medial position in /a/-context, as compared to other contexts.



Mahalanobis distance between /l/ and /lj/

Figure 2.6: Mahalanobis distance between /l/ and $/l^j/$ in initial/medial (left) and final (right) word positions; at a slow (top) and a fast (bottom) speech rate; in different vocalic contexts: /a/, /i/, and /u/.

2.4.2 Tongue dorsum position in palatalised rhotics and laterals

The second aim was to investigate how the secondary gesture in a palatalised consonant itself is influenced by word position, vocalic context, and speech rate. For this, the influence of these factors on the vertical and horizontal positions in tongue dorsum gesture in $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ was analysed.

Four separate statistical analyses with vertical and horizontal tongue dorsum position¹⁰ in $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ as dependent variable and word position, vowel, and speech rate as fixed factors and speaker as the random factor were performed.

The statistical analysis showed the main effect of vowel (F[2] = 48.3, p < 0.001) and speech rate (F[1] = 10.2, p < 0.05), and two-way interactions between position and vowel (F[2] = 9.1, p < 0.001), and position and speech rate (F[1] = 18.3, p < 0.001) on the vertical position in /r^j/. The post hoc Tukey tests showed that the vertical tongue dorsum position in /r^j/ was similar in non final and final word positions, except in the context of /i/-vowel. In this context, the tongue dorsum was reduced in final position at fast speech rate, compared to non final position (p < 0.001). The vertical tongue dorsum position was influenced by the vocalic context: it was the highest in /i/-context, followed by /u/context, and the lowest in /a/-context (p < 0.01, except for final position with similar tongue dorsum position for /u/- and /i/-contexts).

The statistical analysis with the horizontal tongue dorsum position in $/r^{j}/$ as fixed factor showed small main effect of speech rate (F[1] = 6.8, p < 0.05), and a two-way interaction between position and vowel (F[2] = 4.7, p < 0.01). However, the post hoc Tukey tests showed no significant effect of fixed factors.

The statistical analysis with the vertical tongue dorsum position in $/l^j/$ as fixed factor showed the main effect of vowel (F[2] = 178.1, p < 0.001), and two-way interactions between position and vowel (F[2] = 57.4, p < 0.001), position and speech rate (F[1] = 13.1, p < 0.001), and vowel and speech rate (F[2] = 13.2, p < 0.001). The post hoc Tukey tests revealed that the tongue dorsum was significantly reduced in word final position in /a/ context at both speech rates (p < 0.001), and in /i/-context at a slow speech rate (p < 0.05). Similar to /r^j/, the tongue dorsum was significantly influenced by the vocalic context with the highest tongue dorsum position in /i/-context, followed by /u/-, and with lowest position in /a/-context (p < 0.01, except non-final position /i/ vs. /u/: p < 0.05). Speech rate had influence on the vertical tongue dorsum in final position in /u/-context (p

 $^{^{10}{\}rm Similarly}$ to the previous analysis, the tongue dorsum positions in the midpoint of the tongue tip plateau were investigated.

< 0.01).

The statistical analysis with the horizontal tongue dorsum position in $/l^j/$ as fixed factor showed small main effect of speech rate (F[1] = 7.6, p < 0.05), and a two-way interaction between position and vowel (F[2] = 10.7, p < 0.01). The post hoc Tukey tests showed small significant effects in word final position between /i/- and /a/-contexts (p < 0.05 at a slower speech rate; p = 0.05 at a faster speech rate). The factor speech rate had influence only in /a/-context in non final position (p < 0.05).

2.5 Discussion

The present study investigated the stability of articulatory difference between palatalised and plain liquids. Since the tongue dorsum raising is the primary articulatory manifestation of secondary palatalisation (Kochetov 2005), the tongue dorsum position in a two-dimensional space was chosen as the main point of investigation. First, the intention was to analyse whether the articulatory difference is greater between l^{j} and l than between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/, as reported earlier (Kochetov 2005). Second, the influence of several conditions like word position, vocalic context, or speech rate on the articulatory difference between palatalised and plain consonants of each pair was analysed. The main prediction was that since trilling and palatalisation impose antagonistic requirements on the tongue dorsum (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Kavitskaya 1997), unfavourable conditions would lead to the reduction in the tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ in order to resolve this conflict. Consequently, a reduced tongue dorsum gesture in $/r^{j}/$ and a greater overlap between the plain /r/ and following high vowel would lead to an even smaller distance between tongue dorsum positions $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ in word-final position and before /i/, unlike in the context of /a/-vowel. As a result, the acoustic difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ would also be smaller (measured in F2 values, the main acoustic correlate of the secondary palatalisation), which in turn would lead to the perceptual confusability.

In order to compare the relative articulatory difference between palatalised and plain consonants, the Mahalanobis distance between the tongue dorsum positions was calculated. First, the results confirm the previous findings (Kochetov 2005) that the articulatory difference is significantly greater between laterals than between rhotics. Second, the articulatory difference in both pairs was not substantially influenced by unfavourable factors. Contrary to the prediction, the distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was similar in non-final and final word positions. Surprisingly, the difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was even greater in /u/-context

in final, as compared to non-final position. Similarly, the difference between laterals was not influenced by word-position. In laterals, the distance was even greater in /a/-context in word-final position. The analysis of the vertical and horizontal tongue dorsum position in /r^j/ showed almost no spatial reduction word-finally. These results are consistent with the acoustic analysis conducted by Iskarous and Kavitskaya (2010), who found that the secondary gesture in palatalised rhotics was consistently high in all word positions.¹¹

In laterals, however, the tongue dorsum was significantly reduced in some vocalic contexts in word-final position. This, and also the fact that the horizontal tongue dorsum position varied depending on the context in laterals but not in rhotics, suggests that the tongue dorsum is indeed highly constrained in rhotics, even in palatalised rhotics, and less so in laterals. Even palatalised rhotics present a highly constrained tongue dorsum. In sum, the analysis showed that the secondary gesture is relatively stable and is not reduced in $/r^{j}/$, compared to $/l^{j}/$.

2.5.1 Articulation-based explanations

Articulatory Phonology

In the framework of AP, gestural reduction and increased overlap have been claimed to be the main articulatory reasons for many sound changes (Browman and Goldstein 1991, Bybee 2015). These phenomena would be expected to be more pronounced at faster speech rates, which correspond to hypoarticulated speech (Browman and Goldstein 1991). It has been shown in several previous studies that consonants often present gestural reduction or reduction in magnitude or duration in coda as compared to onset position (see Krakow 1999). The main idea in the present study was thus to investigate in more detail whether the palatalisation gesture would be reduced in coda-consonants, compared to onset-consonants. Since the raised tongue dorsum is the primary correlate of palatalisation (Bondarko 2005, Kochetov 2005), the main hypothesis was that the gestural reduction of the secondary gesture will lead to an even smaller articulatory difference between palatalised and plain consonants in word-final position. As a result, the two consonants would be poorly distinguished from each other in this position, especially in the case of $/r^{j}//r/$, where the articulatory distance is already quite small. In addition, the high front vowel /i/ would greatly overlap with the preceding plain consonant, and in this way also reduce the articulatory distance in this position. A smaller articulatory difference between the palatalised

¹¹See Scobbie et al. (2009) on similar stability of the tongue dorsum in onset vs. coda position for some speakers in Dutch.

and plain consonants will cause a confusing acoustic result. Hereby, the difference between rhotics would be even smaller than between laterals and thus more impaired.

The present analysis did not confirm the hypotheses: the Mahalanobis distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was not significantly influenced by word position, speech rate, or vocalic context. Contrary to the predictions, the distance between $/l^{j}/$ and /l/ seemed to be even greater in /i/- and /u/-contexts, compared to /a/. The analysis of the tongue dorsum position showed almost no gestural reduction in $/r^{j}/$. In sum, the AP-framework can't explain the contrast neutralisation between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ in word-final position and before high front vowels.

The DAC-model

Recasens (2004) claims that some consonants should present little reduction even in word-final position because of the articulatory constraints imposed on them. He includes laterals into the group of consonants which would normally be reduced in word-final position. However, rhotics (trills) should not present syllable-final gestural reduction because they are very constrained sounds.

The present results are in line with the DAC-assumption that rhotics, in general, are very constrained sounds (Recasens 2013a); even palatalised rhotics are highly resistant to the influence of different factors. The tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ was not reduced in word-final position, thus confirming this prediction. Although palatalised laterals present complex articulation, the tongue dorsum in $/l^{j}/$ is not as constrained as in the case of $/r^{j}/$ and thus can be slightly reduced word-finally. Contrary to the DAC-predictions, the distance between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was not significantly smaller in the context of /u/- and especially of /i/-vowels, compared to /a/. It remains to be investigated in the future whether these results are due to the fact that /r/ does indeed not overlap significantly with /i/ and /u/ or whether another, more appropriate analysis should be used instead. In sum, the DAC-model is also not able to explain why the opposition $/r^{j}/-r/$ is neutralised more often in coda than in onset position and before /i/- than before /a/-vowel, for the pure articulatory reasons.

2.5.2 Perceptual explanation

The framework of Articulatory Phonology and the DAC-model do not provide a sufficient explanation for the positional contrast neutralisation between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/. It should then

be tested whether the perception may play a crucial role in these sound changes. The contrast neutralisation in the context of high vowels may be due to hypercorrection. As Ohala (1994) explains in his paper on hierarchies of environments for secondary palatalisation, the listener knows that the consonant is normally slightly palatalised due to the coarticulation with the high front vowel. When the listener hears the phonologically palatalised consonant followed by /i/, he or she may attribute the high F2 values entirely to the vowel and interpret the consonant as plain. The listener, thus, would over-normalise. Ohala hypothesises that in a perception experiment, the discrimination between palatalised and plain consonants would produce more "plain"-responses in the context of high vowels, compared to low vowels. A piece of evidence for this comes from the study by Babel and Johnson (2010), who found out that both L2- and L1-Russian speakers differentiate the contrast between palatalised and plain Russian consonants less effectively in the context of /i/-, than of /a/-vowel. Still, a perceptual analysis is necessary in order to confirm this hypothesis.
Chapter 3

Intergestural organisation and CV-overlap in palatalised liquids

Summary

The present chapter investigates, first, the temporal organisation between primary and secondary gestures in palatalised liquids in distinct word positions and at different speech rates. Second, the overlap between the secondary gesture and the vowel /a/ in word-initial and -final positions is examined. The results show that there is a greater variation in intergestural timing in $/r^{j}/$ than in $/l^{j}/$, subject to domain position and speech rate. It is especially in word-initial position at a slow speech rate that the lag between two gestures in $/r^{j}/$ is the greatest. As a consequence, there is more overlap between the secondary gesture and the vowel in word-initial position for $/r^{j}/$ in comparison to $/l^{j}/$. Thus, the sequential and unstable timing and greater overlap between the palatalisation gesture and the following vowel in $/r^{j}/$ could be one of the possible causes for the sound change $/r^{j}/$ into $/r^{j}/$ in Slovene, some dialects of Ukrainian, or Lower Sorbian.

3.1 Introduction

3.1.1 General information on glide insertion after palatalised consonants

Palatalised or palatal consonants often experience the change where a palatal glide is inserted before or after this consonant.¹ In Slavic languages, palatalised plosives changed into plain consonant plus palatal glide before low vowels in Czech and Ukrainian (Carlton 1991: 236, 283, Kochetov 2002: 23). Palatalised rhotics also changed into the sequence plain rhotic plus glide in Slovene or some dialects of Ukrainian (Greenberg 2000: 95-96, Carlton 1991: 311-312, Jakobson 2002: 216).

3.1.2 Mechanisms of glide insertion

The framework of Articulatory Phonology predicts that the segment insertion will occur due to the gestural overlap or the wrong timing between the involved gestures. For instance, Browman and Goldstein (1990b: 24) attribute the insertion of [p] in the example [sAmp θ ŋ] for *something* to the wrong timing between the velic and the labial gestures in /m/ before an oral voiceless consonant, which would produce the perception of an inserted oral bilabial plosive, when the velum rises too early (adapting the explanation in Ohala 1974 and Anderson 1976). Likewise, Gick (1999: 51) explains the intrusion of [r] in words like [worf] for *wash* as an overlap of the low vowel /a/, which has a pharyngeal component, with the tongue blade raising and the lip rounding inherent to /ʃ/. Applying this account to the glide insertion after a palatalised rhotic, it can be hypothesised that a delayed tongue dorsum raising gesture would be responsible for more prominent and lengthened F2 transitions, which could eventually be interpreted as a glide.

Although Ohala (1974) was one of the first researchers to suggest the articulation-based explanation for segment insertion, adapted later by Browman and Goldstein (1990b), he goes further in his argumentation and stresses the listener's role in sound change, in general, and in this particular case. For Ohala, the articulatory imperfection of the sort described above is ubiquitous, but the listeners are aware of this and compensate for it correctly. In some cases, however, the listeners may erroneously interpret the resulting acoustic outcome as a separate sound; in the present case, the prominent vocalic F2 transitions as a palatal

¹A shortened version of this chapter has been published in the Proceedings of International Congress of Phonetic Sciences 2015, see Stoll et al. (2015).

glide /j/. For Ohala, this would be a case of hypocorrection, or failure to correctly rule out the acoustic imperfection due to the coarticulation between a palatalised consonant and the following low vowel (in line with the argumentation in Ohala 1993).

Recasens (2014: 28) agrees with Ohala' view that "a good number of glide insertions in VC and CV sequences appear to result from the phonemic categorization of the acoustic formant transitions" as a result of coarticulation between the consonant and the vowel. But Recasens also emphasises the significance of intergestural timing in complex sounds like palatalised consonants in Russian. Recasens (2014: 29) states that the glide insertion is more likely to take place in contexts with prominent vocalic transitions (especially when the timing between the consonant gestures is less synchronous), e.g. in the sequences with palatal or palatalised consonants flanked by low vowels. In this case, a quick change from high to low F2 values could potentially be interpreted as palatal glide by the listener. Recasens and Espinosa (2010) showed in a perception experiment that not only the prominent and lengthened F2 transitions but also higher F2 values of the vocalic transitions could be responsible for the eventual identification of vocalic transitions as a separate glide. Another piece of evidence for the importance of F2 values comes from Recasens' (2014: 40-41) observation that palatal lateral approximants $/\Lambda/$ are less prone to posterior glide insertion than (alveolo)palatal /p/ or /c/ because of lower F2 values in the former as compared to the latter.

In the DAC-model, the palatalised consonant and the low vowel differentiate in the degree of articulatory constraint of the tongue dorsum: The tongue dorsum is relatively unconstrained in /a/ but is supposed to be moderately or highly constrained in a palatalised consonant. Consequently, the tongue dorsum raising gesture (palatalisation) may easily overlap with the low vowel if necessary. Such a need could arise in a case when the timing between the primary and secondary gestures is sequential, as happens with palatalised rhotics (Kochetov 2005). A considerable overlap between delayed tongue dorsum raising and the following low vowel in a palatalised rhotic would lead to the lengthening of the vocalic transitions and to the perception of an i-offglide at the offset of the consonant.

In sum, from the articulatory point of view, the AP framework and the DAC-model would argue that the sequential timing between the primary and secondary gestures should be one of the key factors in the change from $/r^{j}a/$ into /rja/. The AP framework would predict that the overlap between tongue dorsum and the following vowel should increase even more at a fast speech rate (which in this study corresponds to hypoarticulated speech), while the DAC-model predicts that the less synchronous timing between the two gestures

would cause more prominent F2 transitions with higher range values.

3.1.3 Intergestural timing

It has been observed that, cross-linguistically, liquids are often subject to sound change: they are prone to elision, metathesis, assimilation, dissimilation, etc. (Proctor 2009: 27-36, Müller 2011: 127-136). As far as their articulation is concerned, liquids have been hypothesised to consist of two gestures - consonantal tongue tip and vocalic tongue body gestures (Sproat and Fujimura 1993, Coleman 1992) - which are likely to overlap with neighbouring sounds. Thus, studying the articulatory organisation of liquids could shed more light on the sound change processes these consonants are involved in.

The temporal organisation between gestures in liquids has been subject to investigation in the past (Browman and Goldstein 1995, Gick et al. 2006, Kochetov 2005, Kochetov 2006a, Krakow 1999, Sproat and Fujimura 1993; see an overview in Müller 2011). Sproat and Fujimura (1993) suggested that the observed allophony between onset and coda lateral approximants in English may be due to the different timing between the tongue tip and the tongue dorsum. The authors claim that the nearly synchronous timing (or with slightly delayed tongue dorsum) between the two gestures in word-initial position produces the laterals with more "clear" nature, while the anticipated tongue dorsum gesture in wordfinal position gives rise to the perception of a more "dark" variant of the lateral. However, Gick et al. (2006), in a cross-linguistic study on liquids, found no straightforward correlation between intergestural timing and brightness/darkness of liquids. For instance, the authors observed that Serbo-Croatian "dark" /l/ presented simultaneous timing between the tongue tip and the tongue dorsum in all word positions. Gick et al. (2006) hypothesized that this effect is due to the fact that Serbo-Croatian has a phonological opposition between palatalised and plain laterals and thus presents a different pattern. This finding led the authors to stress the significance of other factors in the intergestural organisation, like phonology along with perceptual recoverability (see references in Chitoran et al. 2002), something which neither the AP nor Sproat and Fujimura take into consideration.

Other studies have investigated intergestural organisation in palatalised consonants more extensively (Kochetov 2005, 2006a, Recasens and Romero 1997, Zsiga 2000?). Although secondary palatalisation is described as a synchronous realisation of the primary and secondary gestures (Pompino-Marschall 2003: 316), previous studies have shown that this is not always the case. The findings on intergestural organisation in palatalised consonants in different word positions are ambiguous. One possible explanation for this is that the timing may vary depending on the consonant involved. For instance, while Recasens and Romero (1997) found out that Russian palatalised alveolar nasals $/n^{j}/$ have sequential timing with delayed tongue dorsum, Kochetov (2006a) found that the timing in $/p^{j}/$ varies depending on word position. Kochetov (2006a) analysed Russian palatalised and plain labial plosives and the palatal glide /j/ in different word positions and discovered that the tongue dorsum is delayed in onset $/p^{j}/$, but precedes the tongue tip in coda position. These results are in line with the hypothesis suggested by Sproat and Fujimura (1993) that the more vocalic (dorsum) gesture should occur close to the syllable nucleus, while the more consonantal (tongue tip) gesture tends towards the syllabic periphery. Kochetov also noticed that the intergestural timing in $/p^{j}/$ was more variable in coda than in onset position, which is in line with AP-predictions about looser connection in VC than in CV sequences. Findings in Zsiga (2000) also suggest indirectly that Russian palatalised postalveolar fricatives have relatively synchronous and stable timing, at least compared to English fricatives.

In another study, Kochetov (2005) analysed Russian palatalised and plain liquids in coda position and showed that the timing between primary and secondary gestures is nearly simultaneous in laterals but sequential in rhotics, where the tongue body raising gesture is delayed with respect to the tongue tip. This finding contradicts the Sproat and Fujimura hypothesis, since both $/l^j/$ and $/r^j/$ deviate in their production from the predicted pattern on timing. At the same time, the AP framework is not able to explain why Russian coda $/p^j/$, $/l^j/$, and $/r^j/$ differ in timing (presenting advanced tongue dorsum, simultaneous timing and delayed tongue dorsum, respectively). While the simultaneous timing in palatalised laterals could be due to the tighter connection between the two gestures due to the phonemic quality of palatalisation (Gick et al. 2006), the delayed tongue dorsum gesture in $/r^j/$ may be due to the articulatory incompatibility between the two gestures (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Kavitskaya 1997). The aim of the present study is thus to investigate intergestural timing in palatalised $/r^j/$ and $/l^j/$ in more detail by expanding the analysis to other word positions and different speech rates.

3.1.4 CV-overlap

The intergestural coordination of consonants has important implications for syllabic structure. In the framework of Articulatory Phonology, the consonant and the vowel are tightly connected syllable-initially: they start nearly simultaneously (present in-phase coupling) and thus greatly overlap. In contrast, the word-final VC sequence is supposed to be organised sequentially, or in anti-phase, where the articulation of the coda consonant begins when the vocalic articulation is ceasing (Browman and Goldstein 1988, 1995, 2000, Marin and Pouplier 2010). As a consequence, the connection between the vowel and the coda consonant is looser, presents more variation and less overlap (Browman and Goldstein 1990b). Browman and Goldstein (2000) expand this idea to consonant clusters and state that two consonants in word-initial position should be organised synchronously with the following vowel but in anti-phase with respect to each other. Coda clusters are coordinated anti-phase with respect to the preceding vowel and between each other. Here again, the onset clusters should overlap more with the following vowel than the offset clusters with the preceding vowel (see Honorof and Browman 1995, Pouplier 2012, Marin 2013, Marin and Pouplier 2010 for empirical evidence).

However, it is not clear how consonants with complex articulation are organised at syllabic level. Will there be more overlap between the tongue dorsum and the vowel in the sequence $/r^{j}a$ -/ in word-initial position as compared to the word-final position or to the sequence $/l^{j}a$ -/, as predicted by Articulatory Phonology? Or is the relation between the two gestures sequential as in a cluster, so the following vowel is not affected by the delayed tongue dorsum gesture in $/r^{j}/?$

In the case when primary and secondary gestures in a consonant are organised simultaneously, which is predicted for onset and coda $/l^{j}/$, both gestures are expected to present in-phase coupling with respect to each other in all positions, and with the following vowel. Consequently, more overlap between the secondary gesture and the following vowel in onset than in coda is expected in palatalised laterals, and both gestures are anti-phased with the preceding vowel in VC sequence. In contrast, the sequential timing between the two gestures in $/r^{j}/$ would lead to a greater overlap between the secondary gesture and the vowel than in $/l^{j}/$, in onset. In coda position, the overlap will be smaller between the vowel and the tongue dorsum in coda- $/r^{j}/$, compared to coda- $/l^{j}/$.

The second aim of the present study is, then, to analyse the intergestural coordination between palatalised consonants and the vowel /a/. Since $/r^{j}/$ presents sequential timing between primary and secondary gestures (Kochetov 2005), more overlap between the secondary gesture and vowel in initial position for $/r^{j}/$ than for $/l^{j}/$ is expected. Inversely, there should be less overlap between the secondary gesture and the preceding vowel in word-final position in $/r^{j}/$, unlike $/l^{j}/$.

3.2 Hypotheses

The following hypotheses will be investigated here:

H1: The timing between the two gestures is simultaneous in $/l^{j}/$, but sequential in $/r^{j}/$ in all word positions because of the articulatory incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation and according to the previous studies (Kochetov 2005, Gick et al. 2006, Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010).

H2: The articulatory incompatibility is also responsible for less stable intergestural organisation in $/r^{j}/$ than in $/l^{j}/$. Thus, more variable timing is expected in the former than in the latter due to the influence of speech rate or word position.

H3: Since the timing is expected to be sequential in $/r^{j}/$ but not in $/l^{j}/$, the secondary gesture and the following vowel overlap more in sequence $/r^{j}a-/$, unlike $/l^{j}a-/$. Hence, the sequence $/r^{j}a-/$ presents transitions with higher F2 values than in the case of $/l^{j}a-/$.

3.3 Method

3.3.1 Speech material

The data used in the present analysis are part of the articulatory experiment described in Chapter 2. Here, only palatalised consonants $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ flanked by low vowels /a/will be investigated. Although it would be very interesting to explore the relation between palatalised liquids and high vowels as well as the intergestural organisation in plain /r/and /l/ in Russian, such an analysis is beyond the scope of the present study and requires different data labelling. Since the labelling was based on maximum constriction positions (the script identified the target as maximum constriction position), only the clear tongue raising and falling gestures could be identified reliably. Thus, in the cases when the raised tongue dorsum gesture of the palatalised liquid was preceded or followed by a high vowel, a clear separation between the sounds was not possible. In the case of plain /r/ and /l/, the tongue dorsum often presented a clear steady state. But while the tongue dorsum slightly rises in /r/, it usually descends in /l/ by achieving its low target position even when preceded and followed by low vowels /a/. Thus, a different labelling should be applied in the future in order to properly identify the tongue dorsum target in /l/ and to be able to analyse the timing between the tongue tip and tongue dorsum in plain liquids.

The temporal organisation between primary and secondary gestures in $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ will be analysed in three word positions (initial, medial, final). The interplay between the palatalisation gesture and the flanking vowel will be investigated only in initial and final word positions because of the presence of bilabial consonants used as anchors in those word domains. The influence of speech rate (slow vs. fast) on timing will also be explored.

3.3.2 Measurements

Plateau duration

First, the temporal duration of tongue tip and tongue dorsum plateaus in $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$, depending on word position and speech rate will be analysed:²

- $Lag_{[TT-dur]}$ (ms) = TT-plateau offset TT-plateau onset
- $Lag_{[TD-dur]}$ (ms) = TD-plateau offset TD-plateau onset

Relative timing between the primary and secondary gestures

In order to compare the relative timing between the primary and secondary gestures, the distance (lag) between the tongue tip and tongue dorsum plateaus will be investigated:

- Lag_{onset} (ms) = TD-plateau onset TT-plateau onset
- $Lag_{[offset]}$ (ms) = TD-plateau offset TT-plateau offset
- Lag_[midpoint] (ms) = TD-plateau midpoint TT-plateau midpoint

In this case, lag values near to zero denote simultaneous timing between TT and TD, while positive lag values mean that the tongue dorsum is delayed with respect to the tongue tip.

In general, the results of the differences between plateau midpoints mimic the data of plateau onsets. But the former measurement seems to be more stable because it takes into account both onset and offset and analyses the relative position of the two gestures with respect to each other. However, it is known that the tongue tip can be faster and is able to achieve its target earlier due to to its smaller mass, as compared to the tongue dorsum (Hamann 2003: 33). It is also important to measure the difference in plateau offsets in order to analyse whether and how much the tongue dorsum is delayed (or not) with respect to the tongue tip.

²The detailed description of the data analysis and labelling is provided in Chapter 2.

Overlap between the palatalisation gesture and the vowel

It has been shown in previous studies (Kochetov 2005, Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010) and is expected in the present analysis that palatalised rhotics would present delayed TD, unlike palatalised laterals, at least in some positions. It would be thus interesting to investigate how the tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ is coordinated with respect to the flanking vowels.

To analyse the CV-overlap, the interval between temporal TD-plateau midpoint and an anchor was measured. Lower lip maximum velocity of the following (or preceding, for the word-final position) labial consonant was selected as the anchor point. The lower lip maximum velocity onset was taken for word-initial position, and the offset for word-final position. Word-medial position was not considered here because the following consonant was an alveolar plosive. Figures 3.1 and 3.2 show the interval measurements between the temporal TD-plateau midpoint and lower lip maximum velocity onset.

Acoustic analysis

The acoustic segmentation was performed manually by means of Mtnew.³ The acoustic durations were extracted from Mtnew and transferred to R (R Development Core Team 2008). The data were also transferred to EmuR (Winkelmann et al. 2016), where the formant values were automatically extracted and calculated. The formant values were also normalised by means of the Lobanov technique to be able to compare across speakers and different vocalic durations (see Harrington 2010: 186-187). Twenty percent of the F2 values from the consonant offset into the following vowel (for word-initial consonants) or from consonant onset into the preceding midpoint (for word-final consonants) have been automatically extracted by means of EmuR and analysed in R. For each token and each condition, a mean of the F2 values was calculated.

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis with liquid (two levels: lateral vs. rhotic), speech rate (two levels: slow vs. fast) and word position (three or two levels: initial vs. medial vs. final or initial vs. final) as fixed factors and speaker (speakers V1-V6) as the random factor was performed with linear mixed models and post-hoc Tukey tests using package lmerTest in R.

³Mtnew (Multichannel signal display): http://www.phonetik.uni-muenchen.de/~hoole/articmanual



Figure 3.1: Example of articulatory measurements for $/r^{j}/$ in word-initial position at a slow speech rate (female Speaker V2).



Figure 3.2: Example of articulatory measurements for $/l^{j}/$ in word-initial position at a slow speech rate (female Speaker V2).

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Acoustic duration

The acoustic duration of palatalised liquids $/l^{j}/$ and $/r^{j}/$ is presented in Figure 3.3. It can be observed that palatalised laterals have longer durations than palatalised rhotics: (mean values: $/l^{j}/$: 65 ms, $/r^{j}/$: 38 ms). The statistical analysis with acoustic duration as a dependent variable and liquid $(/l^{j}/ \text{ vs. }/r^{j}/)$, position (initial vs. medial vs. final), and speech rate (slow vs. fast) as independent factors and with Speaker as the random factor revealed the main effect of liquid (F[1] = 79.6, p < 0.001), position F[2] = 10.5, p < 0.05), and speech rate (F[1] = 47.7, p < 0.001). There ware two-way interactions between liquid and position (F[2] = 36.2, p < 0.001), liquid and speech rate (F[1] = 6.4, p < 0.05), and a three-way interaction between liquid, position, and speech rate (F[2] = 4.8, p < 0.01).

Post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the acoustic duration of $/l^j/$ was significantly greater than that of $/r^j/$ overall (p < 0.001). The factor word position had no influence on the acoustic duration of $/r^j/$ (p > 0.1). The acoustic duration of $/l^j/$ was significantly smaller in final than in initial position at both speech rates (p < 0.001); it was smaller in medial than initial position at fast speech rate (p < 0.001), and it was smaller in final than medial position at slow speech rate (p < 0.001). The factor speech rate had a significant influence on the acoustic duration almost overall (at least, p < 0.05, except for $/r^j/$ in medial position: p > 0.05).

3.4.2 Timing

Plateau duration

The results of TT- and TD-plateau durations for $/l^j/$ and $/r^j/$ are shown in Figures 3.4 and 3.5. The TT-plateau seems to be greater in palatalised laterals than in palatalised rhotics (mean durations: 36 ms and 23 ms, respectively). The statistical analysis with TT-plateau duration as a dependent variable and liquid $(/l^j/$ vs. $/r^j/)$, position (initial vs. medial vs. final), and speech rate (slow vs. fast) as independent factors revealed the main effect of liquid (F[1] = 13.5, p < 0.05), speech rate (F[1] = 31.7, p < 0.01), and two-way interactions between position and liquid (F[1] = 12.3, p < 0.001) and liquid and speech rate (F[1] = 12.3, p < 0.001). The TT-plateau duration is significantly greater in $/l^j/$ than in $/r^j/$ in initial position at slow and fast speech rates and in medial position at a slow speech rate (p < 0.001). The factor word position presented a small influence only



Figure 3.3: Acoustic duration (ms) in palatalised laterals $/l^{j}/$ and palatalised rhotics $/r^{j}/$ in initial, medial, and final word positions.



Figure 3.4: Tongue tip plateau duration (ms) in palatalised laterals $/l^{j}/$ and palatalised rhotics $/r^{j}/$ at a slow (top) and a fast (bottom) speech rate, in initial, medial, and final word positions.



Figure 3.5: Tongue dorsum plateau duration (ms) in palatalised laterals $/l^j/$ and palatalised rhotics $/r^j/$ at a slow (top) and a fast (bottom) speech rate, in initial, medial, and final word positions.

on palatalised laterals at a fast speech rate (initial vs. medial: p = 0.057). The speech rate affected the TT-plateau duration only in $/l^{j}/$, with longer plateaus at a slower speech rate in all word positions (p < 0.05).

The liquids $/l^j/$ and $/r^j/$ have similar TD-plateau durations (mean values: 26 ms and 23 ms, respectively). In fact, the statistical analysis with TD-plateau duration as a dependent variable and the same fixed factors as in the previous analysis revealed no difference between palatalised laterals and rhotics (p > 0.1). The factor speech rate had a main effect on the TD-plateau durations (F[1] = 10.7, p < 0.05). An interaction between position and liquid (F[1] = 4.8, p < 0.01) has also been observed. The post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the TD-plateau duration was greater in $/l^j/$ and marginally in $/r^j/$ at slower than at faster speech rates only in medial word position (p < 0.05 and p = 0.066, respectively).

While the TT-duration is similarly short in palatalised rhotics in all conditions, it is subject to variation in palatalised laterals due to the influence of speech rate and marginally of word position. The relative stability of the TT-plateau duration in $/r^{j}/$ is probably due to the fact that palatalised rhotics are almost always realised as taps or approximants, i.e. almost never present more than one cycle (in line with the data from the acoustical study in Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010). The liquids $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ have similar TD-plateau durations with little variation. However, the TD-plateau in both consonants is influenced by the speech rate in medial word position, where it seems to be less stable than in initial and final word positions.

Intergestural timing

Lag between plateau onsets

Figures 3.6 and 3.7 present the lag between the TD- and TT-plateau onsets for $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ in different word positions at fast and slow speech rates (mean values $/l^{j}/$: 6 ms and $/r^{j}/$: 13 ms). Recall that positive lag values mean that the palatalisation gesture is delayed with respect to the tongue tip gesture.

The statistical analysis with $lag_{[onset]}$ as a dependent variable and with liquid (rhotic vs. lateral), word position (initial vs. medial vs. final), and speech rate (slow vs. fast) as independent factors revealed the main effect of liquid (F[1] = 8, p < 0.05) and a small main effect of speech rate (F[1] = 6.6, p = 0.053), a two-way interaction between liquid and position (F[2] = 66.4, p < 0.001) and a three-way interaction between liquid, position, and speech rate (F[2] = 4.3, p < 0.05).

Both $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ present positive $lag_{[onset]}$ values meaning that the TT-plateau is

3.4. RESULTS

achieved earlier than TD-plateau. The post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the lag_[onset] was significantly different between rhotics and laterals in initial and final word positions (p < 0.001; initial fast: p < 0.05), but not in medial word position (p > 0.1). The lag_[onset] was significantly influenced by the factors word position and speech rate in palatalised rhotics but not in laterals. In palatalised rhotics, the lag_[onset] is greater in initial as compared to medial word position (slow: p < 0.001, fast: p < 0.05). The tongue dorsum is also more delayed in word-final position at a fast speech rate, as compared to medial position (p < 0.05). The speech rate affected the lag_[onset] in $/r^{j}/$ in word-initial position: the tongue dorsum is more delayed at slow than at fast speech rates (p < 0.01). No significant influence of fixed factors on lag_[onset] was observed in $/l^{j}/$.

Lag between plateau offsets

The difference between TD- and TT-plateau offsets can be observed in Figures 3.8 and 3.9 (mean values $/l^j/$: -4 ms, $/r^j/$: 13 ms). The statistical analysis with $lag_{[offset]}$ as a dependent variable and the same fixed factors showed the main effect of liquid (F[1] = 12.7, p < 0.05) and two-way interactions between liquid and position (F[2] = 8.1, p < 0.001), and liquid and speech rate (F[1] = 10.9, p < 0.01). Post-hoc Tukey tests revealed that the difference between $/r^j/$ and $/l^j/$ was significant in initial (slow: p < 0.001, fast: p < 0.05) and final word positions (slow: p < 0.05, fast = 0.057), only marginally significant in medial position at a slow speech rate (p = 0.07), but not at a fast speech rate (p > 0.1). The factors word position and speech rate had no effect on the $lag_{[offset]}$ in $/r^j/$, nor in $/l^j/$. The results show that the TD-plateau in $/r^j/$ is released later with respect to the TT-plateau. In $/l^j/$, however, the TD-plateau is released earlier, which is due to longer TT- than TD-plateau in $/l^j/$.

Lag between plateau midpoints

The lag_[midpoint] presents a pattern similar to the cases of lag_[onset] and lag_[offset] (mean values /l^j/: 1 ms, /r^j/: 13 ms), but is supposed to present more normalised data. The statistical analysis with the lag_[midpoint] as a dependent variable and with the same fixed factors showed a significant main effect of liquid (F[1] = 18.9, p < 0.01), a two-way interaction between liquid and position (F[2] = 33.5, p < 0.001), liquid and speech rate (F[1] = 9.7, p < 0.01), and a small three-way interaction between liquid, position, and speech rate (F[2] = 3.6, p < 0.05). The post-hoc Tukey tests revealed that the lag_[midpoint] is significantly different between rhotics and laterals in word-initial and -final positions (p < 0.01), but not in word-medial position (p > 0.1). The factor speech rate has influence only on the lag_[midpoint] in rhotics in word-initial position, where the TD-plateau is more



Figure 3.6: Lag between tongue dorsum and tongue tip plateau onsets in $/r^{j}/$ at slow (grey) and fast (white) speech rates, in word-initial (left), -medial (middle), and -final (right) positions.



Figure 3.7: Lag between tongue dorsum and tongue tip plateau onsets in $/l^{j}/$ at slow (grey) and fast (white) speech rates, in word-initial (left), -medial (middle), and -final (right) positions.



Figure 3.8: Lag between tongue dorsum and tongue tip plateau offsets in $/r^{j}/$ at slow (grey) and fast (white) speech rates, in word-initial (left), -medial (middle), and -final (right) positions.



Figure 3.9: Lag between tongue dorsum and tongue tip plateau offsets in $/l^{j}/$ at slow (grey) and fast (white) speech rates, in word-initial (left), -medial (middle), and -final (right) positions.



Lag[pl_midpoint] in /rj/

Figure 3.10: Lag between tongue dorsum and tongue tip plateau midpoints in $/r^{j}/$ at slow (grey) and fast (white) speech rates, in word-initial (left), -medial (middle), and -final (right) positions.



Figure 3.11: Lag between tongue dorsum and tongue tip plateau midpoints in $/l^{j}/$ at slow (grey) and fast (white) speech rates, in word-initial (left), -medial (middle), and -final (right) positions.

delayed with respect to the tongue tip at a slow rate (p < 0.01). The factor word position affects the lag_[midpoint] in rhotics only: the lag_[midpoint] is significantly greater in initial word position at a slow speech rate (p < 0.001) and with the same tendency at a fast speech rate (p = 0.063) than in medial position. No influence of speech tempo or word domain on the timing between primary and secondary gesture was found in $/l^{j}/.$

Summary

The present data confirm the previous findings (Kochetov 2005) that the secondary gesture is delayed in palatalised rhotics as compared to palatalised laterals. The novelty here is the extension of the analysis to other word positions (initial and medial). One interesting finding here is that the tongue dorsum is much more delayed in word-initial position at a slow speech rate in $/r^{j}/$ as compared to other positions and conditions. At the same time, $/r^{j}/$ has a much smaller lag in word-medial position and does not differentiate significantly from $/l^{j}/$ in this position. One possible explanation is that the tongue tip gesture in $/r^{j}/$ is stronger in word-initial position, while it is more reduced in word-medial position. Although the TT-plateau duration is the same in all word positions in $/r^{j}/$, it could be that $/r^{j}/$ is realised as a tap in word initial, but as an approximant in word-medial position in $/r^{j}/$ - could be evidence that the palatalised rhotics tend to be reduced in this position, unlike in other word positions. It can be assumed that palatalised rhotics are more reduced in word-medial as compared to other word positions.

An informal look at the data suggests that the timing between the two gestures presents much variation in word-final position (across and within speakers) as compared to other word positions. This finding is in agreement with the framework of Articulatory Phonology, which suggests a tighter inter-gestural connection in CV than in VC sequences.

3.4.3 CV-overlap

Since the timing between the two gestures is sequential in $/r^{j}/$, the aim also was to analyse whether the secondary gesture in $/r^{j}/$ is more overlapped with the following vowel than in the case of $/l^{j}/$, word-initially. The reverse pattern is expected for coda position, i.e. less overlap between secondary gesture and preceding vowel in $/r^{j}/$ than in $/l^{j}/$. In order to investigate the overlap between the palatalisation gesture and the vowel, the distance between TD-plateau midpoint and anchor was measured.

Figure 3.12 shows the averaged distance between TD-plateau midpoint and anchor for $/l^{j}/$ and $/r^{j}/$ in initial and final word positions. A statistical analysis with the distance



Interval between TD and Anchor

Figure 3.12: Distance (ms) between TD-plateau midpoint and anchor for $/l^j/$ (grey boxes) and $/r^j/$ (orange boxes) in initial (left) and final (right) word positions.

between TD-plateau midpoint and anchor as the dependent variable and liquid, position and speech rate as fixed factors revealed a main effect of speech rate (F[1] = 31.4, p < 0.01), and interaction between speech rate and liquid (F[1] = 8.1, p < 0.01) and between position and liquid (F[1] = 284.8, p < 0.001).

The post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the difference between rhotics and laterals was significant overall, the distance being smaller in word-initial position in $/r^{j}/$ than in $/l^{j}/$ (p < 0.001, mean difference = 33 ms), but the reverse was true in word-final position (p < 0.05, mean difference = 19 ms). Consequently, the factor word position only influenced palatalised rhotics, as the distance between the TD-plateau midpoint and the anchor was significantly smaller in initial than in final word position (p < 0.001). Unexpectedly, the distance between TD-plateau midpoint and anchor was similar in initial and final word positions in $/l^{j}/$. The factor speech rate had a significant influence in all contexts for both consonants: the distance was smaller at a faster speech rate (p < 0.001), meaning that the tongue dorsum overlaps more with the vowel at a faster than a slower speech rate.

By comparing the acoustic vowel duration after and/or before palatalised liquids (with liquid, word position, and speech rate as independent factors), it has been shown that the factor liquid had little main effect on the acoustic vowel duration (F[1] = 9.5, p < 0.05), the acoustic duration after and before $/r^{j}/$ being slightly greater than after/before $/l^{j}/$, as well as the speech rate (F[1] = 32.7, p < 0.001). The post-hoc Tukey tests revealed only a tendency in difference between $/r^{j}/$ and $/l^{j}/$ in vocalic duration (p > 0.1). Thus, although the tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ overlaps more with the following vowel in word-initial position, but less in word-final position than in the case of $/l^{j}/$, the acoustic vowel duration is similar for both consonants (mean acoustic duration of /a/ in $/l^{j}/$ -context = 97 ms and $/r^{j}/$ -context = 104 ms).

In order to see how the vowel is influenced by palatalised consonants, consider Figure 3.13, where TD-positions in the temporal midpoint of the /a/-vowel are presented. It can be observed that the vowel is more fronted and raised when a palatalised rhotic precedes it. In contrast, the vowel seems to be slightly retracted and raised when followed by coda $/l^{j}/$, as compared to coda $/r^{j}/$, although the effect is less prominent.

F2 transitions

It has been hypothesised that the greater overlap between the tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ and the following vowel should give rise to longer and more prominent vocalic transitions with higher F2 values as compared to $/r^{j}/$. In order to test this hypothesis, the second formant



Figure 3.13: TD position in the temporal midpoint of /a/ vowel following (word-initially) or preceding (word-finally) $/l^{j}/$ and $/r^{j}/$.

Liquid	word-initial	word-final
$/r^{j}/$	1921	1730
/l ^j /	1772	1625

Table 3.1: F2 values (in Hz), measured at 10 percent of the CV transitions and 90 percent of the VC transitions

values were measured in the first twenty percent of the F2 values in CV sequences (from the acoustic consonant offset to the vowel) and the final twenty percent in VC sequences (till the acoustic consonant offset). The second formant was chosen because it has been shown to be the most reliable acoustic correlate of palatalisation (Öhman 1966, Purcell 1979, Derkach et al. 1970, Kochetov 2005).

The statistical analysis with F2 transitions, normalised by the Lobanov technique, as the dependent variable and liquid $(/l^j/vs. /l^j/)$, word position (non final vs. final), and speech rate (slow vs. fast) as independent factors revealed the main effect of liquid (F[1] = 12.7, p < 0.05), word position (F[1] = 58.6, p < 0.001), and speech rate (F[1] = 10.8, p < 0.05). There was a two-way interraction between word position and speech rate (F[1] = 5.2, p < 0.05). The post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the F2 values are significantly greater in non-final /r^ja-/ than /l^ja-/ sequence at both speech rates (p < 0.05). The F2 transitions were greater in final /-ar^j/ than in /-al^j/ only at a slow speech rate (p < 0.05). Non final /r^ja-/ and /l^ja-/ transitions were higher than final /-ar^j/ and /-al^j/ transitions (p < 0.001). The factor speech rate had influence only in non final position, where the F2 transitions were higher at a slow than at a fast speech rate (p < 0.01).

Table 3.1 shows the mean F2 values measured at 10 percent of the CV transitions and 90 percent of the VC transitions between the consonant $/l^{j}/$ or $/r^{j}/$ and the vowel /a/ (the data are averaged for male and female speakers). It can be observed that the F2 values are greater after and before $/r^{j}/$, as compared to $/l^{j}/$. Figure 3.14 presents the normalised and averaged over all speakers F2 transitions for the whole vowel /a/. Although this asymmetry between the liquids has been predicted for word-initial position, it is not clear why the F2 values are greater in /a/ preceding the coda $/r^{j}/$ than that preceding $/l^{j}/$.



Figure 3.14: Normalised vocalic transitions in sequences /r^ja-/, /l^ja-/ (left) and in sequences /-ar^j/, /-al^j/ (right).

3.5 Discussion

3.5.1 General findings

The present study investigated the intergestural timing in palatalised rhotics and laterals and the temporal organisation between secondary gesture and the vowel in different word positions and at variable speech rates. First, the data confirmed and extended the previous findings that the timing between the two gestures is simultaneous in palatalised laterals, but the tongue dorsum is delayed in palatalised rhotics, in all word positions (Kochetov 2005; this is also in line with the acoustic analysis in Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010). Secondly, the intergestural timing in rhotics, but not in laterals, was significantly influenced by word domain and speech tempo, meaning that it is less stable in the former than in the latter. Despite the variability, the timing in $/r^{i}/$ is always sequential: the tongue tip gesture is followed by the tongue dorsum raising.

However, a small lag between the tongue tip and tongue dorsum in rhotics wordmedially raises the question of whether trilling and palatalisation can indeed be articulated simultaneously. One possible explanation for this finding could be the gestural undershoot in medial word position in comparison to the initial position, manifested probably in a less stiff tongue tip contact or less tongue dorsum raising. This undershoot would enable primary and secondary gestures to achieve their targets almost at the same time. In fact, the present analysis showed some evidence that the tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ might be more susceptible to the influence of speech rate, word-medially. In addition, Iskarous and Kavitskaya (2010: 630) demonstrated that palatalised rhotics are realised as approximants more often in medial than in initial word position. The realisation of $/r^{j}/$ as an approximant rather than as a tap word-medially could be evidence of tongue tip gesture reduction.

In sum, the present findings are in line with the assumption that the trilling and palatalisation are incompatible (see Kavitskaya 1997, Kavitskaya et al. 2009): the trilling requires the tongue dorsum to lower and stabilise which is difficult or even impossible to achieve when the palatalisation gesture is added. Thus, palatalised rhotics have to present sequential intergestural timing in order to be properly articulated. However, the two gestures could potentially be articulated more simultaneously, which might be possible through gestural lenition. The results are far from being conclusive regarding this point; more research is needed in order to analyse how and whether the gestures are reduced.

3.5.2 Variation in timing

Partially contrary to what has been suggested previously (Byrd 1996a, 1996b, Browman and Goldstein 2000: 27), the timing between the two gestures in palatalised rhotics was more influenced by speech rate in initial than in final word position. However, the timing in word-final position presented greater interspeaker variation, unlike word-initially, where the pattern was similar across speakers. On the one hand, this is in line with previous findings that the word-final position is subject to less stability between gestures. The data on palatalised rhotics confirm the observation in Kochetov (2006a) about greater variability of sounds in word final position. On the other hand, a question arises: why is the tongue dorsum so much delayed in word initial position at all? One interpretation of this pattern could lie in perceptual recoverability (in line with Kochetov 2005, Chitoran et al. 2002, Gick et al. 2006; see below). Another potential explanation is that the highly delayed tongue dorsum gesture in /r^j/ word-initially at a slow speech rate could be an example of initial strengthening (see Fougeron and Keating 1997).

3.5.3 Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1995) and Sproat and Fujimura (1993): predictions on timing

It has been shown that l^{j} and r^{j} present similar patterns independently of word position: the two gestures are produced simultaneously in $/l^j/$ and sequentially in $/r^j/$ across the board. These results contrast with the predictions made by AP and Sproat and Fujimura (1993). The AP framework predicts nearly simultaneous timing between the two gestures in onset and sequential timing in coda position (Browman and Goldstein 1995). Sproat and Fujimura (1993) state, at least for English laterals, that the more vocalic dorsum gesture should occur near the syllabic nucleus, while the more consonantal gesture should be realised at the syllabic periphery. Neither prediction holds for palatalised laterals in Russian, which present simultaneous timing overall. Also contrary to the predictions in AP, it has been shown that the lag between the two gestures in $/r^{j}/$ is the greatest in initial position at a slow speech rate, revealing sequential timing between the two gestures. As far as laterals are concerned, the two gestures seem to be coupled more tightly when a language presents a phonological opposition between palatalised and plain consonants (as suggested in Gick et al. 2006 for Serbo-Croatian). Palatalised rhotics probably present an overall exception: their sequential timing is due to the particular articulatory constraints imposed on the tongue rather than to a specific syllabic organisation. Moreover, this asymmetry in rhotics may be explained in terms of perceptual recoverability (as already suggested in Kochetov 2005, Kochetov 2006a, see similar hypothesis in Chitoran et al. 2002 and Gick et al. 2006): word-initially, secondary palatalisation can be perceived almost only on C-to-V transitions. In word-medial position intervocalically, the hearer can perceive a palatalised rhotic on both V-to-C and C-to-V transitions.

The question arises as to how to handle the secondary articulation in languages with phonological contrast: is it a more vocalic gesture, as suggested by Sproat and Fujimura (1993), or do the two gestures present a cluster? It is not clear whether the two gestures are in-phased or anti-phased in $/r^{j}$. Moreover, it is not clear why palatalised laterals and rhotics differ from palatalised labial plosives (which showed timing like predicted by Sproat and Fujimura 1993, see Kochetov 2006) and palatalised alveolar nasals (which showed sequential timing, see Recasens and Romero 1997). A broader and more uniform analysis is needed in order to clarify this issue.

CV-overlap

Another aim of the present study was to analyse how the complex sounds like palatalised consonants are organised in a syllable, i.e. with respect to the following or preceding vowel. The results reveal that, despite similar acoustic vowel duration, the tongue dorsum raising gesture presents greater overlap with the following vowel in /r^ja-/ than in /l^ja-/, wordinitially. This finding is due to the fact that laterals are "prolongable" and may have greater duration, if necessary; for example, to host the secondary articulation. There is allegedly no conflict between laterality and palatalisation (see Kochetov 2005 for similar suggestion; also Hall 2000b). In palatalised rhotics, however, the overlap between the raised tongue dorsum and the following vowel is much greater. Recall that taps and trills can be seen as a sequence of one or several closing and opening phases. Palatalised rhotics usually present only one closed/open part (Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010), and thus have a much shorter acoustic duration, unlike laterals. It can be observed in Figures 3.1 and 3.2 that the tongue dorsum raising target in $/l^{j}/l^{j}$ is achieved quite early with respect to the consonant acoustic offset, while in $/r^{j}/$, the palatalisation target is posterior to the acoustic offset of the trill. This shows that laterals are "prolongable" even after their articulatory target is achieved. In addition, the finding that the acoustic vowel duration is similar in initial /r^ja-/ and /l^ja-/ sequences, but the tongue dorsum overlaps more with the following vowel in the former than in the latter suggests the following: the tongue dorsum gesture in $/r^{j}/can$ be seen as a more vocalic gesture (as predicted by Sproat and Fujimura 1993), even in a palatalised consonant where the actively raised tongue dorsum is an obligatory

3.5. DISCUSSION

gesture.

3.5.4 Theoretical explanations for glide insertion

Sequential timing between primary and secondary gesture in trills may explain why one of the outcomes of $/r^{j}/$ is the sequence /rj/ before low vowels in Slovene, Lower Sorbian, and some dialects of Ukrainian (Carlton 1991, Greenberg 2000: 95-96, Stadnik 2002: 149, Jakobson 2002: 216).

Glide insertion in Articulatory Phonology

In the framework of AP, the glide insertion can be modelled as a change in the syllabic coupling relationship between tongue tip and tongue dorsum in a palatalised consonant. It could be hypothesised that the two gestures are in-phased in $/l^j/$ but anti-phased in $/r^j/$. As a result, the gestural coupling is looser in $/r^j/$, which gives rise to more often cases of "decomposition" of palatalised rhotics than laterals.

However, it is still not entirely clear how to explain the glide insertion depending on the speech rate in this framework. The Articulatory Phonology (1987:17) predicts that

[...] most of the phonetic units (gestures) that characterize a word in careful pronunciation will turn out to be observable in connected speech, although they may be altered in magnitude and in their temporal relation to other gestures. In faster, casual speech, we expect gestures to show decreased magnitudes (in both space and time) and to show increasing temporal overlap. We hypothesize that the types of casual speech alternations observed (segment insertions, deletions, assimiliations, and weakenings) are consequences of these two kinds of variation in the gestural score.

Indeed, the increased gestural overlap between the secondary gesture and the following vowel at a faster speech rate has been observed in the present study. However, the overlap between primary and secondary gestures has also increased at this condition, meaning than the two gestures are less sequential at a faster speech rate, compared to a slower speech rate. If the glide insertion should occur at a faster speech rate, it is not clear why the increased overlap between secondary gesture and the following vowel should have more weight for the perception than increased overlap between the primary and secondary gestures. A tentative explanation could be that although the lag between the two gestures is smaller at a faster speech rate in $/r^{j}/$, it is still positive, meaning that the tongue dorsum is still slightly delayed with respect to the tongue tip.

Glide insertion in the DAC-model

Recasens (2014: 28) also sees the reason for the glide insertion in the sequential timing in palatalised consonants and prominent vocalic transitions. For Recasens, however, precisely the more emphatic articulation, which is expected at a slower speech rate, is likely to highlight the vocalic transitions. In such case, listeners are even more aware of the F2 transitions and would interpret them as a separate sound:

Glide insertions and elisions are also dependent on consonant reinforcement: an increase in constriction degree gives rise to more prominent vowel transitions and consonant releases, thus increasing the chances that the former acoustic cue is integrated as a glide and that reduced glides cease to be heard (Recasens 2013c: 112).

In line with this assumption, the present study showed that the delayed tongue dorsum gesture and its greater overlap with the following vowel in $/r^{j}$, unlike $/l^{j}$, is responsible for higher F2 values in CV transitions, especially at a slower speech rate. A perceptual analysis would be necessary in order to analyse whether and how the variation in speech rate might influence the perception of a glide in $/r^{j}a$ -/ sequence.

On the other hand, there could probably be another reason for prevalence of the cases of glide insertion after palatalised trills than after palatalised laterals. Recasens compares palatal $/\Lambda/$, /p/ and /c/ in Romance languages and claims that while $/\Lambda/$, /p/ often present an anticipatory glide insertion, /c/ almost in all cases has a following glide insertion. For the author, the following glide insertion in /c/, but not so in $/\Lambda/$ and /p/ is due to the fact that in /c/ "the lowering movement takes a longer time, proceeds more slowly and ends at a higher articulatory position as tongue dorsum contact for the consonant increases" (Recasens 2013c: 114). Extending this thought to the present case: if the tongue body lowers more slowly in palatalised trills, this could be another reason for glide insertion.

All three theories would predict that the glide insertion after a palatalised rhotic is due to the delayed tongue dorsum gesture and its greater overlap with the following low vowel, which likely have more prominent F2 transitions as an acoustic consequence. These prominent transitions could eventually be seen as intentional: the listener could interpret them as a separate sound /j/ (Recasens and Espinosa 2010, Recasens 2013c, Ohala 1981).

Chapter 4

Influence of palatalisation on tongue tip in liquids

Summary

This chapter deals with the influence of secondary palatalisation on tongue tip in rhotics and laterals. It has been mentioned in the literature that taps are articulated with very fast tongue tip movements, although it has not been investigated broadly so far (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 232). Moreover, it is not clear whether this argument holds for alveolar trills as well. First, what will be analysed is whether the trills indeed involve a very fast tongue tip movement during the closing gesture¹ as compared to laterals and, second, whether the tongue tip velocity will be impaired by palatalisation in the former. In order to address these issues, the tongue tip velocity, maximum displacement, and stiffness in plain and palatalised liquids /l/, /l^j/, /r/, and /r^j/ of Russian are compared. The results show, first, that rhotics present greater tongue tip peak velocity and stiffness, as compared to laterals. Second, palatalisation has an opposite effect on the peak velocity in laterals and rhotics: the peak velocity is less in a palatalised rhotic but greater in a palatalised lateral as compared to their plain counterparts. It is hypothesised that a slower and less stiff tongue tip in /r^j/ as compared to /r/ could be one of the articulatory reasons behind the sound change /r^j/ > /r/ > /r

 $^{^1 {\}rm Tongue}$ tip "closing gesture" refers here to the movement from the rest position to the consonant target position.

4.1 Introduction

4.1.1 Sound change in Czech and Polish

While in some Slavic languages the palatalised rhotic lost its secondary gesture and changed to a plain trill (e.g. Belarusian, Carlton 1991: 299), languages like Czech and Polish experienced the process of spirantisation: the trilling was partially or completely lost. It is assumed that the palatalised rhotic changed to the trill-fricative /r/ in Czech and at the earlier stages of Polish. Studies suggest that this sound change took place both in Czech and Polish at nearly the same time (see Żygis 2005, Stieber 1973: 49). Unlike in Czech, which still preserves this sound, the trill-fricative changed later to the voiceless or voiced post-alveolar fricative, depending on the condition in Polish.

4.1.2 Phonetics of trill-fricatives

Czech is the most famous example of a language which has the trill-fricative /r/ in its phonemic inventory, a rhotic which is produced with the tongue blade (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 228).² Ladefoged and Maddieson (1996: 228-229) state that "this trill is typically made with the laminal surface of the tongue against the alveolar ridge", and the trilling is followed by a short period of frication. For Laver (1994: 264), fricative trills are produced when the contact between the tongue and the alveolar ridge is not complete, and the air escapes continuously from the mouth cavity rather than periodically as in an alveolar trill. This irregular continuity in the airflow would produce an impression of trilling accompanied by friction.

Howson et al. (2015) used EMA to analyse the cross-sectional tongue morphology of Czech fricatives and trills. The authors found out that the articulation of post-alveolar fricatives /3/, /f/ and of both the alveolar trill /r/ and the trill-fricative /r/ are similar in that these sounds are articulated with little tongue grooving, unlike alveolar fricatives /s/ and /z/. The flat tongue dorsum articulation may be due to the lateral tongue bracing, which is suggested as an additional means of stabilising the tongue and allowing the tongue tip to vibrate (Howson et al. 2015, McGowan 1992).

Thus, a similar tongue position and the audible friction in fricative-trills may explain the change from /r/ to /3/ and /J/ in Polish. The present study, however, aims at investigating

²Some dialects of Latin American Spanish probably also present this sound, which is a regional realisation of the standard Spanish /r/ (Whitley 2003, Alonso 1967).
the articulatory preconditions for the change from the palatalised rhotic $/r^{j}/$ to the trillfricative /r/. Considering the fact that alveolar trills require several conditions to be met in order for the tongue tip to vibrate (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Kavitskaya 1997, Solé 2002), the disturbance of these necessary conditions (e.g. though secondary articulation) could lead to the impairment or cessation of trilling.

4.1.3 Tongue tip velocity in rhotics and laterals

As it has been described in the introduction chapter, the articulation of alveolar rhotics requires a precise articulatory control over the tongue. What, however, about the tongue tip velocity? Several studies have shown that the tongue tip vibration is quite a fast process and presents a similar duration and frequency in unrelated languages: the acoustic duration of one cycle is approximately 40-50 ms (counting the open and closed phases), which corresponds to the frequency of vibration of 25-28 Hz in alveolar voiced trills (Lindau 1985, Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 218, Ladefoged et al. 1977). It would be intuitive to assume that the tongue tip should move very fast overall, also during the closing and opening gestures. Several authors indeed mention that at least taps involve a quick ballistic tongue tip movement (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 232, Recasens and Espinosa 2007: 1, Solé 1999). For Hall and Hamann (2010)³ and Hamann (2003), all apical consonants present a very rapid gestural movement, "as the tongue tip is the most flexible and quickest active articulator" (Hamann 2003: 33).

However, the empirical evidence for this observation is scarce. Hoole et al. (2013) and Pouplier and Beňuš (2011) analysed Slovak syllabic and non-syllabic rhotics and laterals and found out that the peak velocity was higher in the former. Howson and Kochetov (2015) found a similar pattern in Czech alveolar trills and laterals⁴: the tongue tip in trills was approximately 100 mm/s faster than in laterals (ca. 250 mm/s and 150 mm/s, respectively). In the same line, Scobbie et al. (2013: 111-112) found in an ultrasound study of a single speaker of Malayalam (a Dravidian Language) that the peak velocity in the closing gesture in trills was ca. 250 mm/s, while the clear lateral presented the peak velocity of 100-150 mm/s. Interestingly, the retroflex lateral /]/ of Malayalam presented a

 $^{^{3}}$ Hall and Hamann (2010) state this for apical trills in general, but cite Solé (1999) who, however, only claims it for taps.

⁴The authors use the term "trill" although the realisation of Czech trills is also highly variable; as in Russian, Czech alveolar trills often present only one cycle (Šimáčková et al. 2012). Besides, Czech laterals seem to be less velarised and present more positional variation than Russian laterals (Ščerba 1911: 283, Recasens 2012a, Howson and Kochetov 2015).

high peak velocity, comparable to rhotics, with a "closing speed of 200 mm/s and a forward flapping speed of around 400 mm/s" (Scobbie et al. 2013: 112).

Although the previous studies suggest that trills and taps have a fast tongue tip closing gesture, it is not clear whether it is one of necessary conditions for trilling. Since lingual trills are very sensitive sounds, any disturbance of the articulatory or aerodynamic conditions could result in the cessation of trilling. In what follows, the tongue tip velocity in Russian liquids will be analysed in more detail, while the relative importance of this aspect for the production of trills will be discussed in more detail in the last section.

4.1.4 Peak velocity, maximum displacement, and stiffness

In order to investigate the influence of the secondary palatalisation on the tongue tip gesture in rhotics and laterals, the tongue tip closing gesture was analysed.⁵ In particular, the tongue tip peak velocity in the closing gesture, the tongue tip maximum displacement from the gesture onset to the gesture target, and the relation between the peak velocity and the maximum displacement were measured.

The peak velocity, i.e. the maximum velocity the tongue tip achieves during the closing gesture, is the focus of the present analysis. However, the pure peak velocity might not be a reliable measure, since it might vary depending on the total distance the articulator has to cover, on changes in speech rate or on the presence or absence of word stress (see Gay 1981, Kent and Moll 1972, Kelso et al. 1985, Ostry and Munhall 1985). In order to normalise the peak velocity, the ratio of the peak velocity to the maximum displacement, or *stiffness*, was calculated (Ostry and Munhall 1985, Munhall et al. 1985, Browman and Goldstein 1990a, Kühnert and Hoole 2004, Roon et al. 2007, Peters 2015, etc.). In the framework of Articulatory Phonology, "the stiffness of a gesture determines how fast the specified target is achieved" (Nam et al. 2012). It is important to bear in mind that the term "stiffness" used in the present study refers to the articulator oscillation rather than the muscular activity (articulator stiffness, Perkell et al. 2002: 1629).

The term stiffness forms part of the modelling in Articulatory Phonology, although it has not been used extensively so far. It has been suggested that consonants and vowels may differ in stiffness: the consonants present a faster tongue movement than the vowels do and, thus, have higher stiffness values (Browman and Goldstein 1990a, 1992). It has been also proposed that natural classes of sounds may differ in stiffness. For example, plosives may

⁵The term "closing gesture" refers to the tongue movement from the rest position to the target position. In trills, the target is the position where the tongue tip would start to vibrate due to the Bernoulli effect.

4.2. HYPOTHESES

present a stiffer tongue gesture than fricatives (See Löfqvist 2005 on empirical evidence for the difference between plosives and fricatives).

Since laterals and rhotics belong to the natural class of liquids, it could be assumed that they would present similar tongue tip stiffness. However, Proctor (2009) uses different stiffness values in the TADA modulation of Spanish and Russian trills and laterals.⁶ Parrell et al. (2010) report that they successfully modelled in TADA the difference between Spanish tap and trill by manipulating the stiffness. It seems as though more research needs to be done in order to find out how consonants differ in stiffness and whether it is a useful measure.

4.2 Hypotheses

The following hypotheses will be investigated here:

H1: Trills present a fast tongue tip closing gesture as compared to laterals. It is expected that both absolute values of peak velocity and normalised peak velocity (stiffness) are higher in the former, as already reported or suggested for other languages (Hoole et al. 2013, Howson and Kochetov 2015, Scobbie et al. 2013, Proctor 2009).

H2: The palatalisation has a reduced influence on the tongue tip peak velocity and stiffness in rhotics because it is antagonistic to the requirements for trilling (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Kavitskaya 1997). Due to the fact that the tongue dorsum has to retract and to stabilise in order to assure the trilling, the necessity of the tongue dorsum to be raised for palatalisation would have detrimental consequences for vibration. This could be one of the articulatory explanations for the sound change $/r^{j}/$ into /r/.

H3: In contrast, the palatalisation has no influence on the tongue tip velocity and stiffness in laterals. Secondary articulation, like palatalisation or velarisation, seems to cope well with laterality (Broch 1910, Kochetov 2005). Thus, no conflict between tongue tip and tongue dorsum gestures is expected in palatalised laterals.

⁶TADA (Task Dynamics Application, Nam et al. 2004) is a software based on a coupled-oscillator model and gestural-coupling model, which allows artificial modelling of speech.

4.3 Method

4.3.1 Speech material

The data used in the present analysis are part of the articulatory experiment described in Chapter 2. The palatalised and plain liquids $/l^j/$, /l/, $/r^j/$, and /r/, followed by stressed vowels /a/, /i/ or /u/ will be investigated. Since the peak velocity, maximum displacement and stiffness can potentially be influenced by conditions like phonetic context or word stress, only the data from the initial word position will be analysed here. It was important to have labial consonants in the proximity of the target consonant, since the former do not require the active tongue tip activation and, thus, do not interfere with the articulation of the latter (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 364). Hence, the data of the first participant were excluded from the analysis because of a different carrier sentence in the pilot study. This way, the target consonants are always preceded by the sequence labial consonant plus low unstressed vowel /-va/ of the carrier sentence.

4.3.2 Measurements

Several measurements were calculated in the present analysis.⁷ First, the tangential peak velocity⁸ during the closing gesture, i.e. during the tongue tip movement from gesture onset to maximum constriction, was measured. Second, the maximum tongue tip displacement was calculated as the distance between the tongue tip gesture onset and the constriction plateau onset in a two-dimensional space (horizontal and vertical)⁹. Third, the stiffness as the ratio of peak velocity to maximum displacement (Munhall et al. 1985, Roon et al. 2007) was calculated:

(1) Stiffness (1/s) = tangential peak velocity (mm/s) / maximum displacement in a two dimensional space (mm)

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis with liquid (two levels: lateral vs. rhotic), palatalisation (two levels: palatalised vs. plain), and speech rate (two levels: slow vs. fast) as fixed factors

⁷The detailed description of the data analysis and labelling is provided in Chapter 2.

⁸Tangential velocity is the sum of vertical and horizontal velocities.

 $^{^{9}}$ Note that the plateau onset (measured as 20 % threshold of the velocity change), and not the maximum constriction (when the velocity is equal to zero), was chosen because the former presents a more stable measure.

and speaker (speakers V2-V6) as the random factor was performed with linear mixed models and post-hoc Tukey tests using package lmerTest in R.

4.4 Results

In Figure 4.1, the tongue tip peak velocity in palatalised and plain laterals and rhotics is displayed. It can be observed that the peak velocity is higher in rhotics than in laterals overall (mean values for /l/: 150 mm/s, /l^j/: 249 mm/s vs. /r/: 366 mm/s, /r^j/: 318 mm/s). Plain rhotics exhibit the highest peak velocity, while plain (velarised) laterals exhibit the lowest peak velocity. The mixed models analysis with peak velocity as the dependent variable and liquid, palatalisation, and speech rate as fixed factors showed a significant effect of liquid (F[1] = 101.4, p < 0.001), palatalisation (F[1] = 8, p < 0.05), and an interaction between liquid and palatalisation (F[1] = 146.9, p < 0.001) and between liquid and speech rate (F[1] = 5.5, p < 0.05). The post-hoc Tukey tests revealed that the four consonants present a significantly different peak velocity (p < 0.01). Remarkably, palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals exhibit an asymmetrical pattern: while the tongue tip peak velocity is significantly higher in the plain trill as compared to its palatalised counterpart, the peak velocity is lower in /l/ as compared to /l^j/.

Figure 4.2 shows the data on peak velocity for palatalised and plain liquids for each speaker separately. It can be observed that all speakers present the same pattern as in Figure 4.1: the peak velocity is the greatest in plain rhotics and the smallest in plain laterals. In all speakers, the tongue tip peak velocity in rhotics decreases when the secondary gesture is added. However, the peak velocity is higher in a palatalised lateral as compared to its plain counterpart.

Figure 4.3 shows that the tongue tip maximum displacement¹⁰ in the closing gesture is similarly high in /r/, /r^j/, and /l^j/, unlike in /l/ (mean values: 10.3 mm, 10 mm, 10 mm and 7.4 mm, respectively). The statistical analysis of the maximum displacement indicated the main effect of liquid (F[1] = 12.2, p < 0.05), a small influence of palatalisation (F[1] = 6.3, p = 0.05), and an interaction between liquid and palatalisation (F[1] = 81.5, p < 0.001), between liquid and speech rate (F[1] = 18.8, p < 0.001), and a three-way interaction between liquid, palatalisation and speech rate (F[1] = 8.5, p < 0.01).

The post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the maximum displacement was significantly

 $^{^{10}{\}rm Remember}$ that the maximum displacement was measured in a two dimensional space: vertical and horizontal displacement.



Figure 4.1: Tongue tip peak velocity in the closing gesture in plain and palatalised laterals (white) and rhotics (grey).



Figure 4.2: Tongue tip peak velocity in plain and palatalised laterals (white) and rhotics (grey) separately for each speaker.



Figure 4.3: Tongue tip maximum displacement in plain and palatalised laterals (white) and rhotics (grey).



Figure 4.4: Tongue tip maximum displacement in plain and palatalised laterals (white) and rhotics (grey) separately for each speaker.

smaller in /l/ as compared to /r/, /r^j/ and /l^j/ (p < 0.001). There was no significant difference between /r/, /r^j/ and /l^j/ (p > 0.1). The factor speech rate had an influence only on the tongue tip displacement in /l/ (smaller tongue tip displacement at faster speech rate, p < 0.01).

Figure 4.4 presents the data on tongue tip maximum displacement for each speaker separately. All speakers exhibit a similar pattern; however, the data from the participants V3 and V4 display much variation in maximum displacement in /l/.

Finally, the results on tongue tip stiffness, i.e. the ratio between the peak velocity and maximum displacement, are presented in Figure 4.5. It can be observed that the stiffness difference between consonants resembles the pattern observed in peak velocity data (Figure 4.1). In general, the tongue tip is stiffer in rhotics than in laterals. Moreover, plain rhotics seem to present higher tongue tip stiffness as compared to their palatalised counterparts (mean values: 35.6 1/s and 32.5 1/s, respectively). Although the mean values of the tongue tip stiffness are smaller in /l/ than in /l^j/ (21.3 1/s and 25.4 1/s, respectively), the stiffness values in /l/ present a considerable variation and overlap with the /l^j/-category.

The statistical analysis indicated a significant influence of liquid (F[1] = 43.1, p < 0.001), speech rate (F[1] = 13.8, p < 0.05), and an interaction between liquid and palatalisation (F[1] = 30.5, p < 0.001), between palatalisation and speech rate (F[1] = 12.1, p < 0.001), and three-way interactions between liquid, palatalisation and vowel (F[2] = 3.6, p < 0.05), and between liquid, palatalisation, and speech rate (F[1] = 23.3, p < 0.001). The post-hoc Tukey tests showed that the difference in stiffness between rhotics and laterals was significant overall (at both slow and fast speech rates, p < 0.01). There is no statistical difference in stiffness between palatalised and plain rhotics (p > 0.1). At a slow speech rate, the palatalised laterals exhibit a higher stiffness in /l/ (p < 0.05). The speech rate has an influence on the tongue tip stiffness in /l/ (stiffer tongue tip at a faster speech rate, p < 0.001). In palatalised rhotic, the tongue tip is only marginally stiffer at a faster than at a slower speech rate (p = 0.05).

Figure 4.6 shows the tongue tip stiffness data for each speaker separately. Although all speakers exhibit a tendency to have a stiffer tongue tip in plain trills than in palatalised ones (resembling the pattern on peak velocity), the post-hoc Tukey tests indicated no significant difference. In can be seen in Figure 4.6 that only speaker V2 and V6 present a clearly different stiffness between /r/ and $/r^{j}/$. The previous analysis carried out on the subset of the present data including only the context of /a/-vowel (Stoll et al. 2016), indicated a significant difference between /r/ and $/r^{j}/$ both in peak velocity and stiffness.

4.4. RESULTS



Figure 4.5: Tongue tip stiffness in plain and palatalised laterals (white) and rhotics (grey).

An alternative analysis with a vowel as the fixed factor (not reported here) revealed no significant effect of vocalic context on stiffness. The reason behind the absent statistical significance in the difference between /r/ and $/r^{j}/$ could lie in the high number of fixed factors in the present analysis and the interaction between them, which might produce less significant data in post-hoc analysis.

The difference in stiffness between laterals is not as straightforward as in the case of rhotics. While there is a clear tendency for $/l^{j}/$ to present a higher stiffness than in /l/ for speaker V3, V4, and V6, speaker V5 exhibits similar stiffness in both laterals. Speaker V2 even has a higher tongue tip stiffness in /l/ than in $/l^{j}/$, which could be due to the comparatively smaller difference in peak velocity and greater difference in maximum displacement between /l/ and $/l^{j}/$ for this speaker. Figure 4.7 illustrates both peak velocity and maximum displacement in the same graph, averaged over speaker and consonant (one token of each consonant per speaker).

In sum, the data confirm the hypothesis that the tongue tip peak velocity and stiffness



Figure 4.6: Tongue tip stiffness in plain and palatalised laterals (white) and rhotics (grey), separately for each speaker.



Figure 4.7: Peak velocity dependent on maximum displacement for /l/, $/l^j/$, $/r^j/$, and /r/. One token of each consonant per speaker.

are greater in rhotics than in laterals. In addition, the peak velocity is greater in the plain trill as compared to its palatalised counterpart. Although a similar distribution can be observed in stiffness for rhotics, the difference is not statistically significant. The reasons for this are not entirely clear, especially regarding the fact that the tongue tip displacement is similar in both rhotics. In contrast, the tongue tip velocity is significantly smaller in a plain lateral as compared to a palatalised lateral. Although the distance, the tongue tip has to cover from the rest to the target position is generally also greater in $/l^j/$ than in /l/, the normalisation of the peak velocity through stiffness has no clear pattern.

The Figures 4.8 and 4.9 illustrate that the tongue tip movement from the rest to the target position in palatalised and plain trills is extremely similar (solid vs. dashed lines). The vertical tongue tip position is very similar in both palatalised and plain rhotics, but not in laterals. An additional statistical analysis on the tongue tip vertical and horizontal positions (taken at the maximum constriction point) confirmed this observation: $/r^{j}/$ is more fronted than /r/, but the vertical target is the same in both (in line with Kochetov 2005). In contrast, the $/l^{j}/$ is more backed as compared to /l/ (vertical position: $/r^{j}/$ vs. $/r/: p > 0.1, /l^{j}/$ vs. /l/: p < 0.001; horizontal position: $/r^{j}/$ vs. $/r/: p < 0.001, /l^{j}/$ vs. /l/: p < 0.001. This finding might be another piece of evidence for precise articulatory requirements needed for the realisation of alveolar rhotics but seemingly not in laterals.

4.5 Discussion

4.5.1 Summary

The present experiment indicated an overall significant difference in tongue tip peak velocity and stiffness between rhotics and laterals. In line with previous findings (Scobbie et al. 2013, Howson and Kochetov 2015, Hoole et al. 2013) and suggestions (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Recasens and Espinosa 2007), the data demonstrate that alveolar rhotics exhibit a very fast and stiff tongue tip closing gesture. Secondary articulation like palatalisation has an opposite effect on the primary gesture in laterals and rhotics. In palatalised rhotics, the tongue tip presents a lower peak velocity by covering the same distance, compared to plain rhotics. Although the difference in tongue tip stiffness between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ was not significant, there was a tendency for plain rhotics to have also a slightly stiffer tongue tip, at least in some speakers. One of the reasons for a slower tongue tip raising gesture could be the increased tongue tip mass and, consequently, a decreased trilled portion of the tongue tip in a palatalised trill, as compared to its plain counterpart



Figure 4.8: Tongue tip vertical position (mm) depending on time (s) in palatalised (solid) and plain (dashed) rhotics. The trajectories are aligned at the point of maximum tongue tip raising velocity (vertical line).



Figure 4.9: Tongue tip vertical position (mm) depending on time (s) in palatalised (solid) and plain (dashed) laterals. The trajectories are aligned at the point of maximum tongue tip raising velocity (vertical line).

4.5. DISCUSSION

(Kavitskaya 1997, Solé 2002: 664).

In contrast, the pattern is not so clear in the case of laterals. In general, the tongue tip presents less maximum displacement and moves more slowly in a plain lateral, as compared to its palatalised counterpart, in most participants. However, the data normalisation through stiffness does not provide a uniform pattern.

If the tongue tip in /r/ has to be very quick for whatever reasons, the velocity will slow down due to some other manoeuvres the tongue has to carry out. On the contrary, the comparatively low tongue tip velocity in plain laterals is likely due to the simultaneous post-dorsum raising and backing necessary for velarisation. The tongue tip in /l/ is so slow as compared to $/l^{j}$ / because in the former, the tongue moves in two antagonistic directions: alveolar ridge and velum. In the case of $/l^{j}$ /, the whole tongue moves in a similar direction: the front of buccal cavity (M.-J. Solé, personal communication, August 2015, Glasgow).

Secondary palatalisation seems to have a different influence on primary gesture in rhotics and laterals. While the tongue tip is "reinforced" by palatalisation in laterals, covering a longer distance with higher velocity in $/l^j/$ as compared to /l/, it has an opposite effect on rhotics. If the fast tongue tip raising gesture is necessary for trilling, then a slower tongue tip (e.g. due to the presence of secondary gesture) could lead to the cessation of trilling. One of the possible outcomes could be thus the change from a palatalised trill into a trill-fricative as occurred in Czech or Polish. The following discussion will present the relative importance of the fast tongue tip raising gesture for trilling and articulation-based explanations for the change $/r^j/$ to /r/.

4.5.2 Articulatory difference between trills and taps

Before proceeding to the discussion on the relevance of the tongue tip velocity for alveolar rhotics, the articulatory difference between trills [r] and taps [r] should be clarified. It is commonly known that trills and taps are articulated differently. While taps are described as quick single up- and downward movements, trills are produced due to aerodynamic forces: after the tongue tip has taken the critical position near the alveolar ridge, it starts to vibrate due to the Bernoulli effect (McGowan 1992, Solé 2002, Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 217-219, 230-231). As Recasens and Pallarès (1999) state "the trill is not a geminate correlate of the tap".

It is also well known, however, that rhotics exhibit many articulatory variations. Even in languages which are described to have a "trill" in their phonemic inventory, these sounds are often realised as taps, fricatives, or approximants (Lindau 1985). The realisation of Russian alveolar rhotics also varies considerably and extends from full trills with several cycles to taps or fricatives/approximants, depending on word domain or speaking conditions (Bolla 1981, Matusevich 1976, Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010). As Ladefoged and Maddieson (1996: 217) note, "there is a potential conflict between an acoustic definition (more than one period of actual vibration) and an articulatory definition (positioning of the articulators in a configuration such that, given the right aerodynamic conditions, vibration would occur)". It is likely that speakers of Russian plan to produce a full trill. But whether the sound is realised as a trill, a tap or a fricative, is the question of aerodynamic conditions applied a posteriori. In sum, the necessary conditions which should be met at the beginning of the realisation of alveolar rhotics in Russian will be similar. Whether they would lead to the realisation of a full trill or a tap, is another question. On the whole, the high tongue tip velocity has been claimed to be inherent for taps and has been shown to be part of trills in several languages (e.g. Slovak, Czech, Russian; see Hoole et al. 2013, Howson and Kochetov 2015, present Chapter). A more detailed analysis is needed in order to determine whether both trills and taps present the same tongue tip velocity in the closing gesture.

While the articulation of trills and the articulatory difference between trills and taps has been discussed extensively in the past, it is not entirely clear how the closing gesture in trills is performed. The present study confirmed the previous findings that the tongue tip presents a very fast closing gesture not only in taps but also in phonological trills. The reasons for the quick tongue tip gesture in alveolar rhotics are still not entirely clear. Is it a necessary condition for the production of trills?

4.5.3 The importance of tongue tip velocity for the production of trills

Intraoral pressure accumulation

One possible explanation for high tongue tip velocity might be related to the intraoral pressure accumulation: the tongue tip might have to block the mouth cavity quickly and thus enable the rapid intraoral pressure accumulation in trills (necessary for the following mechanical tongue tip vibration due to the Bernoulli effect). Thus, a slower tongue tip movement from the rest position to the vibrating position could cause an insufficient quantity of air to be accumulated in the oral cavity. Moreover, the raised tongue dorsum has as a result a smaller mouth cavity, where less air can be accumulated (Solé 2002). The $/r^{j}/$ is produced with excessive intraoral pressure because the quantity of exhaled air

106

is probably the same as by the production of the plain /r/. In sum, a relatively slow tongue tip, which is not able to block the mouth cavity quickly, and high intraoral pressure could cause the cessation of trilling. This way, the pressure is probably too high for the self-sustaining oscillation to be initiated. Instead, the air continues escaping through the tongue tip constriction, which creates an effect of frication.

Tongue tip "critical" position

Alternatively, since "trills involve a highly constrained tongue dorsum and tongue tip to meet the critical positioning required for [...] trilling" (Solé 1998: 413), it can be the case that this critical position has to be met very quickly as well. The present analysis suggests that the tongue tip trajectory is very stable in rhotics, independently of the presence of the secondary gesture, unlike that in laterals (Figures 4.8, 4.9). This finding could be another piece of evidence for the very precise articulatory requirements in trills. It is tentatively hypothesised that the high tongue tip velocity may insure that no undershoot will occur. Undershooting of the tongue tip closing gesture in trills could cause that the air continues to escape through the opening and the trilling fails. In taps, the tongue tip undershoot would lead to an imperfect closure and the realisation of an approximant.

Perception

A quick articulator movement could be important for perception as well. Solé (1998: 414) claims that the acoustic peculiarity of trilling is a "clearly modulated signal, clearly distinct from other speech segments". Abrupt or shorter transitions to and from the consonant could be an additional cue for an alveolar trill, apart from quick change in energy during the close and open phase of a trill¹¹.

In line with this, the fast tongue tip movement could have consequences for perception. As Ohala (1993: 254) states (developing the idea in Stevens 1980), the listener may prefer fast cues over slow cues like labialisation or velarisation. For Ohala, fast cues are more robust because the listener would need less time to perceive them. Moreover, fast cues would overlap less with neighbouring segments. In trills and taps, the rapid tongue tip movement implies quick formant changes along with a sudden brief interruption in the formant frequencies due to the contact between the tongue tip and alveolar ridge. This

¹¹As Hamann (2003: 56) notes "Stevens et al. (1986: 432) point out that an apical movement can be achieved much quicker than a laminal one. Formant transitions of apicals are thus shorter than those of other consonants. Furthermore, the quickness of the apical gesture results in a more abrupt onset for an apical release compared to a laminal release".

makes these consonants very salient. Probably this is one of the reasons why the alveolar trills and taps, although very difficult in their articulation, are so frequent in the languages of the world (Maddieson 1980: 80-82).

4.5.4 Articulation-based theories and sound change

Articulatory Phonology

Contrary to what has been proposed in the earlier versions of Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1990a) and observed in some later studies (Roon et al. 2007), even consonants from the same natural class can be different in stiffness. The findings in the present analysis are in line with previous suggestions in the TADA-modelling (Proctor 2009) that alveolar trills and laterals should present distinct stiffness values reflecting the difference in the tongue tip velocity between them.

The framework of Articulatory Phonology predicts that mainly two processes are responsible for sound change: increased overlap and gestural reduction (Browman and Goldstein 1991). Since the tongue tip and the tongue body are anatomically connected, the overlap between the two tongue body gestures (lowering and backing for trilling vs. raising for palatalisation) impairs the tongue tip gesture and results in reduced peak velocity and stiffness in trills. The impairment of the tongue tip gesture could be one of the negative factors which led to the sound change from a palatalised trill into a trill-fricative in Czech and Polish.

However, it is not clear how and whether stiffness should be integrated into the explanation of sound change in the framework of Articulatory Phonology. Future research should be conducted in order to see whether the change in the tongue velocity might play a role in sound changes, which imply gestural reduction like spirantisation of stops (Beckman et al. 1992) or /ł/-vocalisation.

DAC-model

The main point in the DAC-model is the relative resistance of sounds to the influence of phonetic context (Recasens et al. 1997). Although the DAC-model does not handle palatalised consonants in much detail, some conclusions can be drawn from the DAC predictions about the relationship between trills and high front vowels. Alveolar trills and high front vowels present the greatest DAC value, meaning that both types of sounds are highly resistant to coarticulation and, at the same time, exert a big influence on the neighbouring phonetic elements. Recasens (2014: 133) reports that in some Romance languages, alveolar trills changed into alveolar taps when followed by a high front vowel or glide. For Recasens, the reason for this change lies in the articulatory incompatibility between trilling and palatalisation due to the antagonistic constraints imposed on the tongue dorsum, as already reported for palatalised rhotics (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996, Solé 2002).

Having in mind that palatalised trills present a sequential timing between the two gestures (as reported in Kochetov 2005, Stoll et al. 2015, and in Chapter 3), palatalised trills could also be considered as a cluster consisting of an apical gesture followed by a raised tongue dorsum gesture. Recasens (2014: 165) reports that the tongue tip gesture in the consonants [r], [s] or [f] often changes its constriction location when followed by alveolar or alveolopalatal consonants [t], [n], [l], [Λ], [n] in a cluster. Especially trills would undergo change because they are articulated with the fast tongue tip movement (as in Spanish from Uruguay or in Sicilian, Recasens 2014: 165).

Recasens reports that trills may be influenced by the following high front vowels leading to the impairment of the tongue tip gesture in the former (Recasens 2014: 133). Interestingly, he finds no examples for the lowering of the /i/-vowel when it is preceded by a trill, although there are many examples of lowering of the front mid vowel /e/ to /a/ (Recasens 2014: 95-102). It can be hypothesised that the high front vowel /i/ is indeed stronger than /r/. In the case of /r^j/, this would mean that the apical trilling gesture is more likely to be assimilated or blended by the following tongue dorsum raising gesture rather than the reverse. Thus, the DAC-model would correctly predict the change from /r^j/ into /r/ from the articulatory point of view: this change would be due to the negative influence of the tongue dorsum raising gesture on the tongue tip. Whether the impairment in trilling is due to the decreased tongue tip velocity or rather to the sum of several factors remains to be investigated.

4.5.5 Conclusion

It has been found in the present study that the tongue body raising gesture required for palatalisation interferes with the primary gesture in trills, making the tongue tip in $/r^{j}/$ move more slowly, when covering the same distance as in /r/. In contrast, the tongue tip is very slow and covers a smaller distance in /l/ as compared to $/l^{j}/$.

More research is needed in order to investigate whether the tongue tip velocity is important for the production of trills and how the tongue tip and intraoral pressure interact in these sounds. It would be beneficial to analyse whether trills and taps present different tongue tip velocity. Another point of interest is to analyse whether there is a correlation between the failing of trilling and tongue tip peak velocity. However, this is a complicated task with the present technique (EMA) because it is not always clear whether the frication in the acoustic signal is due to the failing of trilling or to the presence of the coils on the tongue tip.

Chapter 5

Conclusion

5.1 General conclusion

The present study was concerned with the question of whether the diachronic instability of a sound can be explained by its synchronic phonetic realisation. As Stevens and Harrington (2014) note, "the link with historical sound change is that synchronic tendencies in the way speech is produced and perceived can, over time, cause permanent categorical change". In particular, it was intended to clarify why palatalised rhotics, once present in Proto-Slavic, changed in several ways throughout their history in a variety of dialectal outcomes. On the other hand, it has been suggested that rhotics and laterals, although grouped in a common natural class of liquids, present an asymmetrical pattern diachronically (Kochetov 2005). While the opposition between palatalised and plain laterals is relatively stable and still preserved in many modern Slavic languages, the opposition between rhotics was often neutralised. The changes which affected palatalised rhotics produced mainly three outcomes: $/r^{j}/$ either depalatalised and merged with its plain counterpart /r/, it changed into a sequence of a plain rhotic followed by a palatal glide /rj/, or it became a trill-fricative /r/ (Kavitskaya 1997). All three changes brought about the loss of the phonological contrast defined as *palatalised* - non palatalised in the sense of the structuralist framework (Martinet 1952).

The assumption in the present work was that the main reason for the instability of $/r^{j}/$, and thus for the opposition $/r^{j}/-/r/$, could lie in the articulation of palatalised rhotics: the tongue dorsum lowering required for trilling is antagonistic to the tongue body raising essential for palatalisation (Ladefoged and Maddieson 1996: 221, Kavitskaya 1997). In order to understand the causes behind the sound changes which affected $/r^{j}/$, the articulation of palatalised and plain rhotics in modern Russian, which still preserves the opposition $/r^{j}/-/r/$, was analysed under different conditions and compared to palatalised and plain laterals.

The present analysis had two goals. It was intended to gain more information about the articulation of palatalised and plain Russian liquids and of palatalised rhotics, in particular. On the one hand, there is still a lack of understanding of the articulation of palatalised consonants (Kochetov's studies on Russian are the most extensive work on this topic published in the last 30 years in the English-speaking literature). On the other hand, there are still not so many articulatory studies on other languages except for English, German, or Spanish. Thus, it is important to provide more information about the articulation of liquids in other languages in order to be able to better understand how they are produced in general. Another objective was to analyse whether the study of the synchronic articulation can shed light on the diachronic processes, which occurred a long time ago. Several works have already shown that the sound change can indeed be imitated in the lab (Ohala 1989, Ohala 1993). Three main chapters of the present thesis thus intended to explain the sound changes which affected palatalised rhotics in Slavic languages, by paying especial attention to their articulation. Thereby, the data were analysed in the frameworks of Articulatory Phonology (Browman and Goldstein 1992), and the DAC-model (Recasens et al. 1997).

Chapters 2, 3, and 4 present the articulatory analysis of palatalised and plain rhotics and laterals in Russian. Each chapter is dedicated to one of the sound changes which affected palatalised rhotics: contrast neutralisation, glide insertion or spirantisation. Chapter 2 investigates the difference between the palatalised and plain consonants of each pair of liquids in different vocalic contexts and word domains and at varying speech rates. It was found that the articulatory difference between palatalised and plain consonants, measured in the tongue dorsum position, is generally smaller in the case of rhotics than that of laterals (confirming the previous findings in Kochetov 2005). The historical survey indicated that the word-final position and the context before high front vowels are the most favourable contexts for contrast neutralisation between $/r^j/$ and /r/. However, the articulatory difference between $/r^j/$ and /r/ was not significantly smaller in these contexts as compared to the context before a low vowel /a/, where the contrast is more robust. The tongue dorsum and tongue tip were not significantly reduced in word-final position or at a fast speech rate in $/r^j/$. These findings suggest that palatalised rhotics, similar to plain ones, imply a very constrained articulation; it seems that at least the articulatory target should be achieved.¹

¹But remember that the timing between the tongue tongue and tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ showed much

Although the DAC-model has not been extended to palatalised rhotics so far, the present results are in line with this model, which states that rhotics are very constrained sounds (Recasens and Pallarès 1999). However, the DAC-model is not designed for and thus is not able to explain the sound changes like contrast neutralisation or merger. In sum, the articulatory accounts do not provide a sufficient answer for this sound change.

Although not investigated in this study, the perception might play an important role in contrast neutralisation. Both the final position and the position before front vowels are dangerous for palatalised consonants, especially when the tongue dorsum raising is delayed as in the case of palatalised rhotics (see Chapter 3 for more details). As Kochetov (2005) suggests, the palatalisation can be perceived only by VC-transitions word-finally, while it can be identified intervocalically at both CV- and VC-transitions. It has often been stated that the CV-transitions are more salient in the case of palatalised consonants than the VC-transitions (Kochetov 1999). The acoustic cues of coda $/r^{j}/$ might be even less salient as compared to coda $/l^{j}/$ because of the delayed tongue dorsum in the former. In addition, the alveolar rhotics usually have a shorter acoustic duration than laterals. Thus, the palatalisation might still be perceived in the lateral itself, but less so in the rhotic.

The context of high front vowels is hazardous for all palatalised consonants equally (Padgett 2003, Ohala 1994). The listener may be unsure as to whether a consonant in this context is phonologically palatalised or whether the higher F2 is just due to the coarticulation with the following vowel. However, since the articulatory difference is smaller between trills than between laterals, the presence or absence of palatalisation may already be perceived in the lateral itself, unlike in the trill (because of its shorter acoustic duration).² Thus, the contrast between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/ is perceptually less stable in the context of high vowels, although the distance between the tongue dorsum positions is the same in all vocalic contexts in rhotics.

Chapter 3 investigated the timing between the tongue tip and the tongue dorsum raising in palatalised rhotics and laterals in different word domains. The labelling permitted a reliable analysis of consonants only in the /a/-context. The data showed that the timing between the two gestures is sequential in palatalised rhotics, presenting a delayed tongue dorsum in all word positions. Moreover, the timing is also quite unstable in rhotics: it varies due to the influence of word position and speech rate. Laterals, however, present a relatively stable and almost simultaneous timing between the tongue tip and the tongue

intra-speaker variation.

²Usually, high F2 transitions in the flanked vowels are the main acoustic cue for palatalisation (Bondarko 1998).

dorsum.

Palatalised liquids in Russian do not fit well in the framework of AP (Browman and Goldstein 1995) and Sproat and Fujimura (1993), which mainly analysed English liquids. More studies on phonemically palatalised consonants are necessary in order to understand whether the observed timing and the difference between rhotics and laterals are language-specific or are inherent to the articulation of these consonants. In particular, it can by hypothesised that the timing between the two gestures should be simultaneous in a phonemically palatalised consonant (also in order to differentiate them from the sequences consonant followed by jod). If so, palatalised laterals would satisfy this assumption (see further evidence in Gick et al. 2006 and Kochetov 2005). Palatalised rhotics, however, present an exception because of their particular articulation and thus are virtually not able to be realised with the simultaneous timing between the two gestures.

Another remarkable finding was to discover that the delayed tongue dorsum in $/r^{j}/$ overlaps with the following vowel without affecting the acoustic duration of the CV-sequence. This finding is in line with the assumption that the tongue dorsum is a vocalic gesture (Sproat and Fujimura 1993, Browman and Goldstein 1995), although it is inherent to the production of palatalised consonants.

As far as the sound change is concerned, the AP provides a partly satisfying explanation for the sound change from $/r^{j}/$ to /rj/. The AP predicts that the glide insertion would take place due to the sequential timing (Browman and Goldstein 1991, Beckman et al. 1992), which is the case in $/r^{j}/$. The DAC-model and Ohala express the same opinion (Recasens 2014, Ohala 1974). However, it is not clear which role the speech rate would play in this sound change, according to AP. While $/r^{j}/$ presents a relatively big lag at a slower speech rate in initial position, it is considerably reduced at a faster speech rate. But since it is still sequential, the sound change can take place. Recasens (2014: 28) also states that the glide insertion is due to the sequential timing in palatalised consonants. Moreover, he claims that the F2 values also play a considerable role (Recasens and Espinosa 2010). The present analysis showed that the F2 was indeed higher in the transitions from $/r^{j}/$ into the following low vowel, as compared to the $/l^{j}a$ -/-sequence.

Finally, Chapter 4 analysed the influence of the palatalisation on the tongue tip in Russian liquids. The sound change which took place in Czech and Polish $(/r^j/ \text{ into }/r/)$ suggests that the tongue tip might be negatively influenced by the palatalisation. Here, the tongue tip peak velocity, maximum displacement, and stiffness in palatalised and plain consonants in word-initial position were analysed. The results confirmed the previous find-

ings that trills present a much faster tongue tip closing gesture compared to laterals (Hoole et al. 2013, Pouplier and Beňuš 2011, Howson and Kochetov 2015). It was then hypothesised that a quick tongue tip closing movement might be important for the production of trills, either for the intraoral air pressure accumulation, for taking the "critical" tongue tip position, or for perception reasons. It has been demonstrated here that the tongue tip velocity, and probably also stiffness, are impaired in $/r^j/$ as compared to /r/. Contrary to this, the tongue is even faster and covers a larger distance in $/l^j/$ compared to /l/. The findings suggest that the tongue tip in trills is indeed negatively influenced by palatalisation: it moves more slowly, although it covers the same distance and has to occupy the same vertical position as in the case of /r/.

Due to the fact that EMA is quite a complex and expensive technique, relatively few studies have analysed the tongue tip velocity in consonants so far (although see Scobbie et al. 2013 for the analysis of the peak velocity by means of ultrasound). In addition, the investigations conducted in the 80s of the 20th century (see Gay 1981, Kent and Moll 1972, Kelso et al. 1985, Ostry and Munhall 1985) showed that there is much variation in the peak velocity depending on the phonetic context. As a consequence, the articulatory velocity and stiffness are not so often incorporated into the theories of speech production. Although the framework of AP integrates stiffness into its modelling, not so many studies concerning this topic have been conducted so far. The AP suggested that stiffness may differentiate natural classes of sounds (Browman and Goldstein 1992). The present analysis shows that stiffness can vary even in a natural class of liquids. Otherwise, it can be hypothesised that alveolar trills present an overall exception and require special articulatory conditions, e.g. a very fast tongue tip closing gesture. Although the DAC-model does not operate with the tongue velocity, it correctly predicts that the tongue dorsum should have more influence on the tongue tip in $/r^{j}/$ than the reverse (Recasens 2014: 165).

The present study is the first extensive work which is dedicated to analysing the articulation of palatalised rhotics under varying phonetic conditions. Although it has often been claimed that the reason for their diachronic instability lies in the articulation, only a few studies have analysed palatalised rhotics broadly so far (Kavitskaya 1997, Kavitskaya et al. 2009, Kochetov 2005, Iskarous and Kavitskaya 2010, Proctor 2009). The present study further provides an articulatory analysis of plain rhotics and palatalised and plain laterals, which have been subject to numerous studies in other languages. The comparison of Russian liquids with the data gained from other languages should expand our understanding of how this class of sounds is produced. Liquids are very common in the languages of the world; at the same time, they can be quite difficult to master.³ Thus, to understand how liquids are articulated cross-linguistically can help us to understand how they should be correctly produced, as well as how their articulation can be improved in children and adults with pronunciation problems.

Another important point on which this work focused was that the reasons for the diachronic sound change can be found in the articulation of a given sound, especially in cases when this sound change took place in several languages. Thus, sequential and unstable timing between the tongue tip and tongue dorsum gestures, comparatively small articulatory difference between palatalised and plain rhotics or the negative influence of the palatalisation gesture on the tongue tip have been claimed here to be responsible for the sound changes which affected $/r^{j}/$ in Slavic languages.

The present work also analysed the articulatory data in light of the AP framework (Browman and Goldstein 1992) and the DAC-model (Recasens et al. 1997). It extends these theories on new data - the phonemic distinction between palatalised and plain consonants - and provides new insights and suggests some limitations of these accounts.

5.2 Limitations of the present study

The present study also presents several limitations. First of all, the articulatory experiment was based on speech recorded in the lab, which has often been claimed to provide critical data. The participants were supposed to speak freely under very unnatural conditions: enclosed in a small cubicle, with coils attached to their tongues. The task they had to perform was to repeat somewhat meaningless phrases several times. Although such a small number of participants (six) is typical for EMA experiments, which require extensive and time-consuming posterior labelling and data evaluation, it could give a distorted picture of the phenomenon. It is also doubtful whether the fast speech rate achieved the goal of eliciting hypoarticulated speech. Although the statistical analysis showed a significant difference in duration between the two speech tempo conditions, it was sometimes difficult to say whether the speech was indeed hypoarticulated. Some participants still pronounced everything well. Very fine grained data could nevertheless be elicited in this experiment, which provided new insights.

³See the project on liquids *Solving the puzzle of complex speech sounds* currently carried out by Michael Proctor. More information on http://mproctor.net/research.html. Last accessed on 2016-09-27.

5.3 Recommendations for future research

In the future, more participants with an extensive set of data should be analysed. Several studies have shown that the token frequency can play an important role in sound change, where more common words can present a greater reduction (Bybee 2002). Here, word frequency was not taken into consideration, because attention was paid to the very controlled phonetic context instead. In addition, the inter-speaker variation could be analysed in more detail in the future. Here, the data were usually averaged (but more inter-speaker analysis in Chapter 4), although there is a growing evidence that speakers may differ in their behaviour with respect to the sound change initiation and propagation (see Stevens and Harrington 2014).

It would be also very beneficial to provide a broader and more uniform study of other Russian palatalised consonants, because the studies which have been done so far usually treat only a few sets of consonants with little contextual variation. In addition, a crosslinguistic comparison of the articulation of palatalised and plain liquids would be very valuable (see previous work in Gick et al. 2006, Recasens 2012a). Russian is the most analysed language from the Slavic family and still, there is a lack of understanding about how its sounds are produced and what the exact difference to other languages actually is (see Öhman 1966). The articulation of palatalised consonants in other Slavic languages should also be analysed in more detail.

A more detailed further analysis of the acoustics and especially of the perception of palatalised liquids is necessary in order to determine whether the articulatory differences between rhotics and laterals are reflected or not in the perception. For example, an experiment could be carried out by creating continua between /rj, r/ and /lj, l/ in order to determine whether e.g. there is a greater bias towards perceiving /r/ vs. /rj/ (compared with /l/ vs lj/) especially in final position. In addition, it would be very beneficial to analyse the difference in airflow between palatalised and plain rhotics in line with the studies of plain trills conducted by Solé (1998, 2002). Solé demonstrated that the correct quantity of intraoral air pressure is essential for the production of trills. If the same or even a greater quantity of air is exhaled by the production of /r^j/ as compared to /r/, but the intraoral cavity is smaller in the former than in the latter, this could be another reason for the cessation of trilling.

It remains to be investigated whether the velocity of the articulators is important for the production of trills, and whether there is a difference between trills and taps. Would a slower tongue tip in a planned trill lead to the production of a tap or an approximant instead? More research is needed in order to see whether and which role the fast tongue tip closing gesture plays in the production of trilling.

What should also be investigated is how secondary articulation like palatalisation or velarisation could be incorporated into the framework of Articulatory Phonology, apart from other factors like perceptual recoverability (Kochetov 2005, Chitoran et al. 2002, Gick et al. 2006). What should also be analysed is how articulator velocity and stiffness can be integrated more tightly into the AP and probably into the DAC-model. A more general question concerns the relative role of the stiffness for sound change. Is a greater stiffness necessarily better than a lower stiffness or the reverse? Does it depend on the consonant or articulator involved? Can greater stiffness lead to a faster deterioration of a sound, especially in consonants produced with the tongue tip? Or is a smaller stiffness and slower tongue velocity of the articulator preferable because it assures the target achievement? Should the tongue be quick instead in order not to be overlapped with other sounds? In general, the analysis of the articulator velocity is a very interesting and promising, although difficult task which requires much data and design control.

The present analysis tentatively suggests that the tongue dorsum is stronger than the tongue tip in Russian $/r^{j}/$. What could probably be modelled in the lab is whether the change, that Russian could hypothetically undergo in the future, would be the Czech and Polish way, i.e. the change from a palatalised $/r^{j}/$ to a trill-fricative /r/. Would the situation be similar in other Slavic languages which still preserve palatalised rhotics?

In sum, the present thesis has shown that the diachronic instability of palatalised rhotics can be observed in their synchronic articulation. The main reasons found here are a small articulatory difference between $/r^{j}/$ and /r/, a sequential and unstable timing between the tongue tip and tongue dorsum, and impaired tongue tip, observed in a slower tongue tip closing gesture. The data also suggest that even palatalised rhotics present quite a constrained articulation, compared to laterals, especially as far as the tongue tip and tongue tongue tip and tongue dorsum tongue to laterals.

Appendix A

word position	target word	translation
initial	ramka	'frame'
	r ^j abchik	'grouse'
	riba	'fish'
	r ^j imskij	'Roman'
	rupor	'mouthpiece'
	r ^j umka	'glass'
	lampa	'lamp'
	l ^j amka	'strap'
	l i sij	'bald'
	l^j iza	name
	lupa	'magnifier'
	l ^j uba	name
medial	parad	'parade'
	zar ^j ad	'charge'
	por i v	'gust'
	gor ^j im	'(we are) burning'
	oru	'(I am) shouting'
	var ^j u	'(I am) cooking'
	salat	'salad'
	pal ^j at	'(they are) firing'
	kalim	'dowry'
	nal ^j im	'burbot'
	valun	'boulder'
	$\mathrm{sal}^{\mathrm{j}}\mathrm{ut}$	'firework'
final	komar	'mosquito'
	janvar ^j	'January'
	sir	'cheese'
	puz i r ^j	'bubble'
	tur	'tour'
	glazur ^j	'glaze'
	slomal	'(he) broke'
	$emal^{j}$	'enamel'
	pom i l	'(he) washed'
	kavil ^j	'feather grass'
	nadul	'(he) pumped up'
	nul ^j	'zero'

Table 5.1: Speech material, main study

Appendix B

Previous works

Stoll, T., Harrington, J., and Hoole, P. (2015). Intergestural organization and CVoverlap in palatalized liquids in Russian. In *Proceedings of the 18th International Congress* of *Phonetic Sciences*, Glasgow, UK.

Stoll, T., Hoole, P., and Harrington, J. (2015). Influence of palatalisation on tongue tip velocity in trills and laterals. *15th Conference on Laboratory Phonology*. Peer-reviewed abstract.

Bibliography

- Akišina, A. A. (2009). Russkaja fonetika na fone obščej. URSS, Moskva.
- Alonso, A. (1967). *Estudios lingüísticos: temas hispanoamericanos*. Editorial Gredos, Madrid, 3 edition.
- Anderson, S. R. (1976). Nasal consonants and the internal structure of segments. *Language*, 52(2):326–344.
- Ariste, P. (1943). Eesti hiskeele palatalisatsioonist. atselisfoneetilisi tähelepanekuid. tartu uülikooli toimetused. In Acta Universitatis Tartuensis / Dorpatensis B L2, pages 3–35, Tartu / Dorpat.
- Avanesov, R. I. (1949). Ocherki russkoĭ dialektologii. Gosudarstvennoe Uchebno-Pedagogicheskoe izd. Ministerstva Prosveshchenija RSFSR, Moskva.
- Avanesov, R. I. (1974). Russkaja literaturnaja i dialektnaja fonetika. Prosveščenie, Moskva.
- Avanesov, R. I. and Orlova, V. G. (1965). *Russkaja dialektologija*. Nauka, Moskva, 2 edition.
- Babel, M. and Johnson, K. (2010). Accessing psycho-acoustic perception and languagespecific perception with speech sounds. In Fougeron, C., editor, *Laboratory Phonology* 10, pages 179–205. De Gruyter Mouton, Berlin.
- Bateman, N. (2007). A crosslinguistic investigation of palatalization. PhD thesis, University of California, San Diego.
- Beckman, M. E., De Jong, K., Jun, S.-A., and Lee, S.-H. (1992). The interaction of coarticulation and prosody in sound change. *Language and Speech*, 35(1-2):45–58.
- Beňuš, S. (2014). Phonological structure and articulatory phonetic realization of syllabic liquids. In Emonds, J. and Janebová, M., editors, *Language use and linguistic structure; Proceedings of the Olomouc linguistics colloquium 2013*, pages 281–291.
- Bhat, D. N. S. (1978). A general study of palatalization. In Greenberg, J. H., editor, *Universals of language: Phonology*, pages 47–91. University Press, Stanford.

- Blevins, J. (2004). Evolutionary phonology: The emergence of sound patterns. University Press, Cambridge.
- Blevins, J. and Garrett, A. (1998). The origins of consonant-vowel metathesis. *Language*, 74(3):508–556.
- Bolanos, L. (2013). Perception and production in non-native speech: Russian palatalization. In *Proceedings of Meetings on Acoustics*, volume 19. Acoustical Society of America.
- Bolla, K. (1981). A conspectus of Russian speech sounds: Atlas zvukov russkoj reči, volume 32 of Slavistische Forschungen. Böhlau, Köln.
- Bombien, L. (2011). Segmental and prosodic aspects in the production of consonant clusters: On the goodness of clusters. PhD thesis, LMU.
- Bondaletov, V. D. (2005). Staroslavjanskij jazyk : tablicy, teksty, učebnyj slovar'; dlja studentov, aspirantov, prepodavatelej-filologov. Flinta [u.a.], Moskva.
- Bondarko, L. V. (1998). Fonetika sovremennogo russkogo jazyka [učebnoe posobie]. Izdat. S.-Peterburgskogo Univ, S.-Peterburg.
- Bondarko, L. V. (2005). Phonetic and phonological aspects of the opposition of 'soft' and 'hard' consonants in the modern Russian language. *Speech communication*, 47(1):7–14.
- Bondarko, L. V., Sinder, L. R., and Stern, A. S. (1977). Nekotorye statistischeskie charakteristiki russkoj retschi. *Sluch i retsch v norme i patologii*, pages 3–16.
- Bratkowsky, J. G. (1980). The predictability of palatalization in Russian. *Russian Linguistics*, 4(3):329–336.
- Broch, O. (1910). Očerk fiziologii slavjanskoj rěči. Imperatorska AN, Sankt Peterburg.
- Browman, C. and Goldstein, L. (1991). Gestural structures: Distinctiveness, phonological processes, and historical change. In *Modularity and the motor theory of speech perception: Proceedings of a conference to honor Alvin M. Liberman*, pages 313–338. Psychology Press.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (1986). Towards an articulatory phonology. *Phonology*, 3(01):219–252.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (1988). Some notes on syllable structure in articulatory phonology. *Phonetica*, 45(2-4):140–155.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (1990a). Gestural specification using dynamicallydefined articulatory structures. *Journal of Phonetics*, 18:299–320.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (1990b). Tiers in articulatory phonology, with some implications for casual speech. In Kingston, J. and Beckman, M. E., editors, *Papers in Laboratory Phonology 1: Between the grammar and physics of speech*, pages 341–376. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (1992). Articulatory phonology: An overview. *Phonetica*, 49(3-4):155–180.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (1995). Gestural syllable position effects in American English. In Bell-Berti, F. and Raphael, L. J., editors, *Producing speech: Contemporary issues*, pages 19–33. American Institute of Physics, New-York.
- Browman, C. P. and Goldstein, L. (2000). Competing constraints on intergestural coordination and self-organization of phonological structures. Les Cahiers de l'ICP. Bulletin de la communication parlée 5, pages 25–34.
- Browman, Catherine, P. and Goldstein, L. (1989). Articulatory gestures as phonological units. *Phonology*, 6(02):201–251.
- Brunner, J., Ghosh, S., Hoole, P., Matthies, M., Tiede, M., and Perkell, J. (2011). The influence of auditory acuity on acoustic variability and the use of motor equivalence during adaptation to a perturbation. *Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research*, 54(3):727–739.
- Bulanin, L. L. (1970). Fonetika sovremennogo russkogo jazyka. Vysšaja Škola, Moskva.
- Bybee, J. (2002). Word frequency and context of use in the lexical diffusion of phonetically conditioned sound change. *Language Variation and Change*, 14(03):261–290.
- Bybee, J. (2015). Articulatory processing and frequency of use in sound change. In Honeybone, P. and Salmons, J., editors, *The Oxford Handbook of Historical Phonology*, pages 467–484. University Press, Oxford.
- Byrd, D. (1996a). Influences on articulatory timing in consonant sequences. *Journal of Phonetics*, 24(2):209–244.
- Byrd, D. (1996b). A phase window framework for articulatory timing. *Phonology*, 13(02):139–169.
- Carlton, T. R. (1991). Introduction to the phonological history of the Slavic languages. Slavica, Columbus, Ohio.
- Cassidy, S. and Harrington, J. (2001). Multi-level annotation in the Emu speech database management system. *Speech Communication*, 33(1):61–77.
- Catford, J. C. (1982). Fundamental problems in phonetics. Indiana Univ. Press, Bloomington.

- Chitoran, I. (2012). The nature of historical change. In Cohn, A. C. and Fougeron, C., editors, *The Oxford Handbook of Laboratory Phonology*, pages 311–320. University Press, Oxford.
- Chitoran, I., Goldstein, L., and Byrd, D. (2002). Gestural overlap and recoverability: Articulatory evidence from Georgian. In Lahiri, A. and Reetz, H., editors, *Laboratory Phonology* 7, pages 419–447. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin, New York.
- Coleman, J. (1992). The phonetic interpretation of headed phonological structures containing overlapping constituents. *Phonology*, 9(01):1–44.
- Cser, A. (2015). Basic types of phonological change. In Honeybone, P. and Salmons, J., editors, *The Oxford Handbook of Historical Phonology*, pages 193–204. University Press, Oxford.
- De Maesschalck, R., Jouan-Rimbaud, D., and Massart, D. L. (2000). The mahalanobis distance. *Chemometrics and Intelligent Laboratory Systems*, 50(1):1–18.
- Derkach, M., Fant, G., and de Serpa-Leitao, A. (1970). Phoneme coarticulation in Russian hard and soft VCV-utterances with voiceless fricatives. *STL-QPSR*, 11, 2-3:1–7.
- Diehm, E. E. (1998). Gestures and linguistic function in learning Russian: Production and perception studies of Russian palatalized consonants. PhD thesis, The Ohio State University.
- Eckert, R., Crome, E., and Fleckenstein, C. (1983). Geschichte der russischen Sprache. Verlag Enzyklopädie, Leipzig.
- Eek, A. (1973). Observations in Estonian palatalization: An articulatory study. Estonian Papers in Phonetics, 4:18–36.
- Egurtzegi, A. (2013). Phonetics and phonology. In Martínez-Areta, M., editor, Basque and Proto-Basque. Language-internal and typological approaches to linguistic reconstruction [Mikroglottika 5]. Peter Lang, Frankfurt am Main.
- File-Muriel, R. J. and Brown, E. K. (2011). The gradient nature of s-lenition in Caleño Spanish. Language Variation and Change, 23(02):223–243.
- Filin, F. P. (2006(1972)). Proischoždenije russkogo, ukrainskogo i belorusskogo jazykov: Istoriko-dialektologičeskij očerk. Nauka, Moskva.
- Flemming, E. S. (2013). Auditory representations in phonology. Outstanding dissertations in linguistics. Routledge, New York [u.a.].
- Fougeron, C. (1999). Prosodically conditioned articulatory variation: A review. UCLA working papers in phonetics, 97:1–73.

- Fougeron, C. and Keating, P. A. (1997). Articulatory strengthening at edges of prosodic domains. The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 101(6):3728–3740.
- Galinskaja, E. A. (2001). Foneticheskie osobennosti novgorodskogo dialekta konca XVI pervoj poloviny XVII veka. In Gorškova, K. V., editor, *Dialektnaja fonetika russkogo jazyka v diachronnom i sinchronnom aspektach*. Izdat. Moskovskogo Univ., Moskva.
- Galinskaja, E. A. (2004). Istoričeskaja fonetika russkogo jazyka. Izdat. Moskovskogo Univ, Moskva.
- Garrett, A. (2015). Sound change. In Bowern, C. and Evans, B., editors, *The Routledge handbook of historical linguistics*, pages 227–248. Routledge, London [u.a.].
- Garrett, A. and Johnson, K. (2013). Phonetic bias in sound change. In Origins of sound change: Approaches to phonologization, pages 51–97. University Press, Oxford.
- Gasparov, B. M. (2001). Old Church Slavonic. LINCOM Europa, München.
- Gay, T. (1978). Effect of speaking rate on vowel formant movements. The journal of the Acoustical society of America, 63(1):223–230.
- Gay, T. (1981). Mechanisms in the control of speech rate. *Phonetica*, 38(1-3):148–158.
- Gick, B. (2003). Articulatory correlates of ambisyllabicity in English glides and liquids. In Local, J., Ogden, R., and Temple, R., editors, *Phonetic interpretation: Papers in laboratory phonology 6*, pages 222–236. University Press, Cambridge.
- Gick, B., Campbell, F., Oh, S., and Tamburri-Watt, L. (2006). Toward universals in the gestural organization of syllables: A cross-linguistic study of liquids. *Journal of Phonetics*, 34(1):49–72.
- Gick, B. W. (1999). The articulatory basis of syllable structure: A study of English glides and liquids. PhD thesis, Yale University.
- Giles, S. B. and Moll, K. L. (1975). Cinefluorographic study of selected allophones of English /l/. *Phonetica*, 31(3-4):206–227.
- Greenberg, M. L. (2000). A historical phonology of the Slovene language. Universitätsverlag C. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Hale, M. (2003). Neogrammarian sound change. In Joseph, B. D. and Janda, R. D., editors, *The Handbook of Historical Linguistics*, pages 343–368. Malden, Ma. [u.a.], Blackwell.
- Hall, T. A. (2000a). *Phonologie: Eine Einführung*. De Gruyter, Berlin.
- Hall, T. A. (2000b). Typological generalizations concerning secondary palatalization. *Lingua*, 110(1):1–25.

- Hall, T. A. and Hamann, S. (2010). On the cross-linguistic avoidance of rhotic plus high front vocoid sequences. *Lingua*, 120(7):1821–1844.
- Halle, M. (1959). The sound pattern of Russian: A linguistic and acoustical investigation. Mouton, The Hague.
- Hamann, S. (2003). *The phonetics and phonology of retroflexes*. PhD thesis, Netherlands Graduate School of Linguistics.
- Harrington, J. (2010). Phonetic analysis of speech corpora. John Wiley & Sons.
- Harrington, J., Kleber, F., Reubold, U., and Stevens, M. (2016). The relevance of context and experience for the operation of historical sound change. In *Toward robotic socially believable behaving systems-volume II*, pages 61–92. Springer, Cham.
- Harris, J. (2009). Why final obstruent devoicing is weakening. In K., N. and P., B., editors, *Strength relations in phonology*, pages 9–46. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin.
- Hertrich, I. and Ackermann, H. (1995). Coarticulation in slow speech: Durational and spectral analysis. *Language and Speech*, 38(2):159–187.
- Hlebka, P. F. (1957). Narysy pa historyi belaruskaj movy: dapamožnik dlja studentaŭ vyšejšych navučal'nych ustanoŭ. Dzjaržaŭnae Vučebna-Pedagog. Vyd. Ministerstva Asvety BSSR, Minsk.
- Hock, H. H. (1991). *Principles of historical linguistics*. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 2 edition.
- Hock, H. H. and Joseph, B. D. (1996). Language history, language change, and language relationship: An introduction to historical and comparative linguistics. Walter de Gruyter, Berlin, New York.
- Honeybone, P. (2008). Lenition, weakening and consonantal strength: Tracing concepts through the history of phonology. In de Carvalho, J. B., Scheer, T., and Ségéral, P., editors, *Lenition and Fortition*, pages 9–93. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin.
- Honorof, D. N. and Browman, C. P. (1995). The center or edge: How are consonant clusters organized with respect to the vowel. In *Proceedings of the XIIIth International Congress* of *Phonetic Sciences*, volume 3, pages 552–555.
- Hoole, P., Pouplier, M., Beňuš, Š., and Bombien, L. (2013). Articulatory coordination in obstruent-sonorant clusters and syllabic consonants: Data and modelling. In Spreafico, L. and Vietti, A., editors, *Rhotics: New Data and Perspectives*, pages 79–94. BU Press, Bozen-Bolzano.
- Hooper, J. B. (1976). An introduction to natural generative phonology. Academic Press, New York.

- Horlek, K. (1992). An introduction to the study of the Slavonic Languages, volume 1. Astra Press, Nottingham.
- Howson, P. and Kochetov, A. (2015). An EMA examination of liquids in Czech. In *Proceedings of the 18th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences*, Glasgow, UK.
- Howson, P., Kochetov, A., and van Lieshout, P. (2015). Examination of the grooving patterns of the Czech trill-fricative. *Journal of Phonetics*, 49:117–129.
- Hsieh, F.-Y. and Goldstein, L. (2015). Temporal organization of off-glides in American English. In Proceedings of the 18th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences, Glasgow, UK.
- Isačenko, A. V. (1980). Geschichte der russischen Sprache. Vol 1: Von den Anfängen bis zum Ende des 17. Jahrhunderts. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Iskarous, K. and Kavitskaya, D. (2010). The interaction between contrast, prosody, and coarticulation in structuring phonetic variability. *Journal of Phonetics*, 38(4):625–639.
- Iskarous, K. and Kavitskaya, D. (forthcoming). Sound change and the structure of synchronic variability: Phonetic and phonological factors in Slavic palatalization.
- Iverson, G. and Sohn, H.-S. (1994). Liquid representation in Korean. Theoretical Issues in Korean Linguistics, pages 77–100.
- Jakobson, R. (2002). Principes de phonologie historique. In Jakobson, R., editor, Selected writings, vol. 1: phonological studies, pages 202–202. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 3 edition.
- Kartushina, N., Hervais-Adelman, A., Frauenfelder, U. H., and Golestani, N. (2015). The effect of phonetic production training with visual feedback on the perception and production of foreign speech sounds. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 138(2):817–832.
- Kavitskaya, D. (1997). Aerodynamic constraints on the production of palatalized trills: [t]he case of the Slavic trilled [r]. In *Proceedings from the 5th European conference on speech communication and technology*, volume 2, pages 751–754.
- Kavitskaya, D. (2006). Perceptual salience and palatalization in Russian. In Whalen, D. H. and Best, C. T., editors, Varieties of phonological competence. Laboratory Phonology 8, pages 589–610. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin; New York.
- Kavitskaya, D., Iskarous, K., Noiray, A., and Proctor, M. (2009). Trills and palatalization: Consequences for sound change. In *Proceedings of the formal approaches to Slavic linguistics*, volume 17, pages 97–110.

- Kedrova, G. Y., Anisimov, N. V., Zaharov, L. M., and Pirogov, Y. A. (2008). Magnetic resonance investigation of palatalized stop consonants and spirants in Russian. *Journal* of the Acoustical Society of America, 123(5):3325.
- Kedrova, G. Y., Zaharov, L. M., and Anisimov, N. V. (2011). Velarisation of bilabial consonants in Russian. In Proceedings of the 14th international conference on speech and computer "SPECOM-2011", Kazanj.
- Kedrova, G. Y., Zaharov, L. M., Anisimov, N. V., and Pirogov, Y. A. (2010). MRIbased contrastive study of nasal and oral labial consonants' articulations in Russian. In *Proceedings from international congress on acoustics, Sydney, 23-27 August, 2010*, volume 5.
- Kelso, J. S., Vatikiotis-Bateson, E., Saltzman, E. L., and Kay, B. (1985). A qualitative dynamic analysis of reiterant speech production: Phase portraits, kinematics, and dynamic modeling. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 77(1):266–280.
- Kent, R. D. and Moll, K. L. (1972). Cinefluorographic analyses of selected lingual consonants. Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research, 15(3):453–473.
- Kisler, T., Schiel, F., and Sloetjes, H. (2012). Signal processing via web services: The use case WebMAUS. In *Digital Humanities Conference 2012*.
- Kochetov, A. (1999). Phonotactic constraints on the distribution of palatalized consonants. *Toronto Working Papers in Linguistics*, 17.
- Kochetov, A. (2002). Production, perception and emergent phonotactic patterns: A case of contrastive palatalization. Outstanding dissertations in linguistics. Routledge, New York [u.a.].
- Kochetov, A. (2005). Phonetic sources of phonological asymmetries: Russian laterals and rhotics. In *Proceedings of the 2005 Canadian linguistics association annual conference*.
- Kochetov, A. (2006a). Syllable position effects and gestural organization: Evidence from Russian. In Goldstein, L., Whalen, D. H., and Best, C. T., editors, *Papers in Laboratory Phonology VIII*, pages 565–588. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin, New York.
- Kochetov, A. (2006b). Testing licensing by cue: A case of Russian palatalized coronals. *Phonetica*, 63(2-3):113–148.
- Kochetov, A. (2009). Phonetic variation and gestural specification: Production of Russian consonants. In Kügler, F., Féry, C., and Vijver, R., editors, *Variation and gradience in phonetics and phonology*, volume 14, pages 43–70. Walter de Gruyter.
- Kochetov, A. (2011). Palatalization. In van Oostendorp, M., Ewen, C. J., Hume, E. V., and Rice, K., editors, *The Blackwell companion to phonology*, 5 Volume Set, volume 3, pages 1666–1690. John Wiley & Sons.

- Koneczna, H. and Zawadowski, W. (1956). Obrazy rentgenograficzne głosek rosyjskich. PWN, Warszawa.
- Koneski, B. (1983). A historical phonology of the Macedonian Language. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Krakow, R. A. (1989). The articulatory organization of syllables: A kinematic analysis of labial and velar gestures. PhD thesis, Yale University, New Haven, CT.
- Krakow, R. A. (1999). Physiological organization of syllables: A review. Journal of Phonetics, 27(1):23–54.
- Krivitskij, A. A., Michnevitsch, A. E., and Podluzhnyj, A. I. (1990). *Belorusskij jazyk dlja* govorjashich po-russki. Vysšaja Škola, Minsk.
- Krysin, L. P. (2008). Sovremennyj russkij jazyk aktivnye processy na rubee XX XXI vekov. Jazyki Slavjanskich Kul'tur, Moskva.
- Kühnert, B. and Hoole, P. (2004). Speaker-specific kinematic properties of alveolar reductions in English and German. *Clinical Linguistics & Phonetics*, 18(6-8):559–575.
- Kul'bakin, S. M. (2005(1915)). Grammatika cerkovno-slavjanskogo jazyka po drevnejšim pamjatnikam. URSS, Moskva, 2 edition.
- Kuznetsova, A. M. (1965). Izmenenija glasnych pod vlijaniem sosednich mjagkich soglasnych. Nauka, Moskva.
- Labov, W. (1963). The social motivation of a sound change. Word, 19(3):273–309.
- Ladefoged, P. (2001). A course in phonetics. Harcourt College Publ, Orlando.
- Ladefoged, P., Cochran, A., and Disner, S. (1977). Laterals and trills. Journal of the International Phonetic Association, 7(02):46–54.
- Ladefoged, P. and Maddieson, I. (1996). *The sounds of the world's languages*. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford.
- Laver, J. (1994). Principles of phonetics. University Press, Cambridge.
- Lehiste, I. (1965). Palatalization in Estonian: Some acoustic observations. In Kõressaar, V., Rannit, A., and Oras, A., editors, *Estonian poetry and language: Studies in honor* of Ants Oras, pages 136–162. Kirjastus Vaba Eesti [for] Estonian learned society in America, Stockholm.
- Liiv, G. (1965). Preliminary remarks on the acoustic cues for palatalization in Estonian. *Phonetica*, 13(1-2):59–64.

- Lin, S., Beddor, P. S., and Coetzee, A. W. (2014). Gestural reduction, lexical frequency, and sound change: A study of post-vocalic /l/. *Laboratory Phonology*, 5(1):9–36.
- Lindau, M. (1985). The story of /r/. In Fromkin, V., editor, *Phonetic linguistics: Essays* in honor of Peter Ladefoged, pages 157–167. Academic Press, Orlando.
- Lindblom, B., Guion, S., Hura, S., Moon, S.-J., and Willerman, R. (1995). Is sound change adaptive? *Rivista di linguistica*, 7:5–36.
- Löfqvist, A. (2005). Lip kinematics in long and short stop and fricative consonants. The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 117(2):858–878.
- Maddieson, I. (1980). A survey of liquids. UCLA working papers in phonetics, 50(93):112.
- Maddieson, I. (1984). *Patterns of sounds*. University Press, Cambridge.
- Marin, S. (2013). The temporal organization of complex onsets and codas in Romanian: A gestural approach. *Journal of Phonetics*, 41(3):211–227.
- Marin, S. (2014). Romanian diphthongs /ea/ and /oa/: An articulatory comparison with /ja/-/wa/ and with hiatus sequences. *Revista de Filología Románica*, 31:83–97.
- Marin, S. and Pouplier, M. (2010). Temporal organization of complex onsets and codas in American English: Testing the predictions of a gestural coupling model. *Motor Control*, 14(3):380–407.
- Martinet, A. (1952). Function, structure, and sound change. Word, 8(1):1–32.
- Matusevich, M. I. (1976). Sovremennyj russkij jazyk: Fonetika. Prosveščenie, Moskva.
- McGowan, R. S. (1992). Tongue-tip trills and vocal-tract wall compliance. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 91(5):2903–2910.
- Mirčev, K. (1978). Istoričeska gramatika na bălgarskija ezik. Nauka i izkustvo, Sofija, 3 edition.
- Mok, P. P. (2010). Language-specific realizations of syllable structure and vowel-to-vowel coarticulation. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 128(3):1346–1356.
- Mowrey, R. and Pagliuca, W. (1995). The reductive character of articulatory evolution. *Rivista di Linguistica*, 7:37–124.
- Müller, D. (2011). Developments of the lateral in Occitan dialects and their Romance and cross-linguistic context. PhD thesis, Université Toulouse le Mirail-Toulouse II; Ruprecht-Karls-Universität Heildeberg.
- Munhall, K. G., Ostry, D. J., and Parush, A. (1985). Characteristics of velocity profiles of speech movements. Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance, 11(4):457–474.

- Nam, H., Goldstein, L., Saltzman, E., and Byrd, D. (2004). TADA: An enhanced, portable Task Dynamics model in MATLAB. The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 115(5):2430–2430.
- Nam, H., Mitra, V., Tiede, M., Hasegawa-Johnson, M., Espy-Wilson, C., Saltzman, E., and Goldstein, L. (2012). A procedure for estimating gestural scores from speech acoustics. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 132(6):3980–3989.
- Obnorskij, S. P., Avanesov, R. I., and Filin, F. P. (1949). Materialy i issledovanija po russkoj dialektologii. AN SSSR, Moskva.
- Ohala, J. J. (1974). Experimental historical phonology. In Anderson, J. M. and Jones, C., editors, *Historical linguistics II. Theory and description in phonology. [Proc. of the 1st* Int. Conf. on Historical Linguistics. Edinburgh, 2 - 7 Sept. 1973.], pages 353–389. North Holland, Amsterdam.
- Ohala, J. J. (1981). The listener as a source of sound change. In Masek, C. S., Hendrick, R. A., and Miller, M. F., editors, *Papers from the parasession on Language and Behavior*, pages 178–203. CLS, Chicago, IL.
- Ohala, J. J. (1989). Sound change is drawn from a pool of synchronic variation. Language change: Contributions to the study of its causes. [Series: Trends in Linguistics, Studies and Monographs No. 43], pages 173–198.
- Ohala, J. J. (1993). The phonetics of sound change. *Historical linguistics: Problems and perspectives*, pages 237–278.
- Ohala, J. J. (1994). Hierarchies of environments for sound variation; plus implications for "neutral" vowels in vowel harmony. Acta Linguistica Hafniensia, 27(1):371–382.
- Ohala, J. J. (2012). The listener as a source of sound change: An update. In Solé, M.-J. and Recasens, D., editors, *The initiation of sound change: Perception, production, and social factors*, pages 21–36. John Benjamins Publishing, Amsterdam.
- Ohala, J. J. and Kawasaki, H. (1984). Prosodic phonology and phonetics. *Phonology*, 1:113–127.
- Ohman, S. E. (1966). Coarticulation in VCV utterances: Spectrographic measurements. The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 39(1):151–168.
- Ordin, M. (2010). Palatalization and temporal organisation of CVC clusters in Russian. Russian Linguistics, 34(1):57–65.
- Osthoff, H. and Brugman, K. (1878/1967). Morphological investigations. In Lehmann, W. P., editor, A reader in nineteenth century historical Indo-European linguistics. Indiana University Press, Bloomington, Indiana.

- Ostry, D. J. and Munhall, K. G. (1985). Control of rate and duration of speech movements. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 77(2):640–648.
- Padgett, J. (2001). Contrast dispersion and Russian palatalization. In Hume, E. and Johnson, K., editors, *The role of speech perception in phonology*, pages 187–218. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.
- Padgett, J. (2003). The emergence of contrastive palatalization in Russian. In Holt, E., editor, *Optimality Theory and language change*, pages 307–335. Springer.
- Panov, M. V. (1968). Fonetika sovremennogo russkogo literaturnogo jazyka: Narodnye govory. Russkij jazyk i sovetskoe obščestvo. Nauka, Moskva.
- Panov, M. V. (1979). Sovremennyj russkij jazyk: Fonetika. Vysšaja Škola, Moskva.
- Parrell, B., Proctor, M., and Goldstein, L. (2010). Towards a computational articulatory model of Spanish phonology. In *Laboratory approaches to Romance phonology*, Provo, Utah.
- Paul, H. (1888/1995). Prinzipien der Sprachgeschichte. Niemeyer, Tübingen, 10 edition.
- Perkell, J. S., Zandipour, M., Matthies, M. L., and Lane, H. (2002). Economy of effort in different speaking conditions. I. A preliminary study of intersubject differences and modeling issues. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 112(4):1627–1641.
- Péter, M. (1969). Istoričeskaja grammatika russkogo jazyka. Tankönyvkiadó, Budapest.
- Peters, S. (2015). The effects of syllable structure on consonantal timing and vowel compression in child and adult speakers of German. PhD thesis, LMU.
- Pompino-Marschall, B. (2003). *Einführung in die Phonetik*. Walter de Gruyter, Berlin [u.a.], 2 edition.
- Pompino-Marschall, B. and Zygis, M. (2003). Surface palatalization of Polish bilabial stops: Articulation and acoustics. In *Proceedings of the 15th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences, Barcelona*, pages 3–9.
- Popov, M. B. (2004). Problemy sinchroničeskoj i diachroničeskoj fonologii russkogo jazyka. Filologieskij Fak. Sankt-Peterburgskogo Gosudarstvennogo Univ., Sankt-Peterburg.
- Pouplier, M. (2012). The gestural approach to syllable structure: Universal, language-and cluster-specific aspects. In Fuchs, S., Weirich, M., Pape, D., and Perrier, P., editors, *Speech planning and dynamics*, pages 63–96. Peter Lang Publishers, New York, Oxford, Wien.
- Pouplier, M. and Beňuš, S. (2011). On the phonetic status of syllabic consonants: Evidence from Slovak. Laboratory Phonology, 2(2):243–273.

- Pritchard, S. (2012). A cross-language study of the production and perception of palatalized consonants. PhD thesis, Université d'Ottawa/University of Ottawa.
- Proctor, M. I. (2009). *Gestural characterization of a phonological class: The liquids*. PhD thesis, Yale University.
- Purcell, E. T. (1979). Formant frequency patterns in Russian VCV utterances. *The Journal* of the Acoustical Society of America, 66(6):1691–1702.
- Quilis, A. (1999). Tratado de fonética y fonología españolas. Gredos, Madrid.
- R Development Core Team (2008). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Recasens, D. (1991). On the production characteristics of apicoalveolar taps and trills. Journal of Phonetics, 19(3-4):267–280.
- Recasens, D. (1999). Lingual coarticulation. In Hardcastle, W. J. and Hewlett, N., editors, *Coarticulation: Theory, data and techniques*, pages 80–104. University Press, Cambridge.
- Recasens, D. (2004). The effect of syllable position on consonant reduction (evidence from Catalan consonant clusters). *Journal of Phonetics*, 32(3):435–453.
- Recasens, D. (2007). Patterns of VCV coarticulatory direction according to the DAC model. In Prieto, P., Mascaró, J., and Solé, M., editors, *Segmental and prosodic issues* in Romance phonology, volume 282, pages 25–40. John Benjamins, Amsterdam.
- Recasens, D. (2012a). A cross-language acoustic study of initial and final allophones of /l/. Speech Communication, 54(3):368–383.
- Recasens, D. (2012b). A study of jaw coarticulatory resistance and aggressiveness for Catalan consonants and vowels. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 132(1):412–420.
- Recasens, D. (2013a). Coarticulation in catalan dark [l] and the alveolar trill: General implications for sound change. *Language and Speech*, 56(1):45–68.
- Recasens, D. (2013b). On the articulatory classification of (alveolo)palatal consonants. Journal of the International Phonetic Association, 43(01):1–22.
- Recasens, D. (2013c). The role of coarticulation and production constraints on glide insertion and elision in the Romance languages. In Sánchez Miret, F. and Recasens, D., editors, *Studies in phonetics, phonology and sound change in Romance*. Lincom Europa, München.
- Recasens, D. (2014). *Coarticulation and sound change in Romance*. John Benjamins Publishing Company, Amsterdam/Philadelphia.

- Recasens, D. and Espinosa, A. (2005). Articulatory, positional and coarticulatory characteristics for clear /l/ and dark /l/: Evidence from two Catalan dialects. Journal of the International Phonetic Association, 35(01):1–25.
- Recasens, D. and Espinosa, A. (2007). Phonetic typology and positional allophones for alveolar rhotics in Catalan. *Phonetica*, 64(1):1–28.
- Recasens, D. and Espinosa, A. (2009). An articulatory investigation of lingual coarticulatory resistance and aggressiveness for consonants and vowels in Catalan. *The Journal of* the Acoustical Society of America, 125(4):2288–2298.
- Recasens, D. and Espinosa, A. (2010). The role of the spectral and temporal cues in consonantal vocalization and glide insertion. *Phonetica*, 67(1-2):1–24.
- Recasens, D. and Pallarès, M. D. (1999). A study of /r/ and /r/ in the light of the "DAC" coarticulation model. *Journal of Phonetics*, 27(2):143–169.
- Recasens, D., Pallarès, M. D., and Fontdevila, J. (1997). A model of lingual coarticulation based on articulatory constraints. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 102(1):544–561.
- Recasens, D. and Romero, J. (1997). An EMMA study of segmental complexity in alveolopalatals and palatalized alveolars. *Phonetica*, 54(1):43–58.
- Rodrigues, A. D. and Cabral, A. S. A. C. (2012). Tupían. In Campbell, L. and Grondona, V., editors, *The Indigenous languages of South America: A comprehensive guide*, pages 495–574. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin/Boston.
- Roon, K. D., Gafos, A. I., Hoole, P., and Zeroul, C. (2007). Influence of articulator and manner on stiffness. *Proceedings of the 16th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences*, pages 409–412.
- Rospond, S. (1971). Gramatyka historyczna języka polskiego. PWN, Warszawa, 3 edition.
- Ščerba, L. V. (1910-1911). Notes de phonétique générale. i. sur l dure. Mémoires de la Société de linguistique de Paris, 16:280–284.
- Schenker, A. M. (1993). Proto-Slavonic. In Comrie, B. and Corbett, G. G., editors, *The Slavonic languages*, pages 60–121. Routledge, London.
- Schiel, F. (1999). Automatic phonetic transcription of non-prompted speech. In *Proceedings* of the International Congress of Phonetic Sciences, pages 607–610.
- Scobbie, J. M., Punnoose, R., and Khattab, G. (2013). Articulating five liquids: A single speaker ultrasound study of Malayalam. In Spreafico, L. and Vietti, A., editors, *Rhotics: New data and perspectives*, pages 99–124. BU Press, Bozen-Bolzano.

- Scobbie, J. M., Sebregts, K., and Stuart-Smith, J. (2009). Dutch rhotic allophony, coda weakening, and the phonetics-phonology interface. In QMU Speech Science Research Centre Working Paper, Edinburgh. Queen Margaret University.
- Sergeeva, T. A. (1984). Fonetitscheskaja variativostj soglasnyx y orfoepitscheskaja norma. PhD thesis, University of Leningrad.
- Sherekh, J. (1953). Problems in the formation of Belorussian. Word, 9, Supl. 1:1–100.
- Shevelov, G. Y. (1964). A prehistory of Slavic. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Shevelov, G. Y. (1979). A historical phonology of the Ukrainian language. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Shupljakov, V., Fant, G., and de Serpa-Leitao, A. (1970). Acoustical features of hard and soft Russian consonants in connected speech: A spectrographic study. *STL-QPSR*, 9,4:1–6.
- Šimáčková, Š., Podlipský, V. J., and Chládková, K. (2012). Czech spoken in Bohemia and Moravia. *Journal of the International Phonetic Association*, 42(02):225–232.
- Sinder, L. R., Bondarko, L. V., and Verbitskaja, L. A. (1964). Akusticheskaja charakteristika razlichija tverdych i mjagkich soglasnych v russkom jazyke. Uchenye zapiski LGU, 325:28–36.
- Skalozub, L. G. (1963). Palatogrammy i rentgenogrammy soglasnykh fonem russkogo literaturnogo iazyka. Izdatel'stvo Kievskogo universiteta, Kiev.
- Slis, A. W. and Van Lieshout, P. H. (2016). The effect of phonetic context on the dynamics of intrusions and reductions. *Journal of Phonetics*, 57:1–20.
- Smirnova, N. and Chistikov, P. (2011). Software for automated statistical analysis of phonetic units frequency in Russian texts and its application for speech technology tasks. In *Proceedings of the Dialogue-2011 International Conference*, pages 632–643.
- Solé, M.-J. (1998). Phonological universals: Trilling, voicing, and frication. In Annual Meeting of the Berkeley Linguistics Society, pages 403–416.
- Solé, M.-J. (1999). Production requirements of apical trills and assimilatory behavior. In *Proceedings of the XIV International Congress of Phonetic Sciences*, pages 487–490.
- Solé, M.-J. (2002). Aerodynamic characteristics of trills and phonological patterning. Journal of Phonetics, 30(4):655–688.
- Solé, M.-J. (2010). Effects of syllable position on sound change: An aerodynamic study of final fricative weakening. *Journal of Phonetics*, 38(2):289–305.

- Sproat, R. and Fujimura, O. (1993). Allophonic variation in English /l/ and its implications for phonetic implementation. *Journal of Phonetics*, 21:291–311.
- Stadnik, E. (2002). Die Palatalisierung in den Sprachen Europas und Asiens: Eine arealtypologische Untersuchung, volume 461 of Tübinger Beiträge zur Linguistik. Narr, Tübingen.
- Steriade, D. (1997). Phonetics in phonology: The case of laryngeal neutralization. Citeseer.
- Stevens, K. N. (1980). Discussion. In Proceedings of the 9th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences, volume 3, pages 185–186, Copenhagen. Institute of Phonetics, University of Copenhagen.
- Stevens, M. and Harrington, J. (2014). The individual and the actuation of sound change. Loquens, 1(1):e003.
- Stieber, Z. (1973). A historical phonology of the Polish language. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Stolarski, Ł. (2010). Palatalization of consonants in Polish before /i/ and /j/. Languages in Contact, pages 163–177.
- Stoll, T., Harrington, J., and Hoole, P. (2015). Intergestural organization and CV-overlap in palatalized liquids in Russian. In *Proceedings of the 18th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences*, Glasgow, UK.
- Stoll, T., Hoole, P., and Harrington, J. (2016). Influence of palatalisation on tongue tip velocity in trills and laterals. 15th Conference on Laboratory Phonology. Peer-reviewed abstract.
- Trofimowitsch, K. K. (1977). Serbolužitskij jazyk. In irokova, A. G., editor, *Slavjanskie jazyki. Očerki grammatiki zapadnoslavjanskich i južnoslavjanskich jazykov.* Univ, Moskva.
- Vennemann, T. (1988). Preference laws for syllable structure: And the explanation of sound change with special reference to German, Germanic, Italian, and Latin. Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin.
- Vinogradov, V. A. (1971). Konsonantizm i vokalizm russkogo jazyka. Izd. Moskov. universiteta, Moskva.
- Vinogradov, V. V. (1960). Grammatika russkogo jazyka. Izdat. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Moskva.
- Wexler, P. (1977). A historical phonology of the Belorussian language. Winter, Heidelberg.
- Whitley, M. S. (2003). Rhotic representation: Problems and proposals. Journal of the International Phonetic Association, 33(01):81–86.

- Widdison, K. A. (1997). Variability in lingual vibrants: Changes in the story of /r/. Language & Communication, 17(3):187–193.
- Wiese, R. (2001a). The phonology of /r/. In Hall, T. A., editor, *Distinctive feature theory*, volume 2, pages 335–368. Walter de Gruyter, Berlin [u.a.].
- Wiese, R. (2001b). The unity and variation of (German) /r/. Etudes & Travaux, 4:11–26.
- Winkelmann, R. (2015). Managing speech databases with emur and the emu-webapp. In Sixteenth Annual Conference of the International Speech Communication Association.
- Winkelmann, R., Jaensch, K., Cassidy, S., and Harrington, J. (2016). *emuR: Main package of the EMU speech database management system.* R package version 0.1.9.
- Yamane, N., Howson, P., and Wei, P.-C. (2015). An ultrasound examination of taps in Japanese. In *Proceedings of the 18th International Congress of Phonetic Sciences*, Glasgow, UK.
- Zaliznjak, A. A. (1987). Grammatičeskij slovar' russkogo jazyka: Slovoizmenenie; okolo 100 000 slov. Russkij Jazyk, Moskva.
- Zhivov, V. M. (1996). Palataljnye sonornye u vostochnych slavjan: Dannye rukopisej i istoricheskaja fonetika. *Russistika. Slavistika. Indoevropeistika. Sbornik k 60-letiju L.L. Zaliznjaka*, pages 178–201.
- Zhovtobrjuch, M. A. (1973). Ukrainsjka literaturna vimova i nagolos. Naukova Dumka, Kiiv.
- Zilyns'kyĭ, I. (1979(1932)). A phonetic description of the Ukrainian language. University Press, Harvard.
- Zsiga, E. C. (2000). Phonetic alignment constraints: Consonant overlap and palatalization in English and Russian. *Journal of Phonetics*, 28(1):69–102.
- Zygis, M. (2005). (Un) markedness of trills: The case of Slavic r-palatalisation. Zeitschrift für Slawistik, 50(4):383–407.